MSA SC 5473-1-1 3/51/1/17

April 8, 2002

## Industry in the Baltimore Region

A Bibliography

(Including Transportation and Urban Growth)

Corrections and additions are welcome. Contact John McGrain, County Historian, at imcgrain@co.ba.md.us.

Collamer M. Abbott, "Isaac Tyson, Jr., Pioneer Mining Engineer and Metallurgist," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 60 (March 1965): 15-25.

Jennie Abdo, "Bethlehem Mill Due Upgrading," Evening Sun, March 8, 1984.

Kevin Abell, "Water Wheel Supplies Energy, Mr. Clarence Just Full of Power [Gore Paper Mill, Baltimore County]," *Evening Sun*, April 19, 1877.

Paul Adams, "Care, Feeding of Cruise Ships. Revival: Local Merchants Hope to Cash In on the Port's Revitalized Cruise Ship Industry [interview with Alan H. Kotz, president of ship supplier R. S, Stern, Inc.]," Sun, March 17, 2002.

Paul Adams, "Hoping to Bring Luxury Liner Home. Goal: Tourism and Transportation Officials Hope Galaxy's Visit Leads to More Cruise Business," Sun, March 26, 2002.

Paul Adams, "A Safer, Faster Trip on the Bay. Navigation System Upgrade Will Focus on Depth Weather [the Physical Oceanographic Real-Time System of sensors for ships]," *Sun*, March 27, 2002.

Robert P. Adams, "James Albert Gary, 1833-1920," (M.A. thesis, Catholic University, 1967).

Robert P. Adams, "Must an Old Mill Town Die? [Daniels]," Evening Sun, June 12, 1968.

Ralph J. Adkins, "A Century of Industry Endures in the Wormseed Belt [wormseed oil distilling in Carroll County]," *Maryland Magazine*, 6 (Spring 1974): 22-24.

John Ahlers, 'The 'Flame of Canton' Has Puzzled People for Years; Here's What It Is [Esso Refinery]," Sun Magazine, June 1, 1952.

Toni Ahrens, Design Makes a Difference: Shipbuilding in Baltimore, 1795-1835 (Heritage Books; Bowie, Md., 1998).

Louise E. Akerson, "Rediscovering the Sand Tunnels of Federal Hill, Baltimore," *Maryland Archaeology*, 30 (September 1994): 1-8.

Henry L. Albrecht, "An Economic History of the Wilkens Hair Factory at Snake Hollow," paper for Broadus Mitchell, Johns Hopkins University, 1939, EPFL.

John Henry Alexander, A Report on the Manufacture of Iron Addressed to the Governor of Maryland (William McNeir, Printer: Annapolis, Md., 1840).

Robert L. Alexander, "The Drawings and Allegories of Maximilian Godefroy [drawing of Union Mills cotton factory]," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 54 (March, 1958): 17-33.

Bob Allen, "U. S. Route 40 in Maryland," Maryland, 24 (Winter 1991): 38-43.

Bob Allen, "Scrap Is Now High-Tech Operation, Sparrows Point Scrap Processing Provides Beth Steel Right Blend,"

Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., September 5, 2000.

Bob Allen, 'Technological Advances, Allison Transmission Plant Represents State-of-the-Art Facility [White Marsh, Baltimore County]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., April 3, 2001.

Bob Allen, "Beth Steel Owns Safest Little Railroad in Country," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., May 22, 2001.

Bob Allen, "Bridgework: Award-Wining Gunpowder Bridge Draws Praise and Just One Question [new Paper Mill Road bridge not to be painted], *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., February 28, 2002.

Richard Sanders Allen, Covered Bridges of the Middle Atlantic States (Stephen Greene Press: Brattleboro, Vermont, 1959).

Rafael Alvarez, "McCormick Tea Room Tours Conclude Savory Tradition," Sun, December 1, 1988.

Rafael Alvarez, "Dominant Symbol: Domino: The Sugar Company's Glowing Neon Sign Lights Up Baltimore's Skyline, a Guide to the Lost, a Friend to Neighborhood, a Sign of Home," Sun, September 22, 1996.

Rafael Alvarez, 'Plan Readied for Razing Allied Plant [chrome-polluted Allied Chemical plant, Fells Point]," Sun, April 17, 1988.

Harry C. Ames, "The Port Differential Question," Baltimore, 47 (April 1954): 14.

Esther Anderson, "Application for Distillers' Licenses 1798-1801," Anne Arundel Speaks, 4 (September 1978): 4-5; (December 1978): 3-4.

Robert M. Anderson, "The Story of Baltimore City Railway Mail Service 1894-1930," *Baltimore Philatelist*, 22 (September 1979): 10-12.

Anderson Shoe Company, *The Anderson Shoe, Made in 110 Styles; Direct to Wearer at Wholesale Price* (Baltimore, 1918), catalog, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Mabel E. Andrews, "What Happened to Moore's Mill," Harford Historical Bulletin, 33 (Summer 1987): 63-64.

Michael Anft, "South of the Bridge, Four Neighborhoods Struggle to Live in Industry's Shadow [Brooklyn, Curtis Bay, Fairfield, and Wagner's Point]," City Paper, March 16, 1984.

J. Angel and J. Kelly, "Health Status of Colonial Iron-Works Slaves," American Journal of Physical Anthropology, 60 (1983): 170-171.

A. H. Angell and Company, *Third Report of Experiments with American Guano* (John W. Woods: Baltimore, 1860).

Anonymous, "Baltimore, May 6, Order of Procession [lists groups of craftsmen in parade celebrating adoption of Constitution]," *Maryland Journal and Baltimore Advertiser*, May 6, 1788.

Anonymous, 'To the People of Maryland [argument for feasibility of domestic manufacturing]," *Baltimore Evening Post*, January 26, 1808 (also issued as pamphlet, MHS Library).

Anonymous, "Union Manufacturing Company of Maryland [first annual report]," American, January 4, 1809.

Anonymous, "York Road [turnpike road under construction]," Federal Gazette, Baltimore, January 10, 1809.

Anonymous, "Copper Mine [on Benjamin Bowen's farm, Falls Road]," Federal Gazette, Baltimore, August 9, 1810.

Anonymous, 'This Leads to Independence [domestic manufactures, especially textiles]," *Niles Register*, 4 (July 3, 1813): 294.

Anonymous, "Steam Boat. The Steam Boat Chesapeake [regular service announced of first steamboat to Rock Hall]," Federal Gazette and Baltimore Advertiser, June 19, 1813, adv. See also Edward Trippe.

Anonymous, "Diving Machine [adv. for demonstration in mid-river of Mr. Johnson's diving bell]," American, September 11, 1820.

Anonymous, "Letter to Editor [raising last arch of Conowingo Bridge built by Lewis Wernwag]," American, October 2, 1820.

Anonymous, "Report by the Maryland Commission on a Proposed canal between Baltimore and Conewago with Maps and Profiles," (Baltimore, 1823).

Anonymous, "The Union Manufacturing Company of Maryland [long account of cotton works]," American, January 20, 1825.

Anonymous, "Among the Premiums Awarded by the Pennsylvania Franklin Institute at the Fourth Annual Exhibition [were one for soda produced by Messrs. McKim and one for sulphate of magnesia by McKim, Sims & Company of Maryland Chemical Works]," *American*, January 3, 1828.

Anonymous, 'The Viaduct at Ellicotts Mills [Oliver Viaduct cornerstone; bridge architects James Lloyd and John McCartney]," *American*, July 8, 1829.

Anonymous, [Untitled item about building Carrollton Viaduct with diagram of arch and false work], American, January 11, 1830.

Anonymous, "The Machine for Making Brick [description of works on Moale's Point with endless band of clay passing under rollers]," *American*, August 27, 1830, p. 2, col. 2, no headline.

Anonymous, "Rail-Road Locomotives [the Herald on the Baltimore and Susquehanna]," American, August 8, 1832.

Anonymous, "Susquehanna Railroad [open to Timonium]," Baltimore Chronicle, September 12, 1832.

Anonymous, "Steam Power on Rail Roads," American, December 6, 1832.

Anonymous, "Launch of Ann McKim [a clipper ship]." American, June 5, 1833, no headline.

Anonymous, "Reception of the President [itinerary of first presidential train trip in U.S. history]," American, June 6, 1833.

Anonymous, "Arrival of the President [Andrew Jackson makes first presidential train trip from Relay pulled by locomotive *Atlantic*]," *American*, June 7, 1833.

Anonymous, "Opening of the Baltimore and Philadelphia Railroad [mentions pile bridge over Gunpowder estuary]," *American*, July 20, 1837 (more on July 24).

Anonymous, "Navy of Texas [four ships launched in Baltimore yards]," Lyford's Baltimore Price Current, June 29, 1839.

Anonymous, "Superb Fire Engine [built by Thomas Share for Mobile, Alabama]," American, August 10, 1839.

Anonymous, "Ship Building in Baltimore [six vessels constructed for Republic of Texas]," American, August 23, 1839.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Ship Building [list of 70 vessels built that year]," American, December 18, 1839.

Anonymous, "Heavy Wrought Iron Work [forging steamboat shafts and rods for Russian steam frigate *Kamshatka* at Canton, Franklinville, and Ridgelys Forges]," *American*, December 9, 1840.

Anonymous, "Awful Disaster! Explosion of the Steamboat *Medora*! Great Loss of Life!!! [vessel built by Virginia and Maryland Steamboat Company exploded at Cully's Wharf during initial test," *Sun*, April 15, 1842 (more on April 16, 18).

Anonymous, "A Locomotive for the Russian Government [from Ross Winans shop]," *Republican & Argus*, September 10, 1842.

Anonymous, "Marine Railway [of Phillip H. Muller, lower end of Philpot Street near Bethel Church; full technology]," *Sun*, May 19, 1843.

Anonymous, "New Invention [loom for seine netting manufactured for John McMullen]," Sun, November 9, 1843.

Anonymous, "Page's Paper Cutter [envelope cutting machine by George Page]," Sun, January 8, 1844.

Anonymous, "Magnetic Telegraph [Morse's experiment at Pratt Street depot]," Republican & Argus, May 25, 1844.

Anonymous, "Hose Manufactory [Willaim Dukehart's plant for riveted fire hose, Balderson Street]," *Republican & Argus*, August 19, 1844. More on November 8.

Anonymous, "Morse's Telegraph [description of technology]," Republican & Argus, December 2, 1844.

Anonymous, "New Steam Soap and Candle Works [of Smith & Curlett on Jones Falls, Holliday and Pleasant Streets]," *Republican & Argus*, December 27, 1844.

Anonymous, "Iron Manufacture--Albany--Baltimore ["Why should not Baltimore be an iron manufacturing city"]," *American*, September 25, 1845.

Anonymous, "Steam Brick Press [of Francis H. Smith on south side of Basin opposite City Block]," *Republican & Argus*, March 19, 1846. (More in *Sun*, October 7, 1846.)

Anonymous, "The Excursion to the Iron Bridge [Howard Bridge, Carroll Run on Baltimore and Susquehanna]," Republican & Argus, April 25, 1846.

Anonymous, "Improvement [new Chapman glass factory at Caroline and Lancaster Streets]," Republican & Argus, July 24, 1846.

Anonymous, "Federal Hill and Vicinity [Mr. Trego erecting buildings for a Chemical Works]," American, July 31, 1846.

Anonymous, "Hyde's Manaufactory, Rich Fancy Soaps [Francis Hyde's plant for 'Naples Paste' and 'Savons Saus Pointe's' on Pleasant Street between Holliday and North Streets]," *Republican & Argus*, August 6, 1846.

Anonymous, "The Effects of the Tariff on the Carpet Weavers," Republican & Argus, August 29, 1846.

Anonymous, "New Manufactory [new Granite Factory, upstream of Ellicott City, to employ 300 hands]," *Republican & Argus*, September 9, 1846.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Iron Bridges [designed by Milholland]," Sun, June 24, 1847.

Anonymous, "A Visit to Woodberry," Sun, July 29, 1847.

Anonymous, "Mathiot's Chair Factory [new works on North Gay Street]," Republican & Argus, August 25, 1847.

Anonymous, "Rockdale Factory [on Jones Falls]," Sun, October 7, 1847.

Anonymous, "A Baltimore Carpet Manufactory [Smith & Dyer, Granby Street]," Sun, October 8, 1847.

Anonymous, "New Ship Yard [Foster & Booze yard on Harris Creek, Canton]," Republican & Argus, April 17, 1848.

Anonymous, "Milk Business on the Baltimore and Susquehanna," Republican & Argus, June 13, 1848.

Anonymous, "Manufactory of Queen's Ware [Bennett Pottery Company at Canal and Fleet Streets]," *Republican and Argus*, June 27, 1848.

Anonymous, "A Visit to Federal Hill [Vulcan Iron Works]," Republican & Argus, August 5, 1848.

Anonymous, "Our City--Its Improvements [A. & C. Reeder Engine Works near Federal Hill]," *Republican & Argus*, December 2, 1848.

Anonymous, "Grand Ball of the Maryland Ten Hour Association at Ellicotts Mills [campaign for shorter workday, held at McLaughlin's Union Hotel]," *Republican & Argus*, April 4, 1849.

Anonymous, "Launch [of Baltimore and Philadelphia Steamboat Company's *Minnesota* at John C. Brown & Co. shipyard]," *Sun*, August 1, 1849.

Anonymous, "A Visit to the Ship Yards [long survey of Robb's, Gardiner's, Booz yards]," Sun, August 8, 1849.

Anonymous, "A Visit to Bolton Depot and Vicinity [Susquehanna Railroad's car and locomotive shop; 8-wheel, 56 passenger coach under construction]," Sun, August 8, 1849.

Anonymous, "New Depot [completing roof of President Street Station," Republican & Argus, October 17, 1849.

Anonymous, "Baltimore County Marble [account of use in Washington Monument]," *Baltimore County Advocate*, Cockeysville, Md., September 7, 1850.

Anonymous, "Visit to an Extensive Piano Factory [Knabe's]," Republican and Daily Argus, March 8, 1851.

Anonymous, "The Electro-Magnetic Locomotive, [Charles Page's experiment on B. & O.]," American, May 1, 1851.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Paper-Hanging Factory [A. Goldner & Son's steam-powered works on Hanover Street]," American, May 6, 1851.

Anonymous, "Improvements at Canton [Centrifugal Company building iron pipe works just below the copper works]," *Sun*, June 10, 1851.

"Anonymous, "A Visit to the Great Baltimore Chair Depot and Manufactory [6 South Gay Street]," *Republican & Argus*, September 17, 1851.

Anonymous, "A Fine Improvement [John Boyd & Sons five-story malt house for brown stout, Eutaw Street]," *Republican & Argus*, October 29, 1851.

Anonymous, "New Factory [Lapouraille & Mauglin Sash Factory, East Falls Avenue]," Sun, December 13, 1851.

Anonymous, "Light House [Seven Foot Knoll built by Potts Pile technique]," Sun, February 11, 1852,

Anonymous, "Winans Locomotive Factory," Sun, March 9, 1852.

Anonymous, "The Lime and Limestone Trade of Baltimore County," Baltimore County Advocate, April 3, 1852.

Anonymous, "Prosperity and Growth of Baltimore [foundries on East Monument Street]," Baltimore County Advocate, October 23, 1852.

Anonymous, "Improvements [new cattle market and hotel at NE corner Calverton Road and West Baltimore Street. Cf. William Sides' 1853 city map]," Sun, November 18, 1852.

Anonymous, "Large Brass Foundry Improvements [William Peters at Pratt Street and Jones Falls]," *Republican & Argus*, November 20, 1852.

Anonymous, "Texas [Maryland quarry village]," Baltimore County Advocate, December 25, 1852.

Anonymous, "The Strike ['machinists and railroad workers are now on what is called a *strike'*]," *Baltimore County Advocate*, February 19, 1853.

Anonymous, "The Merchants' Shot Tower," Illustrated News, New York, 16 (April 16, 1853) 241ff..

Anonymous, "A New Forge [John G. Milholland, Aliceanna and Central Avenue]," Sun, May 18, 1853.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Window Sash, Door, and Shutter Factory [Lapoureile & Maughlan, East Falls Avenue]," *Republican & Argus*, October 12, 1853.

Anonymous, "Her Name [launch of clipper ship *Kate Hooper* for Mr. Hooper at Hunt & Wagner yard, Canton]," *Republican & Argus*, October 19, 1853.

Anonymous, "A New Bridge over Jones Falls [on Eastern Avenue]," Republican & Argus, January 3, 1854.

Anonymous, "Baltimore and Ohio Railroad Works [description of Mount Clare Shops]," American, January 3, 1854, p. 1, col. 8.

Anonymous, "Canton Iron Business," Sun, May 18, 1854.

Anonymous, "New Organ Factory [Pomplitz & Rodenwald Organ Company, SW corner of Pratt and Albemarle Streets]," Sun, August 15, 1854.

Anonymous, 'From the Morning Press [Obed Hussey's reaper works on Eastern Avenue]," Republican & Argus, April 25, 1855.

Anonymous, 'Tremendous Rainstorm [washout of tunnel on Canal Street]," American, August 6, 1855, p. 1, col. 8.

Anonymous, "Newly Invented Steam Plow by a Baltimorean [Obed Hussey's farm tractor]," *American Farmer*, 11 (September, 1855): 84.

Anonymous, "Trial of the Steam Plow [tractor invented by Obed Hussey; demonstrated at Agricultural Fair Grounds, Charles Street and 27<sup>th</sup>]," *American*, November 5, 1855.

Anonymous, "The 'Light' at Seven Foot Knoll [lighthouse on 26 piles]," Republican & Argus, December 3, 1855.

Anonymous, "The New Gas Works [describes two gasometers and pipes laid under South Charles Street, suction pump worked by fire engine]," *Republican & Argus*, December 4, 1855.

Anonymous, "Pratt Street Bridge [new iron span]," Republican & Argus, December 7, 1855.

Anonymous, "Improvements at Locust Point [J. P. Roman's coal wharf and Isaac Scribner's brick yard with Dawe's patent brick machine]," *Sun*, December 12, 1855.

Anonymous, "Extensive Improvements [tour of Knabe & Company Piano Factory]," Sun, February 13, 1856.

Anonymous, "An Extensive Establishment [E.C. Thomas oyster packing]," *Daily Baltimore Republican*, September 26, 1856.

Anonymous, "The Calvert Brass and Bell Foundery [built by Clampitt & Regester on North Calvert Street opposite Foundry Street]," Sun, December 14, 1856.

Anonymous, "New Card Press [self-feeding printing press invented by William Clarkson]," Republican & Argus, March 23, 1858.

Anonymous, "Lombard Street Bridge [iron span to be built by A. & W. Denmead & Sons]," *Republican & Argus*, March 26, 1858.

Anonymous, "Sale of Land and Iron Works [Great Falls Iron Company, Philadelphia Road]," *Republican & Argus*, March 31, 1858.

Anonymous, "The Mechanical Bakery [Howard Street and Carpenter's Alley]," Republican & Argus, May 17, 1858.

Anonymous, "Excursion of Artists Over the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad," Sun, June 2, 1858.

Anonymous, "Launch of Winans' Iron Steamer [the cigar boat]," Sun, October 4, 1858.

Anonymous, "Portable Saw Mill [made in Baltimore by Page, used by John O. Price of Cockeysville for timbering]," *Baltimore County Advocate*, Towson, Md., May 14, 1859.

Anonymous, "Artists' Excursion Over the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad," *Harpers New Monthly Magazine*, 14 (June 1859): 1-19.

Anonymous, "Sale of Valuable Cotton Factories [Pocohontas and Powhatan Factories purchased by J. R. Blossom of New York]," *Daily Baltimore Republican*, June 30, 1859.

Anonymous, "Formal Opening of the Western Maryland Railroad," Republican & Argus, August 12, 1859.

Anonymous, "Another Improvement [soap and candle factory of Edward McAdam at Buren Street and Jones Falls; kettle holding 10 tons]," *Sun*, October 10, 1859.

Anonymous, "The Great Eastern Yesterday--The President's Visit [President Buchanan and cabinet visit 679-foot-long steamship anchored off Annapolis]," Sun, August 10, 1860.

Anonymous, "New Piano Factory [Knabe & Company],"Sun, August 21, 1860.

Anonymous, "Extensive Factory Improvements [additional buildings of Hayward, Bartlett & Co. at Pratt and Scott Streets]," Sun, September 21, 1860.

Anonymous, "Railroad Matters [Mount Clare Shops fabricating iron bridge for South Branch of the Potomac east of Cumberland; completion of new brick sawmill building; also, removing Tarpaeian Rock that restricted B. & O. to one track at Ellicott City]," *Sun*, September 25, 1860.

Anonymous, "Capture of Steam Gun [designed at Ross Winans locomotive shop for the Confederacy]," *Baltimore County Advocate*, Towson, Md., May 18, 1861.

Anonymous, "Industrial and Commercial Cities: Baltimore," Hunts' Merchant Magazine, 45 (July 1861): 131-136.

Anonymous, "The New Iron Monitor [the *Waxhaw* being built as light draft river monitor by Denmead yard at Canton],"*Sun*, May 5, 1863.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Charcoal Iron [dimensions and output of Stickney's Lazaretto Furnace, Canton]," Sun, March 3, 1864.

Anonymous, "The New Depot Buildings at Camden Station of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad [two wings]," *Sun*, March 4, 1864. "Revise" on March 5 credits Edward W. Robinson as architect instead of Kemp].

Anonymous, "Canton Iron Business [including Abbott's]," Sun, May 18, 1864.

Anonymous, "Report of the Park Commission [Chapman Lake put in service for city water supply]," Sun, March 2, 1864.

Anonymous, "Death of a Well Known Civil Engineer, John Davis, Esq.," American, August 2, 1864.

Anonymous, "Completion of the Great Northern Central Railway Depot [the present Downtown Racquet Club]," *American*, April 20, 1865.

Anonymous, "Abbott's Iron Rolling Mills-A New Iron Manufacturing Company Formed," Sun, August 4, 1865.

Anonymous, "The Monitor Waxhaw [engines of this Monitor-class warship tested at the dock]," Sun, September 5, 1865.

Anonymous, "New Depot of the B. & O. Camden Street [description of towers,]," Sun, January 2, 1866.

Anonymous, 'The Merchants Sugar Refinery [new refinery on Buchanan's Wharf built by Fink, Shurtz, McSherry & Co.]," Sun, May 15, 1866.

Anonymous, "The Mount Clare Depot-Its Workshops, &c.," Gazette, May 18, 1866.

Anonymous, "The Pikesville Railway [C. H. Latrobe's survey for horse car route]," Sun, May 24, 1866.

Anonymous, "New and Important Enterprise [Baltimore City Fertilizing and Manufacturing Company at Colgate Creek; mill house for mashing and grinding; drying sheds for night soil and garbage; steam engine from Poole & Hunt]," *Sun*, June 29, 1866.

Anonymous, "Heavy Freshet in Gwynns Falls and the Patapsco River [washout of Patterson Viaduct at Ilchester]," *Gazettte*, October 12, 1866.

Anonymous, "An Extensive Foundery [Isaac A. Sheppard & Company's new stove works, Fleet Street and Chester]," *Sun*, February 21, 1867.

Anonymous, "The Canton Company--Its History and Purposes," Sun, November 19, 1867.

Anonymous, "A Stationary Grain Elevator [at former Jackson's Wharf, foot of Bond Street, built by Northern Central Railroad to design of M. C. Cogswell of New York]," *Sun*, January 23, 1868.

Anonymous, "Rebuilding of the Maryland Sugar Refinery, Resumption of Its Operations [on pier between Dugan's and O'Donnell's Wharves," *American*, April 2, 1868.

Anonymous, "Another Manufacturing Improvement [Flynn & Emrich]," Gazette, October 7, 1868.

Anonymous, "The Trade of Baltimore, Chemical Works," Gazette, January 2, 1869.

Anonymous, "Calvert Sugar Refinery [on Block Street; with centrifugal machines; William Sterling, president]," *Gazette*, May 6, 1869.

Anonymous, "President Grant in Baltimore [tours Mount Clare Workshops of B. & O., then travels 29 miles down the bay on North German Line's steamship *Baltimore*]," *Sun*, July 1, 1869.

Anonymous, "Immense Factory Improvement [Knabe Piano Factory ]," Gazette, August 21, 1869.

Anonymous, "New Window Glass Works [Maryland Window Glass Works at Ostend, Clement, and Leadenhall Streets]," Sun, August 30, 1869.

Anonymous, "A Handsome Improvement [new steam sash factory of W. W. Maughlin & Sons, Pratt and President Streets, iron-fronted lower story]," *Sun*, June 14, 1870.

Anonymous, 'Improvements of the Channel of the Patapsco and Chesapeake Bay [petition to Congress to deepen Craighill and Brewerton Channels]," Sun, June 17, 1870.

Anonymous, "The Union Railroad Commission," Sun, June 24, 1870.

Anonymous, "The Union Railroad Scheme," Sun, June 29, 1870.

Anonymous, "A Prominent Improvement [cannery for J. B. Brinkley at Charles Street and Welcome Alley]," *Gazette*, August 22, 1870.

Anonymous, "The Union Railroad Company-The Proposed Tunnel," Sun, August 24, 1870.

Anonymous, "Extensive Factory Improvement—Grand Festival [Wilkens & Company steam-curled hair factory]," *Gazette*, October 3, 1870.

Anonymous, "The City [digging up the cornerstone of Baltimore and Susquehanna Railroad]," American, October 31, 1870.

Anonymous, "New Patent Air Brake [installed on Northern Central Railroad]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., July 1, 1871.

Anonymous, "Suburban Railroads: Baltimore, Calverton, & Powhatan [mentions mill villages]," Sun, July 7, 1871.

Anonymous, "Suburban Railways in Baltimore County [horse cars to Catonsville]," Sun, August 4, 1871.

Anonymous, "A New Piano Manufactory [Gaehle & Company, 7 South Eutaw Street]." Gazette, September 2, 1871.

Anonymous, "Baltimore and Potomac R.R., Annual Meeting of Stockholders [report on progress of Baltimore tunnels and bridges]," *Gazette*, September 7, 1871.

Anonymous, "Launch of Ice Boat Maryland," Gazette, October 3, 1871.

Anonymous, "Strike of the Can Makers," Gazette, November 17, 1871.

Anonymous, "Manufacturing Improvements [new building of Holmes Plating Works on Holliday Street near Saratoga for silver plate ware, William Holmes, prop.]," *Gazette*, March 25, 1872.

Anonymous, "Visit to a Slaughtering Establishment [of Jacob Lerian near Mount Olivet Cemetery, Frederick Road]," *Gazette*, July 23, 1872.

Anonymous, "An Extensive and Complete Establishment [Otto Duker & Brother lumber yard at President Street and Canton Avenue]," *Gazette*, July 27, 1872.

Anonymous, "Sale of a Lager Beer Brewery [Odenwald and Joh brewery and restaurant sold to John Summerfield; Calverton Road and Frederick Road]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., July 27, 1872.

Anonymous, "The Industrial Interests. Baltimore Manufactories--A Tour Among the Cotton Mills," Sun, August 8, 1872.

Anonymous, "Northern Central Railway Car Shop [and roundhouse north of North Avenue]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., November 16, 1872.

Anonymous, "Northern Central Railway Car Shop [roundhouse and smith shops built above North Avenue]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., November 16, 1872.

Anonymous, "Catonsville Railway--Dummy Engines and Steam Street Cars," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., November 23, 1872.

Anonymous, "Death of a Prominent Inventor [George Page, inventor of circular saw]," Sun, January 6, 1873.

Anonymous, "Saturday Night at Lexington Market," Gazette, July 23, 1873.

Anonymous, "Ship Building in Baltimore [long survey of projects]," Sun, August 18, 1873.

Anonymous, "The Patapsco Bridge and Iron Company [description of Wendel Bollman's works at Canton]," American, September 5, 1873.

Anonymous, "A New Glass House [Union Glass Company, Spring Gardens]," Sun, September 6, 1873, Supplement.

Anonymous, "Milk, the Business in Baltimore [long account of dairies]," Gazette, November 29, 1873.

Anonymous, "The Water Supply of Baltimore City--Annual Visit of Inspection--Completion and Working of the New High Service Supply, &c. [re Druid Hill Lake, pump house, and play of fountain]," Sun, June 11, 1874.

Anonymous, "The Locust Point Elevators [for B. & O.]," American, August 3, 1874.

Anonymous, "Peter Cooper's Locomotive [of 1830 built for B. & O.]," Baltimore County Union, January 30, 1875.

Anonymous, "An Extensive New Malt Manufactory--How Malt Is Made [J. H. Von Der Horst's plant on Belair Avenue beyond city limits; designed by Henry Von Der Horst & Son]," Sun, February 13, 1875.

Anonymous, "Guano Not An Excrement [theory that guano was not of avian origin]," Gazette, April 8, 1875.

Anonymous, "The Street 'Arabs' and Their Raids [letter to editor complaining about hucksters]," Sun, May 7, 1875.

Anonymous, "The Persecuted Street Hucksters [defense of A-rabs]," Sun, May 7, 1875.

Anonymous, "Arabs a 'Decided Nuisance' [supports anti-huckstering bill in City Council]," Sun, May 7, 1875.

Anonymous, "An Important Case Decided [Judge Yellott dismisses child labor indictment against Warren Manufacturing Company]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., July 12, 1875.

Anonymous, "Western Maryland Railroad Buildings [contract to S. H. and J. F. Adams to build Hillen Station]," Sun, September 6, 1875.

Anonymous, "Cotton Manufactures of Baltimore, The Late Depression, The Prospects of Recovery [mentions calico printing at Warren Factory in 1830s]," Sun, September 13, 1875.

Anonymous, "Railway Motors for Baltimore, the Cars of the Citizens' Line to Be Propelled by Steam," *Gazette*, September 20, 1876.

Anonymous, 'The Gunpowder Water Supply, [Montebello Tunnel]," Sun, April 11, 1877.

Anonymous, "Morocco Factory, Business Improvement [to be built by Locher & Akehurst at Hillen Street bridge]," Sun, July 2, 1877.

Anonymous, "Proposed Legislation on the Arabs [i.e., the singing street vendors]," Gazette, January 10, 1878.

Anonymous, "The Wonder of the Telephone [trial at Waverly]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., March 23, 1878.

Anonymous, "Brief Locals [telephone links established between Camden Station, Relay Station, Mount Clare Shops, and Locust Point]," Sun, March 23, 1878.

Anonymous, "Introduction to the Port of Baltimore [37-page pamphlet of that name for circulation in Europe, written by H. O. Haughton, former secretary of the Merchants' Exchange]," *Sun*, March 30, 1878. See also, Henry O. Haughton.

Anonymous, "Bricks by Steam, Two Hundred Thousand a Day Turned Out by a Single Machine [Baltimore Brick Company]," *Gazette*, July 25, 1878.

Anonymous, "Launch of Ice Boat F. C. Latrobe," Gazette, August 9, 1878.

Anonymous, "Wright's Old Mill [near Woodstock; mentions Mose Rogers, African American miller]," *Baltimore County Union*, November 2, 1878.

Anonymous, "The Marble Quarries of the County," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., September 20, 1879.

Anonymous, "The Baltimore & and Hanover Railroad [passenger travel begun]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., December 6, 1879.

Anonymous, "Construction of an Ice House, &c. [five-story ice house at John F. Wiessner brewery]," Sun, February 27, 1880.

Anonymous, "Public Sale of a Valuable Floating Factory or Grain Dryer [former ship Francis Bachelder converted into steam powered grain dryer at Locust Point]," Sun, April 13, 1880, adv.

Anonymous, 'Baltimore the Centre of the Fertilizer Trade and Manufacture in the United States," *Maryland Farmer*, 17 (May 1880): 159.

Anonymous, "No 'E' in It--Good Bivalves Till September, The Oyster Trade of the Year [export statistics of oyster canneries]," *American*, May 3, 1880. Reprinted in *New York Time*, May 4 as, "The Oyster Trade, The Past Season a Prosperous One to the Dealers--The Foreign Demand."

Anonymous, "Business Improvement [A. Hoen & Company lithography plant on Lexington Street]," Sun, May 24, 1880.

Anonymous, "A Big Manufacturing Enterprise [Baxter Electric Manufacturing and Motor Company, Biddle and Chase Streets, later used as the A. Hoen plant]," Sun, June 16, 1880.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Queensware Manufacture [Edwin Bennett pottery at Central and Canton Avenues]," Brick,

Pottery, and Glass Journal, September 1880 (MHS Library, VF, s.v., "Pottery").

Anonymous, "Calverton Stockyards Improvement [28 acres on Calverton Road adjoining B. & P. Railroad on former McClelland estate]," Sun, April 28, 1881.

Anonymous, "A New Steam Plow [Benjamin S. Benson's tractor that ran on treads, trial at Halethorpe]," Sun, May 10, 1881. Also Baltimore County Union, May 14, 1881.

Anonymous, "Work on Mammoth Grain Elevator [for B. & O. at Locust Point]," Sun, June 23, 1881.

Anonymous, "The Gunpowder Water Works [turning on water from lower dam at Loch Raven]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., July 9, 1881.

Anonymous, "Opening of Claremont Stockyards," Sun, September 20, 1881.

Anonymous, "The New Stockyards at Calverton," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., September 24, 1881.

Anonymous, "The Baltimore Water Supply," Harper's Weekly, October 8, 1881.

Anonymous, "More Light [installation of Brush Electric Company's lamps in post office]," Sun, December 12, 1881.

Anonymous, "A Great Baltimore Industry—One of the Largest Mills in the United States [Gambrill Mill B on Pier 3, Pratt Street], *The Morning Herald*, March 16, 1882.

Anonymous, "Bicycles Upon the Public Roads of Baltimore County [petition to ban bikes and 'wheelmen' on public roads, especially Charles Street Avenue]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., May 20, 1882.

Anonymous, "The B. & O. Mount Clare Shops Burnt," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., January 6, 1883.

Anonymous, 'The Oil Pipe Line [from Pennsylvania to Canton]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., August 18, 1883.

Anonymous, "A New Industry [manufacture of bars and angles at Abbott Iron Works, Canton], Sun, August 25, 1883.

Anonymous, "A Petroleum Refinery at Highlandtown [planned by Pennsylvania Oil Company, H. M. Warner, president]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., January 26, 1884.

Anonymous, "A Tribute to a Baltimore-Built Engine [long service of locomotive Charles Carroll of Carrollton built by Ross Winans for Boston & Worcester Railroad, 1849]," Sun, May 12, 1884.

Anonymous, 'The B. & O. R. R. Bridges [over Great and Little Gunpowder Falls]," *Baltimore County Union*, August 23, 1884.

Anonymous, "The Electric Motor [Professor Daft's electric streetcar on Roland Avenue]," Sun, July 4, 1885.

Anonymous, "An Old Paper Mill [DeVries, Carroll County]," *Democratic Advocate*, Westminster, Md., August 22, 1885.

Anonymous, "A South Baltimore Manufacturing Enterprise [Jones, Stevens & Company paper mill near Federal Hill]," *Sun*, December 12, 1885.

Anonymous, "A Handsome Station [Union Station on Charles Street]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., April 17, 1886.

Anonymous, "Gas Works Improvements [Consolidated Gas Company's Spring Garden plant for making gas by Wilkinson principle to replace manufacture of coal gas; engineer, Frank Hambleton]," Sun, May 26, 1886.

Anonymous, "A Foundry Celebration [new building of S. B. Sexton stove factory, firm founded 1839]," Sun, June 2, 1886.

Anonymous, "The Patapsco Mill [Ellicott City]," American Miller, 14 (June 1886): 333.

Anonymous, "New Bolton Depot [of NCRR at Oliver, Cathedral, and Hoffman Streets]," Sun, June 11, 1886.

Anonymous, "Baltimore County Marble [its use in towers of Saint Patrick's Cathedral]," Sun, January 22, 1887.

Anonymous, "Enlarging a Manufacturing Plant [Henry McShane Mfg. Co. building large moulding sheds at Dundalk, the works later called Central Foundry, where furnace jackets and other heavy iron elements were cast]," *Baltimore County Democrat*, Towson, Md., January 23, 1897. Also in *Maryland Journal*, same date.

Anonymous, "Launch of the Emma Giles," American, March 3, 1887.

Anonymous, "A Large Industry to Be Started [Sparrows Point]," Sun, March 19, 1887.

Anonymous, "Large Steel Works to Be Erected," Baltimore County Union, Towson, Md., April 2, 1887.

Anonymous, 'The Baltimore County Steel Works," Baltimore County Union. Towson, Md., April 9, 1887.

Anonymous, "Steel Works at Tivoli," Sun, April 23, 1887.

Anonymous, "Brewing in Baltimore," The Western Brewer and Journal of the Barley, Malt, and Hop Trades, May 15, 1887.

Anonymous, "Building of Sparrows Point," Sun, May 20, 1887.

Anonymous, "Large Brewery [John F. Wiessner's, Belair Avenue]," Sun, November 17, 1887.

Anonymous, "Steelton in Maryland [long description of Sparrows Point project]," Sun, September 3, 1887.

Anonymous, "Cornerstone Laying [Steif piano factory, Townsend and Lanvale Streets]," Sun, November 8, 1887.

Anonymous, "The Rapid Development of Steelton," Sun, April 9, 1888.

Anonymous, "School Dedication at Steelton," Sun, April 14, 1888.

Anonymous, 'The Electric Storage Car [drawing of battery-powered engine imported from U.K. and tried in Baltimore]," *American*, April 19, 1888.

Anonymous, "New Warehouse and Machine Shop [Flynn & Emrich plant at NW corner of Holliday and Saratoga]," *Sun*, June 28, 1888.

Anonymous, "How Steelton Grows," American, February 2, 1889.

Anonymous, "Where Ships Are Built," American, February 10, 1889.

Anonymous, "A New Road Is Opened [rail link to Sparrows Point]," American, February 12, 1889.

Anonymous, "An Electric Plant [generator installed at W. J. Dickey & Company at Oella]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., February 16, 1889.

Anonymous, "Obituary [Henry McShane, bell founder]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., March 2, 1889.

Anonymous, 'The Sparrows Point Furnaces," Iron Age, 43 (June 13, 1889): 890.

Anonymous, "Foundations of a Manufacturing Town [Sparrows Point]," Sun, November 8, 1889.

Anonymous, "Needs of the Toilers, Important Recommendations by Mr. Thomas C. Weeks, Women and Children in Factories [Maryland Bureau of Labor Statistics files report]," Sun, December 21, 1889.

Anonymous, "The Growth of Steelton [Sparrows Point]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., February 15, 1890.

Anonymous, "Spark's Station, N.C.R.R. [correspondent visited Maryland Screw Company at corner of Guilford Avenue and Oliver Street]," *Baltimore County Democrat*, Towson, Md., March 15, 1890.

Anonymous, "Excursion of the Iron and Steel Men [to Sparrows Point]," Sun, October 27, 1890.

Anonymous, "Like a Miracle, The Great Growth of Steelton, In Only Two Years, A Great Celebration Today," *American*, May 30, 1890.

Anonymous, "Pennsylvania Steel Co.," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., June 7, 1890.

Anonymous, "Iron and Steel Men, Foreign Visitors Inspecting Sparrows Point Works," Sun, October 28, 1890.

Anonymous, "The North Avenue Bridge [Mayor wants a stone bridge over the Belt Railroad]," American, March 15, 1891.

Anonymous, 'The New Cable Road [with drawing of Druid Hill Avenue power station]," American, March 28, 1891.

Anonymous, "They Say the Factory Is a Nuisance [Griffith & Boyd fertilizer works, Canton]," *Baltimore County Democrat*, Towson, Md., August 23, 1891.

Anonymous, "A New Railroad in the County [Gunpowder Valley Railroad from NCRR to Hoffmanville]," *Baltimore County Democrat*, Towson, Md., May 6, 1891.

Anonymous, "Cable Cars in Baltimore," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., May 30, 1891.

Anonymous, "Sparrow Point News [launching of steam tug Penwood]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., June 6, 1891.

Anonymous, "Bessemer Steel Made in Maryland," Manufacturer's Record, 10 (August 8, 1891): 11.

Anonymous, "An Abattoir for Baltimore City [at Claremont stockyards]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., August 8, 1891.

Anonymous, "Two Great Elevators [for grain at Madison and Buren Streets, another at Canton]," American, August 10, 1891.

Anonymous, "Explosion of Furnace B at Sparrows Point," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., December 12, 1891.

Anonymous, "Cornerstone of a Railroad, Accidental Discovery by Mr. George C. Wilkins—The Inscription [re Baltimore & Susquehanna cornerstone of 1829]," Sun, January 18, 1892 (See also Lantz, 1929).

Anonymous, "Electric Motor Railway [Baltimore, East Baltimore, Keller's Pavilion, and North Point Railway Company chartered]," Argus, Catonsville, Md., March 12, 1892.

Anonymous, "Good Beer Made Here. The Establishment of the Baltimore Brewing Company (Limited) [with line drawing of the Spring Garden Brewery]," *American*, April 10, 1892.

Anonymous, "Power House for Blue Line Cars [Charles Street between Lafayette and Lanvale]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., June 4.1892.

Anonymous, "New Malleable Casting Works Finished [Baltimore Malleable Iron and Steel Casting Company, SE cormner of South Charles and Wells Streets]," *Sun*, June 15, 1892.

Anonymous, "A Maryland Inventor. Oliver Evans and His Plans for Steam Propulsion Recalled [Major Pangborn to display model of Evans self-propelled, amphibious dredge at B. & O. exhibit at Columbian Exposition in Chicago]," *Sun*, June 16, 1892.

Anonymous, "Exhibition of a Cable-Line Crossing [display at Flynn & Emrich foundry of Mahaffey patent cable system using a grip at each end of cable car to cross over another moving cable route]," *Sun*, June 28, 1892.

Anonymous, "The Tin Mill of Coates & Co. Burnt Out [new tin-plate mill at Andre and Beason Streets, Locust Point; to be rebuilt]," Sun, June 24, 1892.

Anonymous, "The Catonsville Short Line [annual report; 191,487 passengers carried in 1891]," Sun, June 28, 1892.

Anonymous, "The Strike of the Garment Workers [advice to "Polish Hebrew workers" from United Garment Workers of America]," Sun, June 30, 1892.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Enterprise, As Reflected from the Charter Records of Courts. An Aggregate Stock of \$7,518,900, A Total of 192 Corporations Founded--Companies for Trade and Real Estate Associations," *Sun*, July 1, 1892.

Anonymous, "Baltimore's New Cable Car Line [with photo of Epworth Independent Methodist Church converted into winding power house]," *Street Railway Review*, September 15, 1892.

Anonymous, "Steel Works Progress [first time public was invited to Sparrows Point, launching of Alabama]," *American*, October 2, 1892.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Flour Mills," American, November 12, 1892.

Anonymous, "The City and Suburban Railway Power House [Pratt Street]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., February 25, 1893.

Anonymous, "A Glance at the Elevated [re Guilford Avenue elevated trolley car viaduct]," American, March 17, 1893.

Anonymous, "At Sparrows Point [unloading of 124-pound Krupp gun for World's Fair in Chicago]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., March 25, 1893.

Anonymous, 'The Cloud That Hangs O'er Sparrow's Point," Sunday Herald, April 9, 1893.

Anonymous, "A Handsome Testimonial to Mr. Perin, The City and Suburban Railway Completed to Towson," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., May 6, 1893.

Anonymous, "The Lake Roland Elevated Electric Railway," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., May 6, 1893.

Anonymous, "How Pottery Is Made [at Locust Point]," American, May 7, 1893.

Anonymous, "Too Much Sewer Now, The People of Southwest Baltimore Demand Relief. They Want Ill-Smelling Sewers Covered [illustration of limekilns at Ridgely and Ostend Streets],"*American*, May 10, 1893.

Anonymous, "Belt Line Electric Motor [drawing of smokeless engine for Howard Street Tunnel]," American, July 25,

1893.

Anonymous, 'The Oil Pipe Line," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., August 18, 1893.

Anonymous, "The Last of the Ellicott Furnace [dismantling works near Federal Hill where for 40 years Henry W. Ellicott operated charcoal kilns, ore-drying unit, two smelting furnaces, and moulding department]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., December 9, 1893.

Anonymous, "Down in A Beer Vault," [tour of Von Der Horst's brewery in northeast Baltimore; illustration of machinery]," *American*, February 11, 1894.

Anonymous, "Kinks' in the Cable. Some Aggravating Mishaps to Rapid Transit [drawing of cable splicing method]," *American,* February 25, 1894.

Anonymous, "Crossing of the Ways, Scenes on Eutaw Street Block by Day and Night [with drawing of "The Cable Curve at Baltimore and Eutaw Streets]," *American*, March 25, 1894.

Anonymous, "The Old Ways and the New, From Car Horse Shed to Cable Power House," American, April 8, 1894.

Anonymous, "Improvements at Towson [street lights powered by Mount Washington station]," Sun, September 22, 1894.

Anonymous, "Progress in Building a Big Bridge [taking down the false-work of North Avenue bridge]," Sun, November 21, 1894.

Anonymous, "Fine Roads for Cyclists [with map, Baltimore to Ellicott City]," American, May 5, 1895.

Anonymous, "Opening Day of the Emory Grove Railway [an electric trolley car line]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., May 25, 1895.

Anonymous, "Elkridge Iron [James Bates, Pratt Street iron founder, bought antique iron bars stamped 'Elkridge 1755']," *Ellicott City Times*, June 8, 1895.

Anonymous, "At Bloody Claremont [stockyards]," American, September 1, 1895.

Anonymous, "Invented the First Reaping machine [Owen Dorsey of Howard County]," *Baltimore County Union*, September 14, 1895.

Anonymous, "Iron Ore from Nova Scotia [shortage of Cuban Juruaga ore due to revolution]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., May 16, 1896.

Anonymous, "A Big Warehouse to Be Erected by the B. & O. Railroad Company for Tobacco Storage, Henderson's Wharf the Site," Sun, August 12, 1896.

Anonymous, "Furnace A at Sparrows Point to Resume Operations," Argus, Catonsville, Md., January 2, 1897.

Anonymous, "Enlarging a Manufacturing Plant [Henry McShane's Central Foundry, 3000 block of Dundalk Avenue, Dundalk]," *Baltimore County Democrat*, Towson, Md., January 23, 1897.

Anonymous, "Wealth of the Deep. Tomorrow the Argonaut Starts Out on Her Treasure Seeking Career [long description of Simon Lake's submarine]," Sun, August 18, 1897.

Anonymous, "Argonaut Afloat, Submarine Wrecking Boat Successfully Launched After Her Keel Stuck in the Mud [Simon Lake's sub at Columbia Iron Works]," Sun, August 20, 1897.

Anonymous, "Wondrous Steel Plant [Sparrows Point]," American, September 16, 1897.

Anonymous, "Steel Rails for Russia [from Sparrows Point]," Maryland, Journal, Towson, Md., April 16, 1898.

Anonymous, "New Silk Mill [200-loom building added to Thistle Factory, Ilchester]," Argus, Catonsville, Md., August 5, 1899.

Anonymous, "The Boys' Strike at Sparrows Point," Sun, January 19, 1900.

Anonymous, "New Floating Dock for the Government [built at Sparrows Point, with line drawing]," American, June 21, 1900.

Anonymous, "Busy Times at Sparrows Point [in marine department]," American, June 25, 1900.

Anonymous, "The Funeral Car 'Delores' [trolley car for transporting funeral parties]," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., October 6, 1900.

Anonymous, "Improvements at Sparrows Point [need for more dwellings]," American, January 12, 1901.

Anonymous, "Government Floating Drydock Built at Sparrows Point," Sun, August 23, 1901 [with line drawing].

Anonymous, "Sketch of Sparrows Point—From a Farm It Has Grown in a Few Years Into a Great Manufacturing Centre," *Baltimore County Union*, Towson, Md., March 8, 1902.

Anonymous, "Engine Built by Students [at Baltimore Polytechnic Institute under William G. Richardson, head of the mechanical department during seasons of 1900-1901 and 1901-1902, a high-speed, 48 hp, slide-valvbe steam engine of the Harrisburg Standard Pattern, with automatic cut-off, successfully demonstrated]," *American*, May 9, 1902.

Anonymous, "A Silk Factory for Baltimore [M. C. Migel & Co. of New York planning to expand local shop at corner of Fayette and Green Streets]," *American*, May 13, 1902.

Anonymous, "To Prepare Map of the Harbor, The World to Know of Our New Facilities [data collected by Harbor Board, map to be lithographed by A. Hoen]," *American*, June 21, 1902.

Anonymous, "Great Derrick at Sparrows Point [photo of crane capable of hoisting 10 tons 70 feet high]," American, June 22, 1902.

Anonymous, "Contract for Mill Awarded [White Hall Grain Milling and Supply Company, Baltimore County]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., October 4, 1902.

Anonymous, "On the B. & O. in 1832 [interview with Charles Smith, early locomotive engineer]," Sun, August 3, 1903.

Anonymous, "The New Baltimore Lighthouse [bids invited for light at west side of entrance to Craighill Channel; drawing furnished by Lighthouse Board]," Sun, October 21, 1903.

Anonymous, "Work of Mammoth Pier [B. & O., Locust Point]," News, October 11, 1903.

Anonymous, "Randallstown [Winand Distillery Company starts operation]," *Baltimore County Union*, September 24, 1904.

Anonymous, "Slaughter House at Sparrows Point Destroyed by Fire," Maryland Journal, Towson, Md., March 11, 1905.

Anonymous, "Killed at Sparrows Point [Harry A. Wagner caught in gearing of stationary engine]," *Maryland Journal*, Towson, Md., March 25, 1905.

Anonymous, "May Buy Shot Tower [re City's proposed purchase]," Sun, August 15, 1903.

Anonymous, "Where the Homes of 900 Persons Will Be Blotted Out [Warren factory village]," Sun, January 22, 1906.

Anonymous, "Site Chosen for Sewage Disposal Plant [Back River]," Sun, June 15, 1906.

Anonymous, "Biggest in the World [Westport Power Station]," Sun, June 20, 1906.

Anonymous, "To Clean Big Blast Furnace," Sun, July 28, 1906.

Anonymous, "Some Interesting Facts About a Blast Furnace," Baltimore County Union, Towson, Md., August 4, 1906.

Anonymous, "New Abattoir Ready [at Union Stockyards]," News, August 10, 1906.

Anonymous, "Baltimore's Great Canneries," Sun, August 26, 1906.

Anonymous, "Old Beacon Has Failed [Lazaretto lighthouse at Canton obsolete]," Sun, August 27, 1906.

Anonymous, "No Mosquito Pest at Sparrows Point [re sewer system]," *Baltimore County Union*, Towson, Md., September 1, 1906.

Anonymous, "Life at Sparrows Point [with line drawing of Bessemer steel mill]," Sun, September 23, 1906.

Anonymous, 'Baltimore Street Cries and Other Highway Tunes, A Musician Describes the Roulades That Affect the Ear in This, Our City [musical notations of street vendor calls]," *Sun*, December 9, 1906.

Anonymous, "Making Plates and Jars in Baltimore Potteries, The Oldest Master in America Is Edwin Bennett, of This City," Sun, February 10, 1907.

Anonymous, "A Region of Factories [long description of South Baltimore]," News, March 31, 1907.

Anonymous, "An Electrical Giant [Westport Power House]," Sun, April 22, 1907.

Anonymous, "A New Dam on the Patapsco [Bloede's electric plant neat Ilchester]," Argus, Catonsville, Md., May 18, 1907.

Anonymous, "County Commissioners [first use of tar on roads]," Democrat & Journal, June 29, 1907.

Anonymous, "Patapsco Electrical and Manufacturing Company's New Plant [copied from *Electrical World*]," Argus, Catonsville, Md., August 31, 1907.

Anonymous, 'Pier 3 Now in Use [new wharf and terminal building on Pratt Street for Merchants & Miners Transportation Company]," *Sun*, April 16, 1908.

Anonymous, 'To Increase the Sparrows Point Plant," Baltimore County Union, Towson, Md., April 18, 1908.

Anonymous, "Fires Burn Again at Steel Rail Mills," News, October 5, 1908.

Anonymous, "Thistle Mills An Example, Water Power Valued at Half Price Fixed for Warren [statistics on water power and steam engine]," Sun, November 24, 1908.

Anonymous, "Bound to Pay \$725,000, City made Agreement With Warren Manufacturing Company [first of 67 almost daily articles re City Council investigation of purchase of Warren mill village for Loch Raven reservoir,]" *Sun*, November 7, 1908, continuing until January 19, 1909.

Anonymous, "The New Edmondson Avenue Concrete Bridge," Sun, November 22, 1908.

Anonymous, "Warren and Its Mill, Industrial Settlement Involved in City's Secret Deal [proposed purchase of mill village for Loch Raven upper dam]," *Sun*, November 27, 1908.

Anonymous, "Revised Route of Latham's Flight for Sun Prize of \$5,000 [map of flight plan of aviator Hubert Latham over city during Halethorpe Air Meet; many other feature articles]," *Sun*, November 6, 1910.

Anonymous, "Air Ship Seen from Towson [reporter glimpses Hubert Latham's biplane from courthouse cupola during Halethorpe Air Meet]," *Baltimore County Union*, November 12, 1910.

Anonymous, "Laying Rails on New Line [Towson & Cockeysville Railroad, powered by storage batteries]," *Democrat & Journal*, Towson, Md., November 25, 1911.

Anonymous, "Big Caverns Explored, Engineer Ogier Inspects Underground Tunnels for City, All Likely to Be Filled Up. Youngsters of South Baltimore Watch Longingly as Official Make Trip Under Federal Hill," [with map, 'Diagram of Caves Under Federal Hill']," Sun, January 3, 1912.

Anonymous, "Warren Deal Off, City Wins Victory in Notable case After Five Years of Litigation, Can Now Build Big Dam," Sun, January 15, 1913.

Anonymous, "26 Dead, 20 Missing, 60 Hurt When Dynamite Ship Explodes, Disaster Off Curtis Bay Causes Loss Estimated at \$150,000, and Shock Is Felt in Four States [British tramp steamer *Alum Chine* blown up by explosives being shipped to Panama Canal project; photo of mushroom cloud by Alfred Waldek]," *Sun*, March 8, 1913.

Anonymous, "Wants Falls Covered [Mayor Preston urges Pennsylvania Railroad to cover upper part of Jones Falls]," *Sun*, September 16, 1914.

Anonymous, "Loch Raven Dam Finished," Union News, Towson, Md., November 7, 1914.

Anonymous, Local Items [plan by Maryland & Pennsylvania Railroad to run storage-battery passenger car from Baltimore to Bel Air]," *Union News*, Towson, Md., August 14, 1915.

Anonymous, "M. & P. to Run Electric Cars [battery powered cars on Maryland & Pennsylvania R.R.]," Union News, Towson, Md., August 28, 1915.

Anonymous, "A Romance of Business [McCormick & Company, tea and spice importers, block bounded by Pratt, Lombard, Concord and Fallsway]," Sun, December 19, 1915.

Anonymous, "Charles Street Span Ready February 15 [over Pennsylvania Railroad]," American, January 17, 1916.

Anonymous, "Sparrows Point [boom expected after purchase of Maryland Steel by Bethlehem]," *Jeffersonian*, May 6, 1916.

Anonymous, "Deutschland Docks; Now Heavily Guarded, Will Unload Cargo Today [German commercial submarine]," Sun, July 11, 1916.

Anonymous, "Ammunition Plants Busy [at Turner Station south of Dundalk]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., March 3, 1917.

Anonymous, "Largest in Country, Shipyard at Sparrows Point to Be Gigantic--\$4,500,000 Being Spent," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., August 25, 1917.

Anonymous, "Towson's New Enterprise [Black & Decker plant]," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., December 22, 1917.

Anonymous, "Heavy Fire Loss at Two Plants Doing Government Work, Oella Mills Destroyed," Sun, January 26, 1918.

Anonymous, "Big Plant to Expand, Sparrows Point Will Enlarge to Meet War Demand for Steel Products," *Jeffersonian*, July 20, 1918.

Anonymous, "Real Estate--Courts [new building for Maryland Glass Company on Ontario Street]," Sun, March 7, 1919.

Anonymous, "Bethlehem Plans Vast, Will Spend \$20,000,000 at Sparrows Point This Year," Sun, March 26, 1919.

Anonymous, "Motor Supplants Last of Fire Horses," Sun, July 1, 1919.

Anonymous, "Big Airship Bursts and 79 Are Injured. Navy Dirigible C-8 Meets Disaster in the Eastern Suburbs [at Fort Holabird]," Sun, July 2, 1919.

Anonymous, 'Dundalk to Be Sold [269 houses and 'great cafeteria']," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., July 19, 1919.

Anonymous, "St. Helena Sold [to Harry E. Gilbert who will incorporate Liberty Homes Corporation]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., August 9, 1919.

Anonymous, "New Map of County Roads System Is Ready for Distribution," Sun, September 24, 1919, p. 9.

Anonymous, "Point' Workers Loyal [not joining a union]," Sun, September 29, 1919.

Anonymous, "Dundalk Aviation Field Opens Today--Fifteen Machines Will Participate in Event," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., November 15, 1919.

Anonymous, "The New Home of McCormick & Co., Giant Steel and Concrete Structure Being Built for 'Bee Brand' House, Over 12 Acres of Floor Space; Ready July 1, 1920," Sun, December 28, 1919.

Anonymous, Full-page advertisement with photos offering Dundalk Shipping Board houses, Sun, February 12, 1920.

Anonymous, "M. & P. to Motorize [test of gasoline-powered cars]," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., April 2, 1921.

Anonymous, 'The Doomed City [Warren village]," American, August 14, 1921.

Anonymous, "Where to Go When the Flood Rolls Into Valley Puzzles Villagers, Long Time Residents of Phoenix and Warren Dread Day When Gunpowder's Waters Will Cover Their Houses in Loch Raven Dam," *Sun*, December 16, 1921.

Anonymous, "Familiar Old Smell Vanishing from Local Fertilizer Plants," Sun. March 22, 1922.

Anonymous, "Sugar Plant Open for Public Today, 1,800 Invitations Out for Visitors Who Will Inspect Locust Point Building [American Sugar Refining Company]," Sun, May 17, 1922.

Anonymous, "Refinery Officials are Host to More Than 1,000 at Plant [description of technology at American Sugar Refining Company]," Sun, May 18, 1922.

Anonymous, "The Shot Tower," Baltimore Municipal Journal, 11 (December 21, 1923): 2.

Anonymous, "Oil Leak Brings Charge Against Steel Officers [at Bethlehem Steel]," Sun, February 2, 1924.

Anonymous, "Holds Steel Plant Liable for Oil Leaks [decision of Judge Philip B. Perlman]," Sun, February 7, 1924.

Anonymous, "Sparrows Point, Baltimore County's Bee-Hive of Industry," Jeffersonian, July 14, 1924, Supplement.

Anonymous, "Logan Field Retained [five year lease on airport at Dundalk]," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., July 24, 1924.

Anonymous, "Three Shot Towers Baltimore Has Boasted," Sun, August 3, 1924.

Anonymous, "Real Estate Deals and Building News, Plans for \$2,000,000 Plant for Montgomery Ward & Co., Inc., Plans Are Filed, Preliminary Work Begun [for 700,000 square feet on Washington Boulevard]," *Sun*, September 18, 1924.

Anonymous, "Henry Ford Buys Old Stagecoach, Automobile Manufacturer Purchases Vehicle from Kingsville Inn Man," Sun, April 23, 1924.

Anonymous, "Hauling Milk to Baltimore [technology of bottling]," Sun, August 17, 1924.

Anonymous, "Bus with Roofed Deck Trial on Charles Street," Sun, August 19, 1924.

Anonymous, "Shenandoah, Navy's Silver Blimp, Coming to Bay Shore Air Event [actually was a rigid airship]," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., October 18, 1924.

Anonymous, "New Speed Laurels Sought in Air Races at Bay Shore October Twenty Fourth," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., October 3, 1925.

Anonymous, "3 Nations Race for Record and Air Cup Today, England, Italy and U. S. to Compete Here for Seaplane Honors [Schneider Cup race based at Bay Shore Park]," *Sun*, October 24, 1925.

Anonymous, "Air Event Today [James Doolittle to fly R3C-2 in Curtiss Race at Bay Shore Park]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson Md., October 25, 1925.

Anonymous, "U. S. Seaplane Smashes World's Speed Mark at Bay Shore Air Event [at 232.573 mph]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., October 31, 1925.

Anonymous, "Huge Industrial Center Planned at Sparrows Point--Development to Exceed 20 Million," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., January 24, 1925.

Anonymous, "Work on New Wire Mill to Start Soon [at Bethlehem Steel]," Sun, February 2, 1925.

Anonymous, "Work on New Wire Mill at 'Point' to Be Started in Near Future," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., February 14, 1925.

Anonymous, 'Forges Gleam as of Old in City; Baltimore Still Possesses Smithies Where Horses Are Shod and Artists Find Colorful Scenes," Sun, May 3, 1925.

Anonymous, "Visits Sparrows Point, President of Bethlehem Steel Co. Makes Inspection Tour Here [Eugene T. Grace]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., May 9, 1925.

Anonymous, "Expansion Goes On at Sparrows Point--Last of 12 New Tin Plate Mills Under Construction," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., August 8, 1925.

Anonymous, "Can Company Buys Gramophone Plant, Gibbs Interests Here Purchase Structures at Orangeville [former Columbia phonograph plant, Biddle Street at present Edison Highway]," Sun, November 6, 1925.

Anonymous, "Passing of Sailing Ship Means 'Finis' for Old Time Chandlery [Claridge & Woodall, South Frederick Street]," Sun, July 7, 1926.

Anonymous, "Aviators Hurt in Parachute Jumps at Logan Field, Dundalk," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., July 31, 1926.

Anonymous, 'Oil Tanker Explodes at Sparrows Point, 15 Die in Blast [S.S. Mantilla]," News, November 19, 1926.

Anonymous, "Schwab Dreams Again, "That Sparrows Point Will Be Greatest Steel Works in the World," *Baltimore*, 20 (December 1926).

Anonymous, "More Tunnels Discovered in Vicinity of Federal Hill, Old Residents and Historians Give Theories That General Butler or Brewers Had Hand in Making," *Sun*, January 14, 1927.

Anonymous, "First Electric Car Conductor Honored [Joseph Evoy, trolley motorman]," Sun, July 14, 1927.

Anonymous, "Sparrows Point Steel Plant Ceases Activity During Funeral of E. H. Gary [tribute to chairman of the board, U.S. Steel Company]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., August 20, 1927.

Anonymous, "Battleship Sunk in Chesapeake by Airplane Bombs Now Here. *Alabama*, Sent to Bottom in 1921, Raised by Fairfield Firm-Hull of Former Pride of the Navy Sold for Junk [to be scrapped by Union Shipbuilding Company, sunk in General Billy Mitchell's experiment]," *Sun*, September 14, 1927.

Anonymous, "New Mill Unit Due to Operate Soon, Part of Bethlehem Concern's \$10,000,000 Plant to Function Next Month [pipe mill]," Sun, September 23, 1927.

Anonymous, "B. & O. Pageant Opens; Viewed by Over 30,000 [Fair of the Iron Horse]," Sun, September 25, 1927.

Anonymous, "How Steel Sheets Are Made [Eastern Rolling Mills]," Baltimore, 21 (January 1928): 3.

Anonymous, "Baltimore's Contribution to Automobile History [three-wheel, steam-powered Louis IV coach built 1891 by John L. Waldhauser and Godfret Grill]," *Sun*, January 22, 1928.

Anonymous, "Properties Which May Be Condemned for City Airport [map of Dundalk shoreline and open water area to be filled]," *Sun*, February 9, 1928.

Anonymous, "Sixteen Separate Operators Needed to Manufacture Suit of Underwear [at Oppenheim, Oberndorf & Co., Inc.]," *Baltimore*, 21 (March 1928): 35.

Anonymous, "Soap Makers to Build Large Factory Here, Procter & Gamble Planning Plant to Cost Nearly \$4,000,000. Will Be Erected at Locust Point," *Sun*, April 21, 1928.

Anonymous, "Gas Company to Build Huge Radio Station," Sun, May 28, 1928.

Anonymous, "Old Model of Steam Auto Lies on Shelf at U. of M.; Machine Invented Long Before Motor Car Era by Late Dr. William E. A. Aiken Discovered Recently in Laboratory," *Sun*, June 22, 1928.

Anonymous, Modified Plans for Airport Proposed by City Administration [map showing reduction of filled-in water area]," Sun, September 15, 1928.

Anonymous, "Three Proposals for Municipal Airport at Dundalk [map of various plans for filling in open water area]," *Sun*, September 28, 1928.

Anonymous, "Zoning laws Communistic [argument by attorney Isaac Loeb Straus in City case]," Sun, September 29, 1928.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Watches Huge Zeppelin Pass, City Quits Activities As Transatlantic Airship Sails By [maiden voyage of *Graf Zeppelin*]," Sun, October 16, 1928.

Anonymous, "Huge Plant to Be Built at Riverview [Western Electric at Point Breeze]," Sun, October 31, 1928.

Anonymous, "Another Baltimore Product on the Byrd Antarctic Ship, South Pole Expedition Commander Accepts a Case of *Noxema* from Local Manufacturer," *Baltimore*, 21 (December 1928): 35.

Anonymous, "Young Baltimorean Invents Safety Device for Grade Crossings [Charles Adler]," Sun, February 1, 1929.

Anonymous, "Work on Airport to Start Tuesday [Harbor Field]," Sun, March 24, 1929.

Anonymous, "Shipbuilding Plant, Noted in City for 56 Years Closes, William E. Woodall Company, Another on List of Concerns to Be Brought to End by Decline of Wooden Ships [at South Caroline Street, started 1873]," *Sun*, March 24, 1929.

Anonymous, "Contract Let for Building Plane Unit, Philadelphia Company Is Successful Bidder for First Martin Unit," Sun, April 9, 1929.

Anonymous, "Noted Fliers Will Do Stunts Starting of Plane Factory [Lt. James H. Doolittle and George 'Tex' Rogers, USMC, at Martin aircraft plant]," Sun, May 1, 1929.

Anonymous, "War Airplanes to Be Built Here [single-seat fighters by Berliner-Joyce near Logan Field]," Sun, June 23, 1929.

Anonymous, "Big Flying Boat to Be Built Here [Navy contract to Martin's]," Sun, July 5, 1929.

Anonymous, "Interest Developing in Export Aircraft Trade," Baltimore, 22 (September 1929): 23.

Anonymous, "Logan Field Now Lighted to Aid Night Air Mail Plane," Baltimore, 22 (September 1929): 25.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Pioneer in Salesbook Printing [Baltimore Salesbook Company]," *Baltimore*, 22 (September 1929): 35.

Anonymous, "Old Thistle Mills Awake With a New Line," Baltimore, 22 (September 1929): \_\_\_\_.

Anonymous, "New Furnaces to Be Erected at Steel Plant [80 houses to be razed for rail yards]," Sun, September 20, 1929.

Anonymous, "Curtiss Moves to Million Dollar Airport, Flying Service Transfers Bulk of Activities to Northwest Baltimore Field Where Great Hangars Have Been Constructed to House Planes [Curtiss-Wright Airport, Smith Avenue]," *Baltimore*, 23 (June 1930): \_\_\_.

Anonymous, "City Airport's Initial Unit Is Completed. Acceptance of Bulkhead Around Submerged Area Announced [city promised fill dirt from Pennsylvania Railroad tunnel project]," Sun, July 26, 1930.

Anonymous, "Charles St. To Get Four New Busses. Double-Deckers Will Be Placed on Line Tomorrow by United Railways," Sun, July 26, 1930.

Anonymous, "City's Airport Completion Is Two Years Off. Time Needed Despite Fact That First Unit Is Finished, Says Goob. Bulkhead Filling Now Is Awaited," Sun, July 27, 1930.

Anonymous, "Work on New Flying Field of Baltimore Airport, Inc., Nearly Completed According to Alfred W, Gieske [Rutherford Field, Woodlawn]," Sun, August 10, 1930.

Anonymous, "A Miller of Flour [interview with Anna Eugenia Schneider]," Independent Woman, May 1931.

Anonymous, "Aviatrix Sets Altitude Mark for Maryland at 16,800 Feet. Miss Thelma Elliott, of Baltimore, Beats Record of Charles Masson at All-Woman Air Show at Curtiss-Wright Field," *Sun*, May 4, 1931.

Anonymous, "America's First Flying Family Back After 20,700-Mile Trip. The Hutchinsons, With Their Lion Cub Mascot Make Last Stop on Flight over U.S. and Canada at Logan Field," *Sun*, May 8, 1931.

Anonymous, "City's Artistic Standpipe Set for Water to Flow [steel tank on Ware Avenue, Towson]," Sun, August 8, 1932.

Anonymous, "Old Ore Bank at Oregon Where Iron Miners Labored, Now Popular Swimming Pool; Kurtz Farm Holds Many Evidences of Days When It Was Flourishing Mining Camp, Manager's and Workers' Homes Still Standing," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., August 20, 1932.

Anonymous, "Prize Design for Tank Completed at Towson [Ware Avenue standpipe]," *The Water Tower*, October, 1932.

Anonymous, "Gas Holder Nears Completion on Jones Falls Valley Site," Sun, September 6, 1932.

Anonymous [William Williams], "Ghosts of Many Famous Men Haunt Old Gray Mansion on Banks of Patapsco River [Patapsco Factory site]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., January 13, 1933.

Anonymous, "Miss Perkins Visits Mills at Sparrows Point, Labor Secretary Obtains Data to Guide Her in Steel Code Rulings [Frances Perkins, Secretary of Labor in FDR cabinet]," *Evening Sun*, July 29, 1933.

Anonymous, "Two More Speed Bombers Will Be Delivered to U.S. Army this Week by Glenn L. Martin Company," Sun, April 23, 1934.

Anonymous, "First of 3 Largest Flying Boats Ever Built Will Be Brought out of Its Hangar at Glenn L. Martin Plant at Middle River Today for Inspection by Officials of Pan-American Airways--Lindbergh May Test Plane," *Sun*, November 30, 1934.

Anonymous, "The Oldest Stone-Arch Railroad Bridge in the World: The Thomas Viaduct Across the Patapsco River," *The Scientific Monthly*, 41 (October 1935): 381-383.

Anonymous, "Dickeyville, An Eighteenth Century Village [gentrification of mill town]," *The Maryland Spectator*, May 1936, pp. 55-69.

Anonymous, "Here She Comes! Reich Zeppelin Over Baltimore Unable to Moor [diverted flight of airship *Hindenburg*]," *Evening Sun*, August 8, 1936.

Anonymous, "Biggest Nazi Zeppelin Pays Visit to City, *Hindenburg*, Kept Aloft by Wind, Goes on Cruise of East]," *Sun*, August 9, 1936.

Anonymous, "Lake Recalls Chesapeake Test of His Submarine on Wheels, Engineers' Club Told How Editor Left Word That Reporter Covering Event Was to Have Column Story or His Own Obituary [Simon Lake]," Sun, March 25, 1937.

Anonymous, "Pensy to Discontinue Train Service to Sparrows Point," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., April 30, 1937.

Anonymous, "The Story of W. J. Dickey and Sons, Inc.," Baltimore, 31 (October, 1937): 24-27.

Anonymous, "Nazi Flying Boat Pays Visit to City, Nordmeer Circles Business District and Airport and Returns to Long Island," Sun, October 9, 1937.

Anonymous, "Quarrying Stone, The Development of Harry T. Campbell's Sons Company," *Federation PTA News*, 14 (March-April 1938): 4.

Anonymous, 'The Black and Decker Mfg. Co., Towson, Md.," Federation PTA News, 14 (March-April 1938): 8.

Anonymous, "Martin's New Plant," Aero Digest, April 1938, p.\_\_\_.

Anonymous, "108-Year-Old B. & O. Station at Relay Closes Its Doors. Shifting Suburban Population Ends Usefulness of Landmark in American railroad History," *Sun*, November 10, 1938.

Anonymous, 'Two-Lane Highway to Open Saturday [U.S. 40]," Evening Sun, November 26, 1938.

Anonymous, "Airplane Company Buys Towson Site [Bendix Radio plant planned by architects Glidden & Baldwin for East Joppa Road," *Jeffersonian*, January 20, 1939.

Anonymous, "Sparrows Point Plant of the Bethlehem Steel Company," Baltimore, 32 (March 1939): 52-53

Anonymous, "Baltimore an Outstanding Center for Production of Many Chemicals," Baltimore, 32 (March 1939): 40.

Anonymous, "Glenn Martin's Soaring Plane Plant," Sunday Sun Magazine, March 19, 1939.

Anonymous, "New Street Cars to Go on Display [PCC trolleys]," Sun, May 18, 1939.

Anonymous, 'British Monarch's Train Passes Through County [King George VI and Queen Elizabeth via NCRR]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., June 9, 1939.

Anonymous, "Airplane Factory Built in Eleven Weeks," Engineering-News Record, June 22, 1939, pp. 63-6.

Anonymous, "Revere Copper and Brass Operate Important Plants in Baltimore," Baltimore, 33 (May 1939): 15-17.

Anonymous, "Old Claremont Hotel Is Most Unique Hostelry [at stockyards]," Sun, October 1, 1939.

Anonymous. "Bethlehem Steel Pickets Clash with Police, 20 Officers Hurt. 8 Workers Arrested fin CIO Work Stoppage--Union Charges Intimidation by Sub Bosses and Police," *Evening Sun*, August 19, 1941.

Anonymous, "First Liberty Ship to Hit Water Today. Wife of Vice President Wallace to Christen *Patrick Henry* Today [at Fairfield yard]," *Sun*, September 27, 1941, p. 24. Full page adv. by Bethlehem Steel Company, p. 9.

Anonymous, "Noxema', a Baltimore Product Becomes an American Household Word," *Baltimore*, 34 (October 1941): 6-7.

Anonymous, "Ghost Town Returns to View As Waters in Loch Raven Fall, Drought Reveals Town of Warren Which Was Evacuated and Razed in 1922 for Dam," *Sun*, October 12, 1941.

Anonymous, "Twin Bill at Airport; 'Miss Aviation' Calls, Safety Flights Staged [opening of Harbor Field]," Sun, December 1, 1941.

Anonymous, "The Shot Tower," Baltimore, 35 (March 1942): 29.

Anonymous, "They Prosper, The Millers of Maryland," Sun, March 1, 1942.

Anonymous, "How They Keep 'Em Hauling [Mount Clare Shops in Wartime]," Sun, March 1, 1942, Rotogravure.

Anonymous, "Franklinville Appears Sleepy But Isn't," Evening Sun, November 27, 1942.

Anonymous, "Industrial Miscellany, American Ice Company [to reactivate plant at 2100 West Franklin Street]," *Baltimore*, 37 (November 1943): \_.

Anonymous, "Charles T. Brandt Incorporated Win Third U. S. Merit Award [sheet metal fabricator at Bush and Ridgely

Streets wins Army-Navy E flag]," Baltimore, 37 (November 1943): ......

Anonymous [William Williams], "Warren Was One of the Quaintest and Most Picturesque Villages in Maryland," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., April 15, 1946.

Anonymous, "The Bunting Chemical Company Enlarges Noxema Plant," Baltimore, 39 (May 1946): 31, also 30.

Anonymous, "Anne Arundel County [economic resources]," Baltimore, 40 (November 1946): 23-28.

Anonymous, "Batimore County, Part I [economic resources]," *Baltimore*, 40 (December 1946): 22-20. Concluded, January 1947.

Anonymous, "Old Gorsuch Mill Near Shane, Was One of Earliest Water Power Plants Here," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., November 29, 1946.

Anonymous, "Water Mill with Wooden-Cog Machinery Still in Operation at Owings Mills [Snavely's-Kendig's Mill]," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., January 8, 1947.

Anonymous, "Placid Loch Raven Waters Cover Warren, Once Busy Mill Town of 1000 Inhabitants," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., March 7, 1947.

Anonymous, "Locust Point Sugar Refinery to Observe 25<sup>th</sup> Anniversary [American Sugar Refining Company]," *Evening Sun*, May 12, 1947.

Anonymous, "Nation's Oldest Cotton Mill to Shut Down [Savage Factory]," Washington Post, September 3, 1947.

Anonymous, "Maryland Products, Glass, Part II" Baltimore, 41 (March 1948): 41-48.

Anonymous, "Dances Mill, Dismantled Seventeen Years Ago, Had Interesting Background," *Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., March 19, 1948.

Anonymous, "Industrial Notes, Bunting Chemical Company [new three-story addition to Noxema plant on Falls Cliff Road]," *Baltimore*, 41 (June 1948): 41-42.

Anonymous, "Industrial Notes, New Industries and Expansions [Mangels Herold Company, syrup manufacturer, adding to storage space]," *Baltimore*, 41 (July 1948): 33.

Anonymous, "Calvert Station Cornerstone Gives Up Century Old Relics [before its demolition to build Sunpapers building]," Sun, July 30, 1948.

Anonymous, "Industrial Notes, J. H. Filbert, Inc. [awards contract for new plant on Harkins Road]," *Baltimore*, 41 (August 1948): 35-36.

Anonymous, "Saga of Logan Field, Once Called Finest Airport on the East Coast," Evening Sun, December 28, 1948.

Anonymous, "Windsplitter' 'Cigar Train' Recalled by Newest Streamliner on B. & O.," Evening Sun, May 13, 1949.

Anonymous, "Industrial Notes, New Industries and Expansions [warehouse expansion at Cavalier Shoe Polish]," *Baltimore*, 42 (September 1949): 39.

Anonymous, "2 No. 8 Trolley Cross 'Trestle'; Last to Use Guilford Viaduct," Sun, January 1, 1950.

Anonymous, "Bethlehem Steel Plans \$30,000,000 Expansion at Sparrows Point Plant, Will Boost by 900,000 Tons Annual Capacity for Certain Products-Increase of About 800 Workers Expected," *Sun*, January 27, 1950. Anonymous, "Old Viaduct Hotel Being Tom Down," Evening Sun, June 6, 1950.

Anonymous, "Sunny Day Expected to Swell Crowed at Airport Dedication [Friendship International Airport]," Sun, June 24, 1950.

Anonymous, "5-Hour Telecast Set for Airport, TV Program Will Start at 8:45 A.M. Today," Sun, June 24, 1950.

Anonymous, "President Dedicates New Airport, Says Friendship Field Is Co-Operation Symbol; Cites Spirit of Peace," *Sun*, June 25, 1950.

Anonymous, "James J. Lacy Funeral Rites Set Tuesday, State Comptrooller, Athlete and Industrialist Died Unexpectedly [owner of Lacy iron foundry established by his father Joseph James Lacy," *Sun*, July 2, 1950.

Anonymous, "Industrial Notes, Bunting Chemical Company [enlarging plant at 3100 Falls Cliff Road]," *Baltimore*, 43 (September 1950): 50.

Anonymous, "Beaver Dam Veneer Mills [organized at Cockeysville]," Baltimore, 43 (September 1950): 51.

Anonymous, "Baltimore's Rubber Paving test Sets Pace for Other Cities," Baltimore, 44 (December 1950): 59-60.

Anonymous, "Rheem's Baltimore Story [steel shipping containers and automatic hot water boilers, Sparrows Point]," *Baltimore*, 44 (December 1950): 31-36.

Anonymous, "Old Mills Stream Doomed for Two Plants [Oakland and Daniels factories]," Evening Sun, April 6, 1951.

Anonymous, "Kaiser's New Plant Now in Full Production [aluminum shapes and extrusions for aircraft at Halethorpe]," *Power Pictorial*, No. 67 (January 1952).

Anonymous, "B. & O. Ore Pier a Notable Addition to the Port [Curtis Bay]," *Power Pictorial*, No. 67 (January 1952): 6.

Anonymous, 'The Bartgis Brothers Co. [paper manufacturing at Thistle Factory]," *Baltimore*, 45 (March 1952): 24-25, 68-69.

Anonymous, "Metropolitan Main Streets [Daniels]," Evening Sun, March 10, 1952.

Anonymous, "The Western Maryland Joins the 'Century Club," Railway Age, 132 (May 12, 1952): 53-64.

Anonymous, "Cabbage Run Watershed [re Walters Mill, Harford County]," Sun, August 4, 1952.

Anonymous, "G. Krug & Son [iron foundry]," Baltimore, 46 (March, 1953): 20ff.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Industries: Nesco, Inc., A Leading Baltimore Manufacturer [kitchen utensils]," *Baltimore*, 47 (April 1953): 18ff.

Anonymous, "Lyon Conklin [& Company, sheet metal]," Baltimore, 46 (April 1953): 33.

Anonymous, "Cholly, Put the Kettle On [photos of coffee-making in Lacy iron foundry, Caroline foundry, and L. & S. Welding Company, using molten metal to heat the pots]," *Sun Magazine*, June 21, 1953.

Anonymous, "History Reenacted, Pageant Opens B&O Railroad's New Museum of Transportation," Baltimore, 46 (July 1953): 26-27.

Anonymous, "Liberty Dam Suit on Property Ends [condemnation of woolen plant at Oakland, Carroll County]," Sun, July 26, 1953.

Anonymous, "Textile Plant Operated by Six Generations of One Family [W. J. Dickey & Co.]," *Baltimore*, 46 (October 1953): 20.

Anonymous, "Baltimore Industries: Locke, Pioneer in Insulators," Baltimore, 47 (June 1954): 50-53.

Anonymous, "Western Electric-25 Years of Achievement in Baltimore," Baltimore, 48 (September 1954): 30-33.

Anonymous, "W. R. Grace, Davison Chemical Merger Celebrated," Baltimore, 48 (November, 1954): 33.

Anonymous, "Industrialist Suffers Stroke at Shore Farm [obituary of Glenn L. Martin]," Sun, December 5, 1955.

Anonymous, "The Livestock Exchange Building [renaming the Claremont Hotel]," Evening Sun, May 10, 1956.

Anonymous, "Baltimore's Union Stock Yards Takes on New Life," B. & O. Magazine, July 1956.

Anonymous "Grist Mills [in Harford County]," Aegis, August 23, 1956.

Anonymous, "New Haven Board Buys Bartgis Bros. [cardboard manufacturer at Thistle Factory, Ilchester]," Sun, April 23, 1957.

Anonymous, "Vanished Shot Towers," Sun Magazine, February 2, 1958.

Anonymous, "Bethlehem Steel--Powerful Factor in Our Economy," Baltimore, 51 (August 1958): 14-16, 31-33.

Anonymous, "Foreign Vehicles Pour into Port of Baltimore," Baltimore, 51 (August 1958): 13.

Anonymous, "World's Top Builder of Dredge Boats [Ellicott Machine Company]," Sun, January 11, 1959.

Anonymous, "Charles P. Craane Generating Plant Under Construction [steam powered electrical power plant at Carroll Island Road]," *Baltimore*, 53 (November 1959): 58.

Anonymous, "Ground Is Broken for New Carling Plant [brewery near Lansdowne]," *Baltimore*, 53 (November 1959): 17.

Anonymous, "Oil Firm's 50th Anniversary [American Oil Company]," Sun, January 10, 1960.

Anonymous, "The Association's Century Honor Roll [Grafflin Bag Company reaches 100 years]," *Baltimore*, 53 (February 1960): 16.

Anonymous, "Glidden Company's New Inorganic Research Center [at Hawkins Point]," *Baltimore*, 53 (February 1960): 17.

Anonymous, "Shipping and Foreign Trade . . . Connor Incorporates [John S. Connor, Inc., foreign freight forwarding, custom House broker, and shipping agent, 33 Gay Street]," *Baltimore*, 53 (February 1960): 71.

Anonymous, "Sound' Marble Products Are Turned Out at Cardiff Mill," Aegis, Bel Air, Md., July 14, 1960.

Anonymous, "New Steel Plant [on North Point Road, Inland Steel Company]," Jeffersonian, April 13, 1962.

Anonymous, "Proctor & Gamble Expanding Plant," Sun, May 27, 1962.

Anonymous, "By the Old Mill Stream, [Wilson's Mill, Harford County]," Sun Magazine, June 24, 1962.

Anonymous, "Carr-Lowery Glass Makes 1,000 Types of Bottles," Baltimore, 56 (May, 1963): 14-16.

Anonymous, "Northeast Expressway to Open [Interstate 95]," Evening Sun, November 12, 1963

Anonymous, "Lacy Foundries Have New Boss. Joseph F. Coursey Picked for Superintendent [works founded 1865 at Wills, Block and Philpot Streets]," Sun, May 17, 1964.

Anonymous, "Gristmill Still Turns in Taneytown, Built in 1881, Water Power Still Used [Crouse's Mill]," Evening Sun, January 15, 1965.

Anonymous, "Streams and Water Wheels [Harford County]," Aegis, Bel Air, Md., July 1, 1965.

Anonymous, "New Cockeysville Plant: Noxell Moves on 50th Anniversary," News American, March 12, 1967.

Anonymous, "Archaeologists Tackling Old Iron Works Site [Curtis Creek Furnace]," Evening Sun, March 29, 1968.

Anonymous, "Old Mill Houses of Daniels to Come Tumbling Down," Sun, May 23, 1967.

Anonymous, "2 Killed in Explosion at Bethlehem Plant; 22 Others Are Injured [at steam generating station]," Sun, May 4, 1968.

Anonymous, "Restored Rock Run Mill Is Historian's Delight [Harford County]," Evening Sun, August 12, 1970.

Anonymous, "Eden Mill, 'Desolate' Park Gets County Funds," Aegis, Bel Air, Md., November 11, 1971.

Anonymous, "Water Causes Harm to Walters Mill [Harford County]" Aegis, Bel Air, Md., June 29, 1972.

Anonymous, "The *Exodus*, Jewish Historical Society to Observe 25<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of Refugee Ship [converted bay steamer *President Warfield*]," Sun, April 15, 1972.

Anonymous, "Firm Plans Closing of Copper Refinery [American Smelting and Refining Company, Canton]," *Evening Sun*, March 6, 1973.

Anonymous, "Stock Yards Sold to City at \$550,000," Sun, May 10, 1973.

Anonymous, "Westinghouse Operations Here Span 83 Years," News American, August 19, 1973.

Anonymous, "Watervale: County Given Waterwheel and Land to Widen Road [Carr's Mill, Harford County]," Aegis, September 28, 1972.

Anonymous, "Picturesque Oella," Sun, December 10, 1972.

Anonymous, Durrett-Sheppard Steel to Build in Canton Park," Sun, November 7, 1974.

Anonymous, "Craighill and the Channel That Expanded Commerce," Baltimore Engineer, (February 1976): 4ff.

Anonymous, "The Rivers: Patapsco I --- Colonists, Mill Owners and Little Boys Found Stream Offered a Lot," *Evening* Sun, November 1, 1976.

Anonymous, "Franklinville: Jericho Is Last Covered Bridge to Survive Here," Aegis, Bel Air, Md., February 10, 1977.

Anonymous, "Meisel, 83, Chandlery Firm Head [obituary of Samuel Meisel, chairman of the board of Samuel Meisel & Company, founded 1922]," *Sun*, March 1, 1977.

Anonymous, "A New Giant Comes to Life at Sparrows Point [the L-Furnace]," Sun Magazine, October 1, 1978.

Anonymous, 'The 'Man with the Mill' Becomes History Buff [Tom Appler at Lee's Mill]," *Evening Sun*, Carroll County, December 11, 1978.

Anonymous, "W. J. Dickey; Headed Woolen Firm [moved business to South Carolina in 1967]," *Evening Sun*, October 13, 1981.

Anonymous, "Old Timer' Recalls Oregon Ridge as Mining Center," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., December 10, 1981.

Anonymous, "New Beth Coke Oven on Line," Evening Sun, August 20, 1982.

Anonymous, "Bethlehem Awards Contract [for continuous casters]," Evening Sun, August 31, 1983.

Anonymous, "Owners Plan to Dismantle Key Highway Shipyard," Evening Sun, September 24, 1984.

Anonymous, "Rod Mill Sets Record [at Bethlehem Steel]," Eagle, Dundalk, Md., March 28, 1985.

Anonymous, "Savage Mill Reopens as Market of Crafts," Sun, April 6, 1986.

Anonymous, "Samuel Shapiro, 91, Dies, Was Customhouse Broker [founder of Samuel Shapiro & Co., Inc.]," Sun, February 11, 1987.

Anonymous, "Simkins Paper Company Loses Appeal [fined \$1 million for failing to disclose pollutants at Thistle Factory, Ilchester]," Sun, June 3, 1988.

Anonymous, "Westinghouse: 50 Years in Baltimore," Nuts and Bolts, 6 (Fall 1988): 4.

Anonymous, "A Drive Through Recent History: The Route 140 Bypass," *Carroll County History Journal*, 40 (Summer 1989): 3-6.

Anonymous, "Final Blast for Furnace [demolition of 30-year-old K-Furnace]," Sun, November 16, 1989.

Anonymous, "Saving Sawmill Creek [Anne Arundel County near Glen Burnie]," Bay Journal, 4 (May 1994): 1ff.

Anonymous, "Industrial Time Capsule [editorial supporting the Baltimore Museum of Industry]," Sun, May 23, 1994.

Anonymous, "Author Discusses Smoke-Hidden Plant at Sparrows Point [Mark Reutter's lecture to Society for History of Technology at Towson Sheraton]," *Eagle*, Dundalk, Md., October 22, 1998.

Anonymous, "Asarco Inc., Marks Its Centennial on April 4 [copper refining]," Skillings Mining Review, April 17, 1999, pp. 6-9.

Anonymous, "King Gambrinus--'The King of Beer' [statue of Gambrinus from Wiessner-American brewery donated to Maryland Historica] Society]," *MHS News*, (Fall 2000), p. 39.

Anonymous, "End of Grain Trade; Locust Point: Archer Daniels Midland's Move to Virginia Closes a Vital Chapter in Maryland History," Sun, February 7, 2002, editorial.

Cherill Anson, "Museum of Maryland Living, At Union mills the Articles Used by Six Generations Are on View in the Shriver Homestead," *Sun Magazine*, August 20, 1961.

Susan Appel, "New Finds in Brewery Architecture [discovery of plans by brewery architecture firm F. Wolf Company of Chicago, including two Bauernschmidt breweries, Eigenbrodt brewery, and Hecht Miller's Bayview Brewery]," *SIA Newsletter*, 28 (No. 2, 1999): 14-15.

Walter A. Appel, Trackside Along the B&O 1957-1958 with Edward P. Griffith (Moming Sun Books: Scotch Plains,

New Jersey, 2000).

Robert D. Arbuckle, "John Nicholson and the Great Steamboat Rivalry," Maryland Historical Magazine, 71 (Spring, 1976): 60-64.

Lauren Archibald, "Prettyboy Dam," History Trails, 30 (Summer 1996): 13-16.

Jo Ann E. Argersinger, "Assisting the 'Loafers': Transient Relief in Baltimore, 1933-1937," *Labor History*, 23 (Spring1982): 226-245.

Jo Ann E. Argersinger, "The Right to Strike': Labor Organization and the New Deal in Baltimore," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 78 (Winter 1983): 299-318.

Jo Ann E. Argersinger, *Toward a New Deal in Baltimore, People and Government in the Great Depression* (University of North Carolina Press: Chapel Hill, N.C., 1988).

Jo Ann E. Argersinger, Making the Amalgamated: Gender, Ethnicity and Class in the Baltimore Clothing Industry, 1899-1939 (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1999).

Elizabeth Armstrong, Gordon Littlepage, and Herman Gay, "A Brief History of Jerusalem and Its Mill," (paper in American Economic History, Johns Hopkins University, 1939), EPFL VF.

J. S. Armstrong, "Curtiss Airports Forms Local Group, Subsidiary to Construct and Manage Baltimore Landing Field, Hangars to Be Built. Site Near Druid Hill Park Will Have large Grandstand [at Smith and Greenspring Avenues]," Sun, May 30, 1929.

Earl Arnett. 'Time Sweeps Away Broom Factory [Meyers & Dotterweich]," Sun, May 3, 1968.

Earl Arnett, "Union Mills, Artist Lives in 'Museum' [Leonard LeVee]," Sun, July, 3, 1968.

Earl Arnett, "Ashland—Poor Little Rich Town," Sun, December 18, 1968.

Earl Arnett, "In Harford County, Eden Mill Seen as Possible Park Area Development," Sun, November 19, 1969.

Earl Arnett, "Cooperage Industry: Wooden Barrel, Package of the Past," Sun. March 1, 1972.

Earl Arnett. "Maryland Rye, A Vanishing Industry," Sun, January 29, 1973.

Earl Arnett, 'Towson, Like Topsy, 'Growed' On and On and Is Now a Mess [suburban sprawl]," Sun, August 2, 1974.

Joseph L. Arnold, "Suburban Growth and Municipal Annexation in Baltimore, 1745-1918," Maryland Historical Magazine, 73 (Summer 1978): 109-128.

Joseph L. Arnold, "The Town That Would Not Die: Baltimore Going Strong at 250," University of Maryland Magazine, 7 (Summer-Fall 1979): 2-8.

Joseph L. Arnold, Maryland, Old Line to New Prosperity (Windsor Publications: Northridge, California, 1985).

Joseph L. Arnold, *The Baltimore Engineers and the Chesapeake Bay*, 1961-1987 (Baltimore District, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers: Baltimore, 1988).

Amalie Adler Ascher, "Galley Living, Artist Bought Hall to House His Collection--and Himself [former United American Junior Order of Mechanics Hall at Dickeyville mill town]," *Sun Magazine*, August 15, 1982.

Ashland Iron Company: See Oregon Furnace.

Stephen P. Austin, "An Investigation of the Archaeological Resources Associated with the Port Covington Commons Business Park Site," (Baltimore Center for Urban Archaeology: Baltimore, 1990).

William H. Bagnall, The Textile Industries of the United States (Riverside Press: Cambridge, Massachusetts, 1893).

Mary Baldwin Baer and John Wilbur Baer, A History of Woodward, Baldwin & Company (Garamond/Pridemark Press: Baltimore, 1977).

Summerfield Baldwin. *His Autobiography, His Ancestry, with Newspaper and Editorial Comments* (Norman A. T. Munder Company: Baltimore, 1925).

Baltimore & Clarion Oil Company, Prospectus of the Baltimore & Clarion Oil Company: Incorporated Under the Laws of Pennsylvania (Kelly & Piet: Baltimore, 1865), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Baltimore and Cuba Smelting & Mining Company, Exposition of the Baltimore and Cuba Smelting & Mining Company, with an Exhibit of the Objects of the Company, the Inducements Which These Objects Present and the Power Conferred Under its Charter (R. Neilson: Baltimore, 1845), U. of Md. Library, College Park, microfilm.

Baltimore American, Baltimore Maryland, The Monumental City, The Liverpool of American with the Finest Harbor in the World, A Souvenir of the 121<sup>st</sup> Anniversary of the Baltimore American, 1773-1894 (Baltimore American Job Press: Baltimore, 1894).

Baltimore American, A History of the City of Baltimore, Its Men and Institutions (Baltimore, 1902).

Baltimore Association of Commerce [later Baltimore Chamber of Commerce], *Baltimore*. This long running local business magazine started by the Merchants and Manufacturers Association will soon be indexed on the Baltimore County Public Library web site; data compiled by Don Darrah. Issues from 1917-1928 can be read on-line at <BCPL Legacy Web Baltimore Magazine>.

Baltimore Chamber of Commerce, Buyer's Guide of Baltimore, Completed as Of ...: An Authoritative Guide to Products and Services Available in the Baltimore Area, Prepared by the Sales and Marketing Bureau, Baltimore Chamber of Commerce, Under the Supervision of the Buyers' Guide Committee (Baltimore, 1950), U. of Md. Library, College Park [1953 title altered to add: Directory of Baltimore Industry and Business].

Baltimore City Council, Memorial of the Mayor and City Councils of Baltimore Praying the Establishment of a Navy Yard at That City, February 13, 1826; Printed by Order of the Senate of the United States (Gales & Seaton: Washington, D.C., 1826, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Baltimore Civil War Museum, President Street Station: A Visitor's Guide (Baltimore, 1997).

Baltimore County Office of Planning and Zoning, "Land for Industry: An Inventory and Analysis of Vacant Industrial Land in Baltimore County," (Towson, Md., 1965), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Baltimore County Office of Planning and Zoning, [James R. Komatinsky], "A Mineral Resources Plan for Baltimore County," (Towson, October 1986).

Baltimore History Network, Baltimore's Past: A Directory of Historic Sources (Baltimore History Group: Baltimore, 1989).

Baltimore Museum of Industry, Nuts and Bolts: The Newsletter of the Baltimore Museum of Industry (Baltimore, 1988-present, periodical), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Baltimore Transit Company, *Coordinated Planning for Traffic and Transit Improvement in Baltimore* [includes folded maps of street railways and bus lines in front and back pockets] (Baltimore, 1945).

Baltimore Urban Renewal and Housing Agency, "Jones Falls Valley Woodberry-Hampden Study," (Baltimore, 1963).

Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, Report upon the Surveys for the Extension of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad... to Wheeling and Pittsburgh (Lucas & Deaver: Baltimore, 1838), signed by Benjamin H. Latrobe.

Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, Centenary Directory, *The Fair of the Iron Horse, The Centenary Pageant of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad* [tabloid program] (Baltimore, September 1927).

Richard Banz, "The Maryland and Pennsylvania, a Vanishing Harford Heritage," *Harford Historical Bulletin*, 36 (Spring 1988): 543-57.

Howard N. Barr and William A. Barringer, *The Definitive History of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad Company's Q-Class Mikado Locomotives* (Barnard, Roberts and Company, Inc.: Baltimore, 1978).

Brandon Barringer and L. Wethered Barroll, *The Wethered Book* [re Wetheredsville-Dickeyville family] (Richard R. Smith, Publishers: Peterborough, New Hampshire, 1967).

Grenville and Dorothy Bathe, *Oliver Evans, a Chronicle of Early American Engineering* (The Historical Society of Pennsylvania: Philadelphia: 1935).

B. Bayles, "Ladies Shoe Manufactory [located at 27 Market Street near Marsh Market]," Republican & Argus, March 31, 1847.

Kathleen J. Beasley, "Letters to the Editor, Working Women at Sparrows Point," Sun, April 23, 1983.

Herman "B" Beck, The Mt. Airy and B. & O. Story (Ad-Pro, Inc.: n.p., 1988).

Silvio A. Bedini, "Andrew Ellicott, Surveyor of the Wilderness [including data on Ellicotts Mills]," Surveying and Mapping, 36 (June 1976): 113-135.

Silvio A. Bedini, The Life of Benjamin Banneker, The First African American Man of Science, 2d. ed. (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1999).

Daniel Randall Beirne, "Steadfast Americans: Residential Stability among Workers in Baltimore, 1880-1930," (Ph.D. dissertation, University of Maryland, 1976).

D. Randall Beirne, "Residential Growth & Stability in the Baltimore Industrial Community of Canton During the Late 19<sup>th</sup> Century," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 74 (Spring, 1979): 39-51.

Daniel Randall Beime, "Hampden-Woodberry: The Mill Village in an Urban Setting," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 77 (June, 1973): 12-19.

D. Randall Beirne, "Residential Stability Among Urban Workers: Industrial Linkage in Hampden-Woodberry, Baltimore, 1880-1930," *Geographical Perspectives on Maryland's Past*, Occasional Papers in Geography No. 4, eds. Robert D. Mitchell and Edward K. Miller (University of Maryland Department of Geography: College Park, 1979), pp. 168-187.

D. Randall Beirne, "The Impact of Black Labor on European Immigration into Baltimore's Oldtown, 1790-1810," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 83 (Winter 1988): 331-345.

Francis F. Beime, Baltimore, A Picture History 1858-1958 (Hastings House: New York, 1958).

J. Snowden Bell, *The Early Motive Power of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad* (Angus Sinclair Company: New York, 1912; reprinted 1975 by Glenwood Publishers, Felton, California).

Michele Benjamin, "75 Years of Steelmaking, Thompson Co., Has Been Rolling steel Since 1923, and for 45 Years on North Pt. Blvd," *Dundalk Eagle*, October 8, 1998.

Robert Louis Benson, "Iron Mining and Manufacturing in Anne Arundel County, 1669-1911, Anne Arundel History Notes, 22(October 1990, January 1991):1ff., 5-6.

Amy Bentley, "Wages of War: The Shifting Landscape of Race and Gender in World War II Baltimore," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 88 (Winter, 1993): 420-443.

Helen Delich Bentley, "Old Bay Line Ends Service Next Week, Company Is Forced to Terminate 122 Years of Operations," Sun, April 3, 1962.

Henry J. Berkley, M.D., "Rambles in the Rugged Regions of Ilchester," Sun, March 16, 1924.

Richard M. Bernard, "A Portrait of Baltimore in 1880: Economic and Occupational Patterns in an Early American City," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 69 (Winter 1974): 341-360.

Albert Berney, "Isaac Hamburger and Sons: Memories of a Family and a Store," Generations, (Fall 2000): 1-4.

Kenneth T. Berrents, "Huge Martin Hangar Houses Mostly Memories [Strawberry Point seaplane hangar]," *Evening Sun*, July 4, 1979.

Amy L. Bernstein, *Baltimore 1797-1997*, *Bringing Our Heritage into the 21<sup>st</sup> Century* (Cherbo Publishing Company, Inc.: ,n.p., 1997).

Bethlehem Steel Company, Sparrows Point Plant (Bethlehem, Pa., 195\_).

Bethlehem Steel Company, "Principio to Sparrows Point, A Brief History of Maryland's Iron Industry, Part II," personal author Edgar Drake (Baltimore, 1962), EPFL.

Bethlehem Steel Company, Steel in the Making, How the World's Most Useful Metal is Made, and Some of the Ways It Serves Us All (Bethlehem, Pa, ca. 1962).

Bethlehem Steel Company, Bethlehem Shipyards (BethShip: Bethlehem, Pa., 1979).

Bethlehem Steel Corporation, Recollections in Celebration of 75 Years (Bethlehem, Pa., 1979).

Ruthella Mory Bibbins, 'The City of Baltimore, 1797-1850, The Era of the Clipper, the Turnpike, Mill, and Railroad: An Epoch of Commerce and Culture," *Baltimore: Its History and Its People*, 3 vols., ed. Clayton Colman Hall (Lewis Historical Publishing Company: New York, 1912): 1-63-147.

Lindy Biggs, The Rational Factory: Architecture, Technology, and Work in America's Age of Mass Production (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1996).

Michael J. Birmingham, Baltimore County Meets The Challenge: A Century of Progress in a Single Decade, County Executive's First Report (Executive Office: Towson, Md., 1958).

Douglas Birch, "At Bottom of Bay a Missing Link in Steamship Evolution [crosshead engine of side-wheeler *Columbia*]," *Sun*, August 4, 1992.

Audrey Bishop, "Ninety Eight Million Jelly Beans [Fred Foos Candy Company]," Sun Magazine, April 28, 1959.

Audrey Bishop, "Dickeyville, Despite Four Changes of Name and Such Vicissitudes as Floods, Fires, and Wars, This Town by the Old Mill Stream Retains a Quite Charm of Picket Fences, Brick Patios and White Farm Houses within City

Limits, News American Extra, July 2, 1972.

J. [John] Leander Bishop, A History of American Manufactures from 1608 to 1860 (Edward Young and Company: Philadelphia, 1861).

Margaret S. Bishop, "Canning Industry in Harford County," Harford Historical Bulletin, 42 (Fall 1989): 75-87.

Barbara Bisset, "Roller, A Brief History [Bahn or Shearer's roller mill, Carroll County]," *Hereford Magazine*, July 1989.

Maria Blackburn, "New Lease on Life for Piece of History [former Wagoner & Matthews foundry and B. F. Shriver Company cannery, Westminster]," Sun, June 26, 2001.

Nelson M. Blake, Water for the Cities: A History of the Urban Water Supply Problem (Syracuse University Press: Syracuse, N. Y., 1956).

Bertha B. Bland, "Ashland Furnace," Federation PTA News [Towson, Md.], March-April 1938, p. 3.

Bertha B. Bland, "The Old Iron Industry at Oregon and Ashland," *Federation PTA News* [Towson, Md.], March-April 1938, p. 2.

John R. Bland, A Review of the Commerce of the City of Baltimore (n.p.: Baltimore, 1886).

Joseph G. Blandi, Maryland Business Corporations, 1783-1852 (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1934).

Allen Kerr Bond, "Franklin Town, A Suburb of City's Past," Sun, September 19, 1923.

Allen K. Bond, Guide to Baltimore and Environs (Norman Remington Company: Baltimore, 1926).

Charles H. Bohner, *Gentleman from Baltimore, John Pendleton Kennedy* [owner of Gray's Factory]," (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1961).

William H. Bosley, Jr., "Scott's Tan Yard," Federation PTA News [Towson, Md,], March-April 1938, p. 5.

John Bouis and Macok W. Johnson, "Gaslight [adv. for machine to generate illuminating gas from stone coal]," *American*, July 1, 1817, p. 1.

E. Bennett Bowen, "The Rockland Bleach Works," History Trails, 9 (Winter, 1974-75): 9-11.

Ele [Eli] Bowen, Rambles in the Path of the Steam Horse. A General & Descriptive View . . . of the Travelled Route from Baltimore to Harper's Ferry . . . (W. Bromwell and W.W. Smith: Philadelphia, 1855).

Liz Bowie, "Beth Steel Agrees to Clean Emissions, Md. Negotiates Fines, Plant Modifications," Sun, November 3, 1987.

George W. Boyd with James P. Anderson and David Bell, *Pennsylvania Railroad System: A Description of Its Main Line and Branches with Notes on the Historical Events Which Have Taken Place in the Territory Contiguous* (Pennsylvania Railroad: Philadelphia, 1916).

F. C. B. Bradlee "Baltimore's Experiment in Transatlantic Steam Navigation," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 20 (Winter 1925): 297-306.

Edward E. Bradley, "Before the Mast on the Clipper Ship Mary Whitridge of Baltimore, Adapted from the Journal of Edward E. Bradley," The Log of Mystic Seaport, 31 (Fall 1979):-90.

Betsy Hunter Bradley, *The Works: The Industrial Architecture of the United States* (Oxford University Press: New York, 1999).

Susan Brait, Chesapeake Gold, Man and Oyster on the Bay (University of Kentucky Press: Lexington, Ky., 1990).

James H. Bready, "Balto. Records: Who Saved What [review of *The Records of Baltimore's Private Organizations*]," *Evening Sun*, July 30, 1981.

James H. Bready, "Maryland Rye: A Whiskey the Nation No Longer Fancies—But Now Has Let Vanish," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 85 (Winter 1990): 345-378.

Robert G. Breen, "Progress Versus Prosperity, A Howard County Beginning [Thistle cotton factory]," Sun, March 25, 1953.

Robert G. Breen, "Condemnation in Carroll, Now It Can't Be Ignored [inundation of Oakland mill village]," *Sun*, July 13, 1953.

Robert G. Breen, "The Pottery Mystery [Peter Perine, Jr., of Abingdon, Harford County (1773-1819)]," Sun, March 5, 1956.

Robert G. Breen, "Maryland Pottery--Collectors' Item," Sun, November 19, 1956.

Robert G. Breen, "Teapot Holds Pottery History [John Brown's earthenware made 1763-1802 in Baltimore; business continued by Selby family]," *Sun*, November 24, 1960.

Robert G. Breen, "Down Hill to Contentment [Trenton Mill]," Sun, June 8, 1995.

John R. Breihan, "Between Munich and Pearl Harbor: The Glenn L. Martin Aircraft Company Gears Up for War, 1939-1941," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 88 (Winter, 1993): 388-419.

John R. Breihan, Stan Piet, and Roger S. Mason, *Martin Aircraft, 1909-1960* (Narkiewicz/Thompson: Santa Ana, California, 1995).

John R. Breihan, "A History of Wartime Middle River," (Essex-Middle River Civic Council: Middle River, 1996).

[John R.] Jack Breihan, "Necessary Visions: Community Planning in Wartime [Victory Villa, Cherry Hill]," *Maryland Humanities*, November, 1998, pp. 11-14.

John R. Breihan, "Aero Acres: America's First Planned Community, 1941," Air & Space/Smithsonian, 14 (No. 2, 1999): 36-43.

Isaac Briggs, "Domestic Manufactures. Address Delivered at Oneida Society, Utica, New York, October 21, 1817," *Niles Weekly Register*, Baltimore, 14 (November 29, 1817): 212.

Mary Bristow, "Harford County Mill Seats Acquired by Writ of Ad Quod Damnum," Harford Historical Bulletin, 6 (Winter 1974): 21ff.

Mary R. Bristow, "Some Harford County Mills, Millers, and Millwrights in 1783 and 1871," *Harford Historical Bulletin*, 7 (Spring 1974): 25ff.

Mary Bristow. "Jarrettsville, 56-Year-Old Mill Wheel Undergoes Restoration; Chrome Valley Mill Ownership Since 1858," *Aegis*, Bel Air, Md., May 25, 1978.

Mary Bristow, "Two Hundred Years on John's Adventure [Mill Green Mill, Harford County]," Aegis, Bel Air, June 30, 1977.

Neal A. Brooks, "The Northern Chesapeake: Perspectives on Early Baltimore and Harford Counties," *Harford Historical Bulletin*, 38 (Fall 1988): 95-98.

Neal A. Brooks and Eric G. Rockel, A History of Baltimore County (Friends of the Towson Library: Towson, Md., 1979).

Neal A. Brooks and Richard Parsons, *Baltimore County Panorama* (Baltimore County Public Library: Towson, Md., 1988).

William Keith Brooks with a forward by Kennedy Paynter, *The Oyster* (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1996, reprint).

Alexander Crosby Brown, Steam Packets on the Chesapeake Bay, A History of the Old Bay Line Since 1810 (Cornell Maritime Press: Cambridge, Md., 1961).

Brown Brothers & Company, Experiences of a Century, 1818-1918 (Philadelphia, 1919).

Mrs. H. R. Brown, "I Remember ... When ... Sailing Ships Filled Locust Point," Sun Magazine, July 16, 1950.

John Crosby Brown, A Hundred Years of Merchant Banking (New York, 1909).

Gary Lawson Browne, "Business Innovation and Social Change: The Career of Alexander Brown After the War of 1812," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 68 (Fall 1974): 243-255.

Gary Lawson Browne, "Baltimore and the Panic of 1819," Law, Society, and Politics in Early Maryland, eds. Aubrey C. Land, Lois Green Carr, and Edward C. Papenfuse (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1977), pp. 212-227.

Gary Lawson Browne, *Baltimore in the Nation* (University of North Carolina Press: Chapel Hill, North Carolina, 1980).

Gary Lawson Browne, "The Evolution of Baltimore's Marketing Controls over Agriculture," Maryland Historian, 11 (Spring 1980): 1 -11.

Gary Lawson Browne, "Milling, Mining, and Milking: The Evolution of Harford County," *Harford Historical Bulletin*, 48 (spring 1991): 46-54.

M. V. Brewington, Chesapeake Bay, A Pictorial Maritime History (Bonanza Books: New York, 1953).

Marion V. Brewington, "Chesapeake Sailmaking," Maryland Historical Magazine, 65 (Summer 1970): 136-148).

William T. Brigham, Baltimore Hats Past and Present, An Historical Sketch of the Hat Industry of Baltimore from Its Earliest Days to the Present Time (Privately printed: Baltimore, n.d.).

George T. Brown, *The Gas Light Company of Baltimore, A Study of a Natural Monopoly* (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1936).

Eleanor S. Bruchey, "The Business Elite in Baltimore, 1850-1914," (Ph.D. dissertation, Johns Hopkins University, 1967).

Eleanor S. Bruchey, "The Development of Baltimore Business, 1880-1914," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 64 (Spring 1969): 18-42.

Stuart Weems Bruchey, Robert Oliver, Merchant of Baltimore, 1783-1819 (Johns Hopkins Press, Baltimore, 1956).

Robert J. Brugger, Maryland, A Middle Temperament, 1634-1980," (The Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1988).

Alfred Cookman Bryan, History of State Banking in Maryland (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1899).

William Cullen Bryant, ed., *Picturesque America, or, The Land We Live In* (D. Appleton and Company: New York, 1874).

Harry M. Bull, "Bartgis' History one of Constant Progress-Started as Print Shop in '78 [cardboard carton printing plant at Thistle Factory, Ilchester]," *Carton Sense*, June 1947, September 1947.

James G. Bullock. A Brief History of Textile Manufacturing Mills Along Jones Falls (n.p.: Baltimore, 1970).

Herbert P. Buré, "Baltimore in the World Economy: The Story of the Ellicott Machine Company of Baltimore as Told to the Baltimore Engineer," *Baltimore Engineer* (June 1967): 4-6.

Building Congress & Exchange of Baltimore, *Here's Who; The Building Industry Directory* (Baltimore, annual, 1955-1982), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Bureau of Industrial Statistics, *Report for 1890-91* [living conditions at Sparrows Point, free flowers for gardens, etc.], p. 124.

Bureau of Industrial Statistics, *Report for 1893* [2,000 employed by Maryland Steel Company], (Baltimore, 1893), p. 32.

Bureau of Industrial Statistics, Report for 1893 [re Maryland Steel Company's planned town] (Baltimore, 1894).

Bureau of Industrial Statistics, *Report for 1896* [dates of blowing in furnaces A-D at Sparrows Point, ore handling costs] (Baltimore, 1897).

Bureau of Industrial Statistics, *Report for 1899* [strike and pay cut at Steelton; visit of John B. Armsworthy, president of Oriole Lodge of Boiler Makers and Iron-Ship Builders of America], (Baltimore, 1900), pp. 4-5.

Isaac Burneston, et al., "Domestic Manufacturing [report on the Domestic Chemical Bleaching Factory of Baltimore on Philadelphia Road near Glendy's Church]," *Baltimore Evening Post*, January 12, 1810.

George H. Burgess, and Miles C. Kennedy, *Centennial History of the Pennsylvania Railroad Company*, 1846-1946 (Pennsylvania Railroad Company: Philadelphia, 1949).

Robert H. Burgess and H. Graham Wood, Steamboats Out of Baltimore (Tidewater Publishers: Cambridge, Md., 1968).

Robert H. Burgess, "I Remember ... The Golden Days of the Coffee Fleet," Sun Magazine, February 25, 1951.

Robert H. Burgess, "Baltimore Steamboats to the Northern Neck," Northern Neck of Virginia Historical Magazine, 37 (1987): 477-499.

Michael K. Burns,, "Bethlehem Steel Cleared in Probe of Fatal Accident [at L-Furnace]," Sun, November 23, 1988.

Gilbert Byron, The Lord's Oysters (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1986).

Cannon Shoe Company, Annual Report, (Baltimore: 1941), EPFL.

Canton Company of Baltimore, Canton Days (Baltimore, 1928).

John J. Carlin, "I Remember Baltimore's Tollgate on Reisterstown Road," Sun Magazine, May 23, 1948.

Edward C. Carter II, "The Engineer as Agent of Technological Transfer: The American Career of Benjamin Henry Latrobe," *Benjamin Henry Latrobe & Moncure Robinson: The Engineer as Agent for Technological Transfer*, ed., Barbara E. Benson (Elutherian Mills Historical Library: Wilmington, Delaware, 1975), pp. 11-32.

J. Albert Cassedy, The Firemen's Record (Firemen's Relief Association: Baltimore, 1925).

Frank A. Cassell, *Merchant Congressman in the Young Republic: Samuel Smith of Maryland* (University of Wisconsin Press: Madison, Wisconsin, 1971).

Herbert Newton Casson, Baltimore, The Metropolis of the South; Its Commercial, Industrial and Civic Life Interwoven with Its Romantic History and Its Strategic Position. An Unusual Story of a Unique City (Merchants and Manufacturers Association: Baltimore, 1909), reprinted from Munsey's Magazine.

William B. Catton, 'The Baltimore Business Community and the Secession Crisis, 1860-1861," (M.A. thesis, University of Maryland, 1952).

William B. Catton, "John W. Garrett of the Baltimore and Ohio: A Study in Seaport and Railroad Competition, 1820-1874," (Ph.D. dissertation, Northwestern University, 1959).

Howard I. Chapelle, The Baltimore Clipper: Its Origin and Development (Tradition Press: Hatboro, Pa., 1965).

Suzanne Ellery Greene Chapelle, Baltimore: An Illustrated History (American Historical Press: Sun Valley, California, 2000).

Jim Chrismer, "Doing Harford County History ... Harford Furnace," *Harford Historical Bulletin*, 53 (Summer 1992): 91-93.

Daniel B. Clark, "I Remember ... Searching for Smuggled Goods, Stowaways," Sun Magazine, March 1, 1964.

Douglas N. Clark and F. Edgar Ruckle, The Street Railway Post Offices of Baltimore (Mobile Post Office Society: n.p., 1979).

Kim Clark, "A Smoke-Free Workplace [Sparrows Point]," Sun, Maryland Business Weekly, July 29, 1991.

Michael J. Clark and Karen E. Warmkessel, 'Old Tug Must Like Sunken Retirement [SS Baltimore in Sassafras River]," Sun, November 16, 1981.

Victor S. Clark, History of Manufactures in the United States (Reprint, Peter Smith: New York, 1949).

James C. Clarke, *To My Fellow Citizens of Maryland and Especially of Baltimore City and Baltimore County* [defense against the charge that Clarke and other marble dealers attempted to inflate the price during construction of city hall] (Kelly, Piet, & Co.: Baltimore, 1869), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Shirley B. Clemens, "The Water Mills in Monkton," History Trails, 12 (Winter 1977-78): 5-8.

Shirley B. Clemens and Clarence E. Clemens, From Marble Hill to Maryland Line: An Informal History of Northern Baltimore County (by the authors: Monkton, 1976).

Lynda Fuller Clendenning, "The Early Textile Industry in Maryland," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 87 (Fall 1992): 250-266.

Sherrie Clinton, 'Beth Steel Plans Deal for 2 Casters," Evening Sun, June 30, 1983.

Charles Cohen, "Iron Men [G. Krug & Son foundry]," City Paper, February 9, 2000.

Charles Cohen, "Charmed Life: Fire in the Hold [explosion at Hawkins Point on March 17, 1913, of Welsh freighter *Alum Chine* with cargo of dynamite for the Panama Canal]," *City Paper*, March 7, 2001.

Charles Cohen and Molly Rath, "Disappearing Act, A Quarter-Century After Economics and Nature Combined to Wash the Patapsco River Mill Town of Daniels Away, Its Residents Still Gather Every Year to Reminisce About Their Gone-But-Not-Forgotten Home," *City Paper*, September 25, 1996.

Meredith Cohn, "Amtrak Set to Put Hotel in Station, 72 Rooms Would Occupy Present Upstairs Offices [Penn Station]," Sun, February 8, 2002.

Merle T. Cole, *The Happy Solution: A Short History of the Dewey Floating Dry Dock* (Calvert Maritime Museum Press: Solomons, Md., 1988).

Merle T. Cole and Scott S. Sheads, Fort McHenry and Baltimore's Harbor Defences (Arcadia: Charleston, South Carolina, 2001).

Joan Collins, "Indians Roam the Valleys: Daniels, History of a Lost River Town," *Heritage*, Ellicott City, \_ (September 1979): \_\_.

Martin L. Collins, "An Evaluation of Baltimore Harbor Land Use Potentials," report for Maryland Environmental Service, (Regional Planning Council: Baltimore, 1973).

John E. Conley, "Revere Copper and Brass, Firm Founded by Revolutionary Hero Still Continues with 2 of Its Plants Here," *Sun*, n.d., in MHS General Clipping File, "Business--R."

Consolidated Gas Electric Light and Power Company of Baltimore, "The Gas Plant at Spring Gardens Is An Industrial City in Itself [with line drawing of works]," Sun, January 20, 1924, full page adv.

Daniel Conway and Natalie Loeb, Patterns of Change in Manufacturing Industry: Baltimore Region, 1955-1965 (Regional Planning Council: Baltimore, 1968).

Roger Cook and Karl Zimmerman, *The Western Maryland Railway: Fireballs and Black Diamonds* (Howell-North Books: San Diego, California, 1981).

Sherod Cooper, S. S. John Brown: Baltimore's Living Liberty (Project Liberty Ship: Baltimore, 1991).

Mary Corey, "The Fading Cry of 'Gaaaas Man' [obsolescence of gas meter readers]," Evening Sun, August 28, 1994.

James W. Covington, "The Hooper family and the Maryland Cotton Industry, 1810-1960," *Cotton History Review*, 1 (January 1961): 30-32.

Harold E. Cox, Early Electric Cars of Baltimore (By the author: Forty Fort, Pennsylvania, 1979).

Richard J. Cox, "Trouble on the Chain Gang: City Surveying, Maps and the Absence of Urban Planning in Baltimore, 1730-1823; With a Checklist of Maps of the Period," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 81 (Spring 1986): 8-49.

Wilbur F. Coyle, The Baltimore Book, A Resumé of of Commercial, Industrial and Financial Resources, Municipal Activities, and General Development of the City of Baltimore (Mayor and City Council: Baltimore, 1914).

Wilbur F. Coyle, "When the B. & O. Was a Horse Railroad," Sun, January 11, 1920.

Wilbur F. Coyle, "Halt Century Old Views Record Notable Places of Both State and City [David Bachrach photos of Chesapeake Mill and Granite Factory, Ellicott City, after 1868 flood]," *Sun*, Supplement, February 1, 1920; photos in Rotogravure section. More on February 15.

Wilbur F. Coyle, "Top of Shot Tower Fairly Rocks to and fro as Winter Winds Blow," Sun, February 22, 1920.

Joetta M. Cramm, A Pictorial History of Howard County (The Donning Company: Norfolk, Va., 1987).

William B. Crane, "Wartime Water Front Busy, Close-Mouthed," Sun, October 5, 1941.

Basil L. Crapster, ed., "In the Finest Countrey': A Baltimore Cooper at the End of the Revolution," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 72 (Fall 1977): 413-418.

Amanda J. Crawford, "Today's Tent King Sewed Sails in 1815. Historic Loane Bros., Inc., Has Survived 184 Years by Making Frequent Adaptations, Whether They Be In Making Sails, Civil War Military Tents, or Possibly the Nation's First Awnings," Sun, August 22, 1999.

Joseph H. Cromwell, *The C & P Story, Service in Action* (Chesapeake & Potomac Telephone Company: Baltimore, 1981).

Charlotte Garretson Cronin, "The Role of Railroads in Aberdeen," *Harford Historical Bulletin*," 54 (Fall 1992): 105-112.

Charlotte Garretson Cronin, "Aberdeen's Railroad Stations," Harford Historical Bulletin, 54 (Fall 1992): 112-117.

E. May Cross, "Paper Making in Baltimore County," Federation PTA News [Towson, Md.], March-April 1938, p. 1.

Brian J. Cudahy, *Twilight on the Bay: The Excursion Boat Empire of B. B. Willis* (Tidewater Publishers: Centreville, Md., 1998).

Brooke Cummings, "A Romantic Retreat, the Wiley Mill Inn in White Hall can Whisk You Back in Time or into a Loved One's Arms," *The Villager*, February 1997, pp. 28-31.

Peter T. Dalleo, "Baltimore-Bahamian Trade before the Civil War: Samuel R. Keene, the James Power, Emily Ann Thompson, and Milton," Maryland Historical Magazine, 88 (Spring 1993): 26-37.

Richard K. Daniels, "Ellicott Mills Station America's First," Heritage, Ellicott City, 10 (March 1983): 1-2.

Charles P. Dare, *Philadelphia, Wilmington and Baltimore Railroad Guide* (Fitzgibbon & Van Ness: Philadelphia, 1856).

Spencer Davidson, "Point' to Raze 187 Homes [demolition of 200-300-400 blocks of D, E, and F Street, Sparrows Point; photo of 2-1/2 story row houses]," *Evening Sun*, November 21, 1955.

Malcolm Davies, "Iron Forging and Smelting in Maryland, A Relict Industry After the Civil War," (Ph.D., dissertation, Columbia University, 1972).

Harry Davis, History of the Maryland Chapter Telephone Pioneers of America (Baltimore, 1961).

Janet Davis, "Bata Shoe Company [MHT Inventory Form on Belcamp, Harford County, branch factory of Bat'a company of Bratislava]," ms., Maryland Historical Trust, Crownsville, Md., 1981

John Davis, "The Autobiography of John Davis, 1770-1864," Maryland Historical Magazine, 30 (March 1935): 139.

Philip Davis, "Fall's Essence Captured at Elkridge Cider Mill [Tom Owens in Howard County]," Sun, October 19, 1984.

Jack Dawson, "Sinews of the City, Industrial Museum Reflects a Gritty Past," Sun, n. d., 1981.

William H. Day, "Mills on Broad Creek," The Times, Bel Air, Md., January 12, 1934.

Kermit DeBoard, "The Philadelphia, Wilmington & Baltimore Railroad," Bulletin of the Historical Society of Cecil County, 81 (Spring/Summer 1999): 1, 7.

Ann Gettings DeCoursey, "Sarah Furnace [Harford County]" in *The Gateway* (Upper Cross Roads Bicentennial Committee: Fallston, Md., 1975): 46-47.

Robert de Grast. The Lighthouses of the Chesapeake (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1973).

Robert de Gast, "A Jones Falls Adventure," Baltimore, 68 (September 1975): 20-25.

Monalisa DeGross, *Granddaddy's Street Songs* [re A-rab hucksters and their music], (Jump at The Sun/Hyperion: New York, 1999).

Deer Creek Iron Company, Account Books, Cash Books, 1836-1856, 2 volumes, Maryland Historical Society, MS. 288.

Helen Delich, "Pattern Maker to Queens of the Sea, Mr. Moe's Designs Would Baffle Hattie Carnegie or John Frederics [Lawrence L. Moessinger, pattern-maker at Beth Steel's Key Highway Ship Repair Yard]," *Sun Magazine*, October 14, 1951.

Helen Delich, "Big Hands That Play with Ore [re cranes at Sparrows Point]," Sun, October 23, 1952.

Eric DeLony, Landmark American Bridges (American Society of Civil Engineers, Bulfinch Press: New York, 1993).

Joanne Delp, "A Maryland Mill That Still Grinds by Water and Stone [Amos Mill]," Sun Magazine, December 13, 1964.

Department of Economic Development, State of Maryland, Maryland Historical Atlas (Annapolis, 1973).

Department of Natural Resources, "Deer Creek State Park [guide leaflet showing location of La Grange Furnace site, Harford County], (Annapolis ca. 1985).

Louis S. Diggs, It All Started on Winters Lane: A History of the Black Community in Catonsville, Maryland (Louis S. Diggs: Catonsville, 1995).

Alonzo Thomas Dill, "Steamships, Trains, and 'Jolly Trolleys': Virginia and the Baltimore Trade," Virginia Cavalcade, 36 (Spring 1987): 170-183.

James D. Dilts, "Dowager Railroad Stations are an 'Endangered Species'," Sun, July 22, 1974.

James D. Dilts, "Paca Street Hid 11-foot Wheel, 1890's Cable Car Pulley Unearthed," Sun, November 23, 1974.

James D. Dilts, The Engineers, 1905-1980 (Engineering Society of Baltimore, Inc.: Baltimore, 1980).

James D. Dilts, "Baltimore's Bridges, Some of the Most Important American Bridge Builders of the Nineteenth Century Developed Their Art Here, and the Structures They Designed and Built Are Still in Use," *Sun Magazine*, July 19, 1981.

James D. Dilts and Catherine F. Black, eds., *Baltimore's Cast Iron Buildings and Architectural Ironwork* (Tidewater Publishers: Centreville, Md., 1991).

James D. Dilts, *The Great Road: The Building of the Baltimore and Ohio, The Nation's First Railroad, 1828-1853*, (Stanford University Press: Stanford, California, 1993).

Patrice Dirican, "Wilkins-Rogers Prepares to Move, Old Brewery to House Blending, Mixing Operation [Ellicott City

flourmill adapts Lansdowne brewery]," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., February 24, 2000.

David B. Ditman, Mail Delivery by Trolley, The Story of Baltimore's Railway Post Office Streetcars (Baltimore Streetcar Museum, Inc.: Baltimore, 1979).

David B. Ditman and Bernard J. Sachs, *The Architecture of the Baltimore Streetcar System* (Baltimore Streetcar Museum: Baltimore, 1994).

Edith R. Doane, "Father of Rural Free Delivery, Edwin W. Shriver, of Westmisnter, Conceived That Service and Inaugurated the first Route," *Sun Magazine*, April 5, 1959.

Richard J. S. Dodds, "Of Ships and Candles: The Vane Brothers Company of Baltimore," Weather Gauge, 24 (January 1991): 1-6.

Randy Dodson, "Near Sykesville, An Old Mill Revisited [Hering Mill, Route 32]," Carroll Record, n.d., 1969.

Alan Doelp, "No More 'Stinking Goosefoot' Distilling Wormseed Oil a Memory," Evening Sun, April 14, 1980.

Don Dohler, "Allison Plant Is a Marriage of Technology and People, Executives, Elected Officials Attend Dedication Ceremony [General Motors transmission plant in White Marsh, Baltimore County]," *The Avenue News*, April 4, 2001.

John Dorsey, "Museum of Industry Looks at Brewery Business," Sun, July 9, 1984.

Margaret Doss, "Get a Good Start and Then Live Busy [Roop's Mill, Carroll County]," Sun Magazine, May 7, 1950.

Margaret Doss, "Caught in the Path of Progress [Roop's Mill, Carroll County]," Sun Magazine, July 12, 1953.

Russel Doster, 'The Simpsons and Bee Tree Mill," The Villager of Northern Central Maryland, September 1990.

William C. Douglas, "Geology in the City," American, March 22, 1888.

Edgar Drake: See Bethlehem Steel Company (1962).

George Bache Du Bois, "The Search for a Better Life: Baltimore's Workers, 1865-1916," (Ph.D. dissertation, University of Maryland, College Park, 1995).

Edward Paul Duffy, "Where the Patapsco Is a River of Romance," Sun, August 25, 1907.

Edward Paul Duffy, "A Patapsco Pastoral, Only Memories and Ruins Remain Where John P. Kennedy Dwelt," Sun Magazine, July 22, 1928.

Richard R. Duncan, "The Social and Economic Impact of the Civil War in Maryland," (Ph.D. dissertation, Ohio State University, 1963).

Scott Duncan, "The City and Esskay Grew Up Together," Evening Sun, February 4, 1985.

Dundalk-Patapsco Neck Historical Society, Reflections: Sparrows Point, Md., 1887-1978 (Dundalk, Md., 1976).

Dundalk-Patapsco Neck Historical Society, Dundalk, Then and Now, 1894-1980 (Dundalk, Md., 1980).

Dundalk-Patapsco Neck Historical Society, *Dundalk, The First Hundred Years, 1895-1995* (by the Society: Dundalk, Md., 1997).

John W. Duvall, "The Carrollton Viaduct, A Lesson in Longevity," Baltimore Engineer. September 1989, pp. 10-11.

John W. Duvall, The Bollman Truss," Baltimore Engineer, September 1989, p. 18ff.

Eastern Stainless Steel Corporation: Eastern Stainless Steel Sheets and Plate, Chrome-Nickel Type: A Handbook for Fabricators, (Baltimore, ca. 1955), EPFL.

C. H. Echols, Jr., "Baltimore's Old Shot Tower," Early American Life, 7 (October 1976): 16, 18.

Richard Edwards, ed., Industries of Maryland, A Descriptive Review of the Manufacturing and Mercantile Industries, City of Baltimore (Historical Publishing Company: New York, 1882).

Henry Elliott, Souvenir Album of the East Baltimore Business Men's Association (Baltimore, 1897).

Richard V. Elliott, Last of the Steamboats. The Saga of the Wilson Line (Tidewater Publishers: Cambridge, Md., 1970).

Emerson Drug Company, "Bromo-Seltzer Tower Building, Offices and Laboratories [architectural rendering of office tower topped by replica of drug bottle]," *Baltimore*, 10 (February 1917): i, adv.

George W. Englehardt, Baltimore City, Maryland (Board of Trade of Baltimore City: Baltimore, 1895).

Will Englund, "They May Be Old But Nothing Pulls Trains Like a GG-1," Sun, December 28, 1980.

Robert A. Erlandson, "Company Town of Sparrows Point Fades into the Past," Sun, December 22, 1986.

Robert A. Erlandson, "Trenton Hopes to Remain Secluded, Tranquil Village [ref. to Trenton Mill]," Sun, May 5, 1991.

Robert A. Erlandson, "Avalon Village Swept Away by 1868 Flood, But Tiny, Close-Knit Community Endures [at Gun Road and B. & O. old main line]," Sun, August 20, 1991.

Robert A. Erlandson, "A One of-Kind Treasure, Big Steam Engine Spent 142 Years at Bottom of Bay [steamboat *Columbia*]," *Sun*, October 13, 1993.

Robert Erlandson, "If It's Left Aileron Drive, It Must Be Aero Acres," Sun, June 25, 1995.

David P. Erlick, 'The Peales and Gas Light in Baltimore," Maryland Historical Magazine, 80 (Spring 1985): 9-18.

Esso Baltimore Refinery, *The Early History of Oil Refining in Baltimore* (Baltimore, ca. 1950, General Clipping File, MHS.

Charles W. Evans, *Family History of Fox, Ellicott, and Evans Families* (Baker, Jones & Company: Buffalo, N.Y., 1882).

George W. Evans, "The Old Welsh Colony in Baltimore and Its Part in the Pioneer Days of the Copper industry," Sun Magazine, July 8, 1928.

Oliver Evans, "An Estimate of the Profits Arising from the Use of Evans' Improvements in the Manufacture of Flour [names Nathaniel F. Williams as Baltimore agent]," *Baltimore Evening Post*, May, 4, 1810 (adv.).

Philip Evans, "SRC Awards Final Contracts for Beltway, Completion Expected in Summer of '62 [credits Baltimore County planning director Malcolm Dill with coining the word 'Beltway']," *Evening Sun*, February 1, 1962.

Michael R. Farrell, Who Made All the Street Cars Go? (National Railroad Historical Society: Baltimore, 1973).

Elizabeth Fee and Linda Shopes, eds., *The Baltimore Book: New Views of Local History* (Temple University Press: Philadelphia, 1991).

Mary Sue Fielding, Sparrows Point Was Once a Community of Handsome Farms," Union News, Towson, Md., September 10. 1937.

Vera Ruth Filby, Savage, Maryland (Savage Civic Association: Savage, 1965).

Gerald Fischman, "Old Fashioned Mills Dot Carroll and Its Heritage," Carroll County Times, October 21, 1984.

Alan Fisher, *Country Walks Near Baltimore, Revised and Expanded Fourth Edition* (Rambler Books: Baltimore, 2001).

David L. Fisher, "A First for Baltimore: The S. S. Maverick," Maryland Historical Magazine, 85 (Fall 1990): 288-295.

Eliza P. Fisher, "I Remember Life in an Old Maryland Mill Town," Sun Magazine, February 11, 1962.

R. S. Fisher, M.D., Gazetteer of the State of Maryland (J. H. Colton: New York, 1852).

Nancy R. FitzPatrick, "The Chesapeake Pottery [at Nicholson and Decatur Streets, Locust Point]," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 52 (March 1957): 65-71.

Charles V. Flowers, "Bethlehem to Donate Ship Papers [ship drawings given to Maryland Historical Society]," Sun, February 4, 1983.

Charles V. Flowers, "Oella: Its Thread of History' Weaves a Promising Future," Washington Times, August 5, 1985.

Flynn & Emrich, Business Records, 1876-1959, 60 volumes, of coach building shop, machine shop, foundry, and engine building works, Maryland Historical Society Library, Ms. 1836.

Alice Forbes, "Old Grist Mill to Go in Reservoir Project [Bollinger Mill, Carroll County]," Evening Sun, January 4, 1952.

Marie Forbes, Speaking of Our Past, A Narrative History of Owings Mills, Maryland, 1640-1988 (Heritage Boooks, Inc.: Bowie, Md., 1988).

Floyd Fowler, "Rock Run Mill," Old Mill News, 20 (Winter 1992): 15.

Robert H. Fowler, "AH Visits ..... the Shriver Homestead at Union Mills, Maryland," *American History Illustrated*, \_\_\_\_\_ (July 1968): 28-30.

Michael S. Franch, "Camden Station: Vivid Past, Cloudy Future, Sun Magazine, March 16, 1975.

Beryl Frank,"Cockeys Mill Destroyed by Fire and Flood," The Star, Pikesville, Md., November 4, 1976.

Roland L. Freeman, The Arabbers of Baltimore (Tidewater Publishers: Centreville, Md., 1989).

Gordon D. Friedlander, "Pennsylvania Completes Many Improvements at Baltimore," *Railway Age*, 98 (May 4, 1935): 686-690.

Gordon D. Friedlander, "Pennsylvania Builds Large Double-Track Tunnel at Baltimore," *Railway Age*, 98 (April 13, 1935): 573-577.

Ronald W. Fuchs II, " 'At Elkridge Furneis As You See, William Williams He Mad[e] Me,' The Story of an Eighteenth-Century Maryland Iron Furnace," *Journal of Early Southern Decorative Arts*, 22 (Winter 1996): 40-59.

Sam Fulwood III, "Restructuring by CSX Will End B&O Railroad," Sun, October 14, 1986.

James P. Gallagher, On Track Maryland: From Railyard to Main Line (Greenberg Publishing Company: Sykesville, Md., 1992).

Jerome R. Garitee, The Republic's Private Navy: The American Privateering Business as Practiced by Baltimore During the War of 1812 (Mystic Seaport/ Wesleyan University Press: Middletown, Connecticut, 1977).

E. Garland, "The End of Baltimore as a Blue-Collar Town," Baltimore, 73 (December 1980): 53-60.

Jeanne Garland, "Sawmill Creek Cleanup Sought for Park [Anne Arundel County near Glen Burnie]," *Evening Sun*, August 1, 1984.

Joseph Garonzik, "The Racial and Ethnic Make-Up of Baltimore Neighborhoods, 1850-1870," Maryland Historical Magazine, 71 (Fall 1976): 392-402.

John W. Garrett, Address of John W. Garrett to the Board of Directors of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad Company upon His Re-election as President of That Company (The Printing Office, Sun Iron Building: Baltimore, 1865), MHS Library.

James Gasque, "Mail-Germany to Baltimore-by Submarine [via Deutschland]," Sun Magazine, August 31, 1975).

Gary Gately, "Historic Bridge, Replaced with New Span, Closes. Demolition of Drawbridge to Begin Soon [Severn River]," Sun, August 29, 1994.

Katharine Geraghty, "Mill Becomes a Home Yet Stays a Mill [Whitaker Mill, Harford County]," Sun Magazine, April 1, 1962.

Joe Getty, "Milling Was a Changing Profession in Carroll," Evening Sun, Hanover, Pa., November 12, 1984.

Hugh R. Gibb, "Mendes Cohen: Engineer, Scholar and Railroad Executive," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 74 (March 1979): 1-10.

James G. Gibb and Paula F. Mask, "A Road Without Rails: The Baltimore and Drum Point Railroad, 1868-1891," *Calvert Historian*, 5 (Fall 1990): 27-40.

Arlen K. Gilbert, "Gunpowder Production in Post-Revolutionary Maryland," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 52 (September 1957):187-201.

Geoffrey N. Gilbert, "Baltimore's Flour Trade to the Caribbean, 1750-1815," *Journal of Economic History*, 37 (March 1977): 249-251. (Also, Ph.D. dissertation, Johns Hopkins University, 1975).

Geoffrey Gilbert, "Maritime Enterprise in the New Republic: Investment in Baltimore Shipping, 1789-1793," Business History Review, 58 (Spring 1984): 14-29.

Patrick Gilbert, "Those Tanks Are Digesters, \$22.1 Million Tanks Part of Back River Treatment Plant," *Evening Sun*, September 14, 1992.

David T. Gilchrist, ed., The Growth of the Seaport Cities (University of Virginia Press: Charlottesville, Va., 1967).

Christopher C. Gillis, "McKinstry's Mill, Carroll County, Maryland," Old Mill News, 21 (Summer 1993): 10-11.

Thomas C. Gilmer, *Pride of Baltimore: The Story of the Baltimore Clippers* [small, top-sail schooners built in Baltimore in late 18<sup>th</sup> century, much used by privateers in the War of 1812], (International Marine: Camden, Maine, 1992).

Tony Glaros, "What's Cookin' at the Wilkins-Rogers Mill? Flour Power," Catonsville Times, August 12, 1992.

Jesse Glasgow, "Armco Steel Plans to Build Larger Press," Sun, November 2, 1962.

Jesse Glasgow, "Two Firms Due Honor from Chamber. Century Roll Additions Include Clarke, Lacy [i.e., James J. Lacy Company, foundry at 1400 Block Street, started 1865. Also Addison Clarke & Bro., Inc., started in 1861, dealer in iron and steel plates, at Crown Industrial Park, Eastern Avenue]," *Sun*, January 17, 1965.

Jesse Glasgow, "Baltimore Steam Expands, Hopes to Cool, Too. Firm Heats Clients, Plans to Chill Them," Sun, April 8, 1987.

Luke D. Glusco, "Reviving Eden Mill," Weekly Record, York, Pa., February 23, 1992.

John C. Gobright, City Rambles, or, Baltimore As It Is (John W. Woods, Printer: Baltimore, 1857).

John C. Gobright, The Monumental City or Baltimore Guide Book 1858 (Gobright and Torsch: Baltimore, 1858).

Edna Goldberg, "Wanted: Someone to Look After a Mill [Eden Mill, Harford County]," Sun, December 25, 1984.

A. S. Goldsborough, "First Steam Vessel to Sail from America Was the 'Savannah' [mentions coast-wise streamer Albemarle built in Baltimore in1818]," Baltimore, 17 (November 1923): 13. See also, Niles Register, August 21, 1819.

Charles H. Gontrum, "Quaint Dickeyville, Yesterday and Today," paper submitted in Dr. Broadus Mitchell's course in American economic history, Johns Hopkins University, 1936, at EPFL.

Carter Goodrich and Harry H. Segal, "Baltimore Aid to Railroads," Journal of Economic History, 13 (Winter 1953).

John H. Gormley, Jr., "Beth Steel Oks \$200 Million to Fix Up Mill," Sun, July 28, 1988.

John H. Gormley, Jr., "Streamlining Dundalk, MPA to Change Inefficient Layout [changing container storage areas at Seagirt and Dundalk Marine Terminals]," *Sun*, October 2, 1991.

Lewis F. Gorr, "Baltimore's First Public Utility," Baltimore Engineer, February, 1976, p. 10.

Clarence P. Gould, Money and Transportation in Maryland, 1720-1765 (Johns Hopkins Press: Baltimore, 1915).

Clarence P. Gould, "The Economic Causes of the Rise of Baltimore," *Essays of Colonial History* (New Haven, Connecticut, 1931), pp. 225-271.

Leroy Graham, Baltimore, The Nineteenth Century Black Capital (University Press of American, Inc., Washington, D.C., 1982).

Stirling Graham, "Glass Blowers and the Machine, Human Skill of Hand Works Still Needed in Westport Plant," *Sun Magazine*, September 2, 1934.

Stirling Graham, "Bracelets or Bridges, Steel Wire Serves Them Both, Woven Cables, Tiny Springs, Restful Beds Rely on Wire [Beth Steel wire mill]," *Sun*, January 9, 1938.

Graphic Arts Association of Baltimore, *Celebration to Commemorate the Fiftieth Anniversary of Organization Effort* to Promote Graphic Arts Industry in Baltimore [including history of Typothetae of Baltimore] (Baltimore, 1944), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Mary Ellen Graybill, "Mill Survives under Watchful Eye of Caretakers [Amos Mill, Harford County]," *Maryland Maturity*, October 1996.

Suzanne Ellery Greene, see Suzanne Ellery Greene Chapelle.

G. A. Grier, 'The Wheel Factory," *Harford County Directory* (County Directory Publishing Company: Baltimore, 1953): 221.

Richard W. Griffin, "An Origin of the Industrial Revolution in Maryland," Maryland Historical Magazine, 61 (March 1966): 24-36.

Richard R. Griffith, "Brick Making, An Old Industry," Sun, March 24, 1935.

Michael A. Grimes, "More Baltimore Cabinet Makers and Allied Tradesmen, 1800-1845," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 83 (Fall 1988): 244-246.

Michael A. Grimes, *The Development of Baltimore's Northwest Corridor*, 1919-1930 (Society for American City and Regional Planning History: Columbus, Ohio, 1989).

Harry A. Grine, Report on the Iron and Steel Industry of Maryland; Blast furnaces, Steel Works and Rolling Mills (Maryland State Planning Commission: Baltimore, 1938).

Karl J. Grimm, "I.C.C. Approves C. & O. Control of B. & O.," Baltimore, 56 (January 1963): 13-14.

William D. Groff, Jr. and Sr., "History of Owings Mills," Federation PTA News, Towson, Md., March-April 1938.

Walter Gross, Jr., "Locust Grove Iron Furnace," ms., paper in ecomomic history, JHU, 1938, EPFL.

John T. Guertler, ed., The Records of Baltimore's Private Organizations (Garland Publishing: New York, 1981).

Robert L Gunnarson, *The Story of the Northern Central Railway* (Greenberg Publishing Company: Sykesville, Md., 1991).

Edward Gunts, "Historic Ashland Iron Works Village to Have New Life," Sun, December 22, 1985.

Edward Gunts, "Mill Village 's Houses Restored, Set for Sale [Oella]," Sun, October 25, 1987.

Edward Gunts, "Redone Henderson's Wharf Draws New Residents," Sun, January 6, 1990.

Edward Gunts, "State's Oldest Cotton Mill to Change into Office Complex [Washington Factory]," Sun, January 17, 1990.

Edward Gunts, "Green Parkland Proposed along Gwynns Falls' Length, 6-Mile Path Would Avoid Street Traffic [following old millrace]," *Evening Sun*, June 27, 1994.

Margaret Guroff, "Down by the Old Mill Stream, Still Making Flour, After All These Years [Wilkins-Rogers Mill, Ellicott City]," *Howard County Times*, September 10, 1992.

Margaret Guroff, "Glenn L. Martin," Baltimore, 92 (July 1999): 30-31.

Darren C. Hackett, "A Restorer's 'Frosting on the Cake' [Martin P. Azola installs steel waterwheel on Rockland Mill, Baltimore County]," *Evening Sun*, June 15, 1988.

John Hagerty, "Washington Cotton Factory [first post-Embargo Maryland cotton works to go into production]," *American*, March 12, 1810, adv.

Amelia R. Kolk Haile, "Reckord, Maryland," History Trails, 9 (Spring 1975): 13-20.

John A. Hain, Side Wheel Steamers of the Chesapeake Bay 1880-1947 (Printed by author; Glen Burnie, Md., 1962).

Clayton C. Hall, ed., *Baltimore, Its History and Its People, Vol. 1* (Lewis Historical Publishing Company, New York, 1912).

W. S. Hamill, "Howard County [economic resources]," Baltimore, 41 (July 1945): 40-50.

John P. Hankey, "Rains, Raging Rivers and the B&O, or the Flood of 1972," B&O Railroader, 1 (December 1972).

William Hanley, "The Western Maryland Abandonment," B & O Railroader, 4 (June 1975): 2-4.

Hanline Brothers, A Century of Paint and Progress: Hanline Brothers, 1848-1948 (Baltimore, 1948), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Hugh Sisson Hanna, A Financial History of Maryland, 1789-1848 (Johns Hopkins University Press, 1907).

Wayne Hardin, "North Point Road, Boulevard, Main Drag into 'Point' Owes Its Soul to Mill [Sparrows Point]," *Evening Sun*, April 3, 1972.

Jean Hare, Hampden Woodberry (Hampden Community Council: Baltimore, 1976).

Harford County Recreation and Parks, "Harford's Economic Growth: A History of Achievement [including La Grange Iron Works]," *Aegis*, Bel Air, Md., September 12, 1974.

Deborah Harrison, "A Preliminary Reconnaissance Survey of the Archaeological Resources in the Proposed I-70 Alignment Through Leakin and Gwynns Falls Parks. Report Submitted to the Environmental Section, Interstate Division for Baltimore City," 1978.

R. P. Harriss, "Tours of Inspection, Inside the Shot Tower," Sun [?], March 30, 1938.

John F. Hart, "The Maryland Mill Act, 1669-1766: Economic Policy and the Confiscatory Redistribution of Private Property," *American Journal of Legal History*, 29 (1995): 124.

William S. Hart [Sr.]. "The Disintegration of Paper Mills in Baltimore County, Maryland," (M.S. thesis, Johns Hopkins University, 1928).

Dr. W. H. ahrtung, "Early Chemistry in Maryland," Baltimore, 32 (March 1939): 42.

Daniel D. Hartzler, Arms Makers of Maryland (George Shumway, Publisher: York, Pa., 1977).

Daniel D. Hartzler and James Biser Whisker, Maryland Long Rifles (Old Bedford Village Press: York, Pa., 1991).

Mrs. Walter T. Harvey, "I Remember How the Shot Tower Worked," Sun Magazine, August 26, 1951.

[Herbert H. Harwood, Jr.], "Epworth Cable Power House Down [demolition of Epworth Independent Methodist Church converted in 1891 to use as cable-car winding station]," *SIA Newsletter*, 5 (May and July 1976): 4.

Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., *Impossible Challenge: The Baltimore and Ohio Railroad in Maryland* (Barnard, Roberts: Baltimore, 1977).

Herbert H. Harwoood, Jr., "Mt. Clare, America's Oldest Station-Or Is It?" Railroad History, 1978.

Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., "Horse Car Era Railroading at the Harborside [tractor-powered B. & O. and PRR operations in Fells Point]," *Railfan and Railroad*, February, 1978.

Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., Baltimore and Its Streetcars: A Pictorial Review of the Postwar Years (Quadrant Press: New York, 1984).

Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., The Royal Blue Line (Greenberg Publishing Company: Sykesville, Md., 1990).

Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., Baltimore's Light Rail: Then and Now (Quadrant Press: New York, 1995).

Herbert [H.] Harwood [Jr.] and Stephen Israel, *The Industrial Heritage of Baltimore's New Light Rail, Tour Guide* (Benjamin Latrobe Chapter, Society for Industrial Archeology & Baltimore Museum of Industry: Baltimore, 1992).

Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., "Preservation Topics: Two Ancient Rail Beds Reappear in Baltimore," *Railroad History*, 179 (Autumn 1998): 135-148.

Thomas Hasler, "Cider Mill Lures Customers from Far Places [Roger Mann's works at Westminster]," Evening Sun, October 6, 1969.

Thomas Hasler, "Charles Adler, Inventor, Dies," Evening Sun, October 23, 1980.

Henry O. Haughton, An Introduction to the Port of Baltimore (Daugherty & Wright: Baltimore, 1878), Library of Congress, MHS Library.

Henry O. Haughton, The Port of Baltimore in 1882. Arranged for the Information of Shipowners Including a Chart of the Chesapeake Bay, with Most Recent Additions and Corrections, Reproduced by Kind Permission of the U. S. Coast and Geodetic Survey (Baltimore, 1882), EPFL.

General Herman Haupt, "Seaboard Pipe Line from Parker City to Baltimore [plan to transport Pennsylvania oil to port]," *American*, February 13, 1878.

Richard Hawkins, "The Baltimore Canning Industry and the Bahamian Pineapple Trade, c. 1865-1926," *Maryland Historian*, 26 (Fall-Winter 1995): 1-22.

Paul B. Hayes, "When Dagmar Had No Curves. In Maryland, Away Back When, More Than a Dozen Firms Made Some Excellent Cars," *Sun Magazine*, September 9, 1951.

Mary Ellen Hayward, Maryland's Maritime Heritage (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1984).

Mary Ellen Hayward and Charles Belfoure, The Baltimore Rowhouse (Princeton Architectural Press: New York, 1999).

Yolanda Held, "Through the Mill [converting Deep Run Mill into a dwelling]," Sun Magazine, April 24, 1988.

David N. Heller, "Mrs. Hunt and Her Coal Oil Refinery in Baltimore," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 87 (Spring 1992): 24-41.

Randi Henderson, "Dickeyville: A Story of the Past and a Story of the Present Too," Sun, November 30, 1977.

L. Manuel Hendler, 'Ice Cream Centennial, 1851-1951," ms. and scrapbook, EPFL, Baltimore, 1951.

Calvin W. Hendricks, "Colossal Work in Baltimore," National Geographic Magazine, 20 (April 1909): 365-373.

Frank Henry, "The Baltimore Chapter of Lake's Submarine [Simon Lake]" Sun, September 6, 1942.

Helen Henry, "Home is a Former Millworker's Cottage with a Floating Extension [Dickeyville]," *Sun Magazine*, May 29, 1977.

Kristine Henry, "Motor Vehicles, GM Celebrates New Plant, Uncertain About the Old, Executives Can't Say If Broening

Highway Van Factory Will Close After 2001, New Facility to Open [Allison Transmission plant, White Marsh]," Sun, September 16, 1999.

Kristine Henry, "Steel Industry, Beth Steel's Hopes Ride on New \$300 Million Mill, Sparrows Point Was Facing Choice: Renovate or Close," Sun, May 2, 2000.

Kristine Henry, "Beth Steel, U.S. Steel Are In Talks, Any Consolidation Likely to Include Others As Well," Sun, December 5, 2001.

Kristine Henry, "Aid Needed to Survive, Beth Steel CEO Warns, He Says Merger Bid Hinges on U.S. Paying Retirees' Health Costs," Sun, December 6, 2001.

Kristine Henry, "Beth Steel Faces a Battle, Favoritism Seen If U.S. Picks Up Tab for Health Care," Sun, December 9, 2001.

Kristine Henry, "4 Execs at Beth Steel to Retire, Company Warns Low Stock Price Could Force It from NYSE," Sun, December 14, 2001.

Kristine Henry, 'Beth Steel Is In a Battle to Stay Alive, Despite Bailout Hope, It Could Be History in Less Than a Year," Sun, December 23, 2001.

Kristine Henry, "Manufacturing, Anxious to Be Making Money, Too. [Bethlehem Steel awaits protective tariffs]," Sun, January 20, 2002.

Kristine Henry, "Sparrows Point Likely to Survive, Consolidation: That Is the Current Focus on the Steel Industry as Bankrupt Bethlehem Steel Corp. Looks to Secure Its Future with U.S. Steel," Sun, January 27, 2002.

Kristine Henry, "Would-Be Buyer Tours Beth Steel. Brazil's CSN Meets with Officials at Point, Union Leader Says. 'This Is Not a Bad Deal.' Plant Has Several Potential Acquirers, Spokeswoman Says," *Sun*, February 28, 2002.

Kristine Henry, "Other Buyers Hinted for Beth Steel, Plants. European Companies, Those Eying LTV Included by Analysts," Sun, March 1, 2002.

Kristine Henry, "Tariffs Set for Foreign Steel Goods. President Imposes Three-Year Levies of as Much as 30%. No Bailout of Legacy Costs. U. S. Steel's Plan to Acquire Beth Steel Is Apparently Dead," Sun, March 6, 2002.

F. L. Hering, "Mr. Hering's Bob-Tail Mill [roller mill and sifting devices used at Comet Roller Mills, Finksburg, Carroll County]," *American Miller*, 17 (July 1, 1889): 467.

Heritage Committee, *The Limestone Valley* (Greater Timonium American Bicentennial Committee, Inc.: Timonium, 1976).

Heritage Society of Essex and Middle River, 60<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Essex, 1909-1969 (Essex, 1969).

Wilson Herrera, "Ore Washing in Soldiers Delight [Tripplett family's ore buddle]," *History Trails*, 22 (Autumn, 1987): 4.

Theodore Hershberg, "Nineteenth Century Baltimore: Historical and Geographical Prerpectives: A Commentary," *Working Papers from the Regional Economic Research Center*, No. 1, 2, pp. 141-155.

Ross Hetrick, "Biggest Furnace in Western Hemisphere [L-Furnace, Sparrows Point]," Evening Sun, September 28, 1978.

Ross Hetrick, "One Terminal Done: Another Begins: Dundalk Is Complete: New Berth for Autos [at Dundalk Marine Terminal]," *Evening Sun*, October 7, 1982.

Ross Hetrick, "Beth Steel Sells Shipyard [Key Highway]," Evening Sun, June 10, 1983.

Ross Hetrick, "Bethlehem Bets \$1 Billion on Local Mill," Evening Sun, November 30, 1983.

Ross Hetrick, "Explosion at the Point, Bethlehem Steel Blast Kills 2, Injures 3<sup>rd</sup> at Sparrows Point [at L-Furnace]," *Evening Sun*, February 24, 1984.

Ross Hetrick, "A New Look for an Old Business [G. Krug & Son, Inc., foundry]," Evening Sun, November 10, 1984.

Ross Hetrick, "Port Now Tops for Car Imports [photo of cars surrounding control tower of former Municipal Airport, now the Dundalk Marine Terminal]," *Evening Sun*, January 22, 1986.

Ross Hetrick, "Return to Steel, back to Basics for Bethlehem; Will Sell Its Non-Steel Subsidiaries," *Evening Sun*, April 30, 1986.

John H. Hewitt, 'Texas Sloop of War Austin [launched at John Robb's shipyard for Republic of Texas navy]," Baltimore Clipper, November 28, 1839.

W. Raymond Hicks, The 50 Best of the Western Maryland, Fast Freight Line, Book Two (Barnard, Roberts: Baltimore, 1978).

Grant Hildebrand, Designing for Industry: The Architecture of Albert Kahn (MIT Press: Cambridge, Massachusetts, 1974).

Frederick R. Hill, "Greiner Firm Grew Rich with State as Best Client [designers of Bay Bridge]," Sun, August 21, 1972.

Michael Hill, "One Last Gesture, Sparrows Point Has Reunion Week," Evening Sun, May 24, 1973.

Michael Hill, "Keeper of Western Maryland Memorabilia, Renowned Railroad Authority, Never Worked for Line," *Evening Sun*, December 27, 1973.

Michael Hill, "The Developers Are Coming, Last Dairy Cows Are Leaving Owings Mills [Carl Reter farm]," Evening Sun, April 19, 1976.

George W. Hilton and John F. Due, *The Electric Interurban Railways in America* (Stanford University Press: Stanford, California, 1960).

George W. Hilton, Night Boat (Howell-North Books: Berkeley, California, 1968).

George W. Hilton, The Cable Car in America: a New Treatise upon Cable or Rope Traction as Applied to the Working of Street and Other Railways (Howell-North Books: San Diego, California, 1982).

George W. Hilton, *The Ma & Pa, A History of the Maryland & Pennsylvania Railroad*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1999).

Rose Himmelfarb, "A History of the Dickey Woolen Mills at Oella," ms., 1939, EPFL.

Luella Hinkle, "I Remember..... Trains Stopped at Hollins Station [at Lake Roland on NCRR]," Sun Magazine, March 17, 1949.

Charles Hirschfeld, Baltimore, 1870-1900: Studies In Social History (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1941).

Michael K. Hirten, "Atlantic Southwestern Gets Clean Sweep in the Market [broom factory]," Evening Sun, November

8, 1976.

Michael K. Hirten, "Biggest Olive Oil Company in Nation is Pompeian, Inc.," Evening Sun, January 10, 1977.

Michael K. Hirten, "The Wonderful World of Talc [Maryland Lava Company, Harford Talc, Inc., etc.]," *Evening Sun*, May 2, 1977.

Historical Society of Carroll County, The First 150 Years, A Pictorial History of Carroll County Maryland 1837-1987 (Westminster, Md., 1987).

Anne Louise Hitch, 'Down by the Old Mill Stream [Nicolai house on site of Franklin Woolen Mill, Dickeyville]," Sun Magazine, July 3, 1966.

Clark S. Hobbs, "Baltimore's New Urban Neighbor [Middle River]," Evening Sun, February 4, 1942.

Stockton Holden, "A Man and His Little Known Trade Continues [Albert Berry's axe-handle shop, Harford County]," *Aegis*, Bel Air, Md., June 3, 1971.

Celia M. Holland, Ellicott City, Maryland, Mill Town, U.S.A. (Adams Press: Chicago, 1970).

J. H. Hollander, Guide to the City of Baltimore (John Murphy & Co.: Baltimore, 1893).

Jacob H. Hollander, The Financial History of Baltimore (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1899).

Sidney Hollander Foundation, Toward Equality: Baltimore's Progress Since World War II for Negroes in Maryland (Baltimore, 1960).

Walter Hollander, Jr., *Abel Wolman: His Life and Philosophy; An Oral History*, 2 vols. (Universal Printing & Publishing Company: Chapel Hill, North Carolina, 1981).

William Hollifield, Difficulties Made Easy, The History of the Turnpikes of Baltimore City and County (Baltimore County Historical Society: Cockeysville, 1977).

David C. Holly, *Exodus 1947* [use of bay steamer *President Warfield* as refugee ship], (Little, Brown & Company: Boston, 1969).

David C. Holly, *Steamboat on the Chesapeake*, *Emma Giles and the Tolchester Line* (Tidewater Publishers: Centreville, Md., 1987).

David C. Holly, Chesapeake Steamboats, Vanished Fleet (Tidewater Publishers, Centreville, Md., 1994).

Guy Hollyday, "Baltimore: The City That Reeks [aging sewer lines near Jones Falls]," Sun, March 1, 2002.

Tom Horton, "National Register, 2 Carroll Houses May Make History [including the house called Avondale or Furnace Hill, mansion at Leigh Masters' furnace]," Sun, February 2, 1975.

Tom Horton, "Museum Looks Inside Machinery," Sun, November 23, 1981.

Tom Horton, "Bethlehem Woes Expand Under Pollution Laws," Sun, June 29, 1986.

Tom Horton, "On the Bay, Humble Oyster Speaks Volumes," Sun, August 30, 1996.

House of Delegates, "Report of the Committee on Internal Improvements Respecting the Baltimore and Susquehanna Railroad," (Jeremiah Hughes, Printer; Annapolis 1836).

House of Delegates, "Report of the Committee on Internal Improvements in Obedience to An Order of the House of Delegates Adopted 10<sup>th</sup> January 1845." [check dates]

Howard County Economic Development Committee, "A Perspective: The Present and Future Economic Role of Howard County and Industry," (Ellicott City, Md., 1978).

George W. Howard, *The Monumental City, Its Past History and Present Resources* (J. D. Ehlers and Company: Baltimore, 1880).

Wilton L. Howard, "I Remember When the Town of Warren Flourished," Sun Magazine, September 8, 1951.

Eric Hubler, "Threads of Life' Exhibit Details Jewish Role in Baltimore's Garment Industry," Sun, May 19, 1991.

Robert Hubler, *Cabooses of the Baltimore & Ohio Railroad* (Baltimore and Ohio Railroad Historical Society: Baltimore, 1994).

George W. Hughes, *Reports Upon the Surveys, Location, and Progress of Construction of the Annapolis and Elk-ridge Rail Road* (W.McNeir, Printer; Annapolis, 1839).

Edward Hungerford, Story of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, 1827-1927, 2 vol. (G.P. Putnam's Sons: New York, 1928).

Jamie Hunt, "President Street RR Station," Baltimore Heritage, (Spring 1994): 5.

Louis C. Hunter, A History of Industrial Power in the United States, 1780-1930, Volume One: Water Power in the Century of the Steam Engine (University Press of Virginia: Charlottesville, Virginia, 1979).

Karen Hyneckeal, "City Union Stock Yards to Close After 86 Years," Evening Sun, August 8, 1961.

Industrial Survey of Baltimore, Report on Industries Located Within the Baltimore Metropolitan District (Baltimore, 1914).

Paul Jablow, "Crosse and Blackwell Employees Fondly Remember an Earlier Time," Sun, July 23, 1972.

Ellen Jackson, "Talmudical Academy Students Visit Pottery Farm Park for Archaeological Dig [site of Peter Herman's 19<sup>th</sup> century pottery works on Sue Creek near Middle River]," *Essex Times*, June 11, 1998.

Timothy Jacobs, ed., *The History of the Baltimore & Ohio: America's First Railroad* (Smithmark Publishers: New York, 1995).

Joan Jacobson, "Bakery makes Matzos According to Jewish Law [Yehuda Fishkind bakery]," *Evening Sun*, March 14, 1994.

Alfred R. James, "Sidelights on the Foundation of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 48 (December 1953): 267-309.

Ellen L. James, "Bethlehem Said to Plan Major Deal, Sparrows Point Plant Would Get Continuous Caster," Sun, June 30, 1983.

Ellen L. James, "Bethlehem Steel Going Ahead on Modernization of Plant," Sun, July 1, 1983.

Ellen L. James, "Happy Days for Big Steel: How Long Can They Last," Sun, May 24, 1987, F-1.

Tom James, "Grande Dame of Light Street, McCormick Still Firm Fixtuure Downtown," *Evening Sun*, February 18, 1977, p. D-4.

Brennen Jensen, "Charmed Life: Trolley Folly [comparison of cable-car technology to trolley cars]," *City Paper*, February 21, 2001.

Samuel P. Jeppi and Helen Henry, "Unusual Maryland Crop, Wormseed [for distillation into oil]" Sun Magazine, December 8, 1963.

Charles Jessop [1759-1828], "Prose from a Farm Ledger [writings of a miller and ironmaster]," *History Trails*, 11 (Autumn 1976): 1-6.

Jewish Historical Society of Maryland, *Threads of Life: Jewish Involvement in Baltimore's Garment Industry* (Baltimore, 1991), exhibition catalog, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Jewish Museum of Maryland, Enterprising Emporiums, The Jewish Department Stores of Downtown Baltimore (Baltimore, 2001).

Charles S. Johnson, "Negroes at Work in Baltimore, Maryland," *Opportunity: A Journal of Negro Life*, 1 (June 1923): 12-19.

[Admiral] Jesse G. Johnson, *Old Bay Line (Baltimore Steam Packet Company) Mail*, [republished articles from *Stamps Magazine*] (H. L. Lindquist Publications: New York, 1965).

Keach Johnson, "The Baltimore Company Seeks English Subsidies for the Colonial Iron Industry," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 46 (March 1951): 27.

Keach Johnson, "The Genesis of the Baltimore Iron Works," Journal of Southern History, 19 (May 1953): 1257-179.

Max Johnson, "Woman Huckster Hit by Hall of Fame Spotlight [Mrs. Arclancia Parker, an 'Arabber']," Afro-American, October 21, 1939.

Johnny Johnsson, "The History of the Patapsco Copper Mines: Maryland and the Discovery of Carrollite," *Matrix*, 6 (Summer 1998): 43-55.

Alice Elizabeth Jones, "Captain Ridgely, Builder of Hampton Mansion, Mariner, Colonial Agent, Ironmaster, and Politician," (M. A., thesis, Wake Forest University, 1981).

Benjamin B. Jones, "Additional Data on Carroll County's Mills and Millers [letter to editor from Carrollton]," Sun, March 9, 1947.

Carleton Jones, "New Look at History of Baltimore at Work [exhibition at Baltimore Industrial Museum]," Sun, June 15, 1980.

Carleton Jones, "Potter's Yield, Ceramist Rejects the Merely Ornamental for the Exceptionally Functional [Rick Malgren of Anne Arundel County]," Sun, August 24, 1986.

A. F. Jones, "The Oyster Packing Industry in Baltimore," Edward S. Judge, ed., Souvenir of the 25th Anniversary of the Trade (Baltimore, 1903).

Arthur I. Judge, ed., A History of the Canning Industry by Its Most Prominent Men (Baltimore, 1914).

Philip Kahn, Jr., A Stitch in Time, The Four Seasons of Baltimore's Needle Trades, (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1989).

William Loren Kaiser, "The Maryland Grain Trade During the Era of the American Revolution," (M.A. thesis, Georgetown University, 1979).

Harold K. Kanarek, A Monument to an Engineer's Skill: William P. Craighill and the Baltimore Harbor (Baltimore District Corps of Engineers: Baltimore, 1976).

Harold Kanarek, *The Mid-Atlantic Engineers: A History of the Baltimore District U.S. Army Corps of Engineers,* 1774-1974 (U.S. Government Printing Office: Washington, D.C., 1978).

Raymond W. Kanzler, "I Remember . . . Six-Pin Crossarms and Beautiful Fists [Postal Telegraph Company]," Sun Magazine, August 11, 1957.

Jim and Vivian Karsnits, Oyster Cans (Schiffer Publishing: West Chester, Pa., 1993).

Dena S. Katzenberg, Baltimore Album Quilts (Baltimore Museum of Art: Baltimore, 1981).

Burton Kelbaugh, "A Glimpse of Local Roads in the 19<sup>th</sup> Century," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, 30 (January 1999): 3-4.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rail: The Importance of Early Rapid Transit in Northern A. A. County, Part I: The Early Evolution of Waterways and Roads," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, 23 (October 1991): 5-6.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rail: The Early Railroads of Northern A. A. County: Part II: Post Civil War Railroading and Truck Farming Bring Great Changes to North County," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, 23 (January 1992): 5-6, 18-19.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rail: The Early Railroads of Northern Anne Arundel County, Part III: The Silver Age of Railroading Brings Dramatic Change to North County," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, (April 1992): 1-6,10-14.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rails: Part IV: The Golden Age of Rapid Transit," Anne Arundel History Notes, 23 (July 1992): 3, 7, 9-11.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rail: Part V: A Brief Overview of Electric Railroad History and the End of the Golden Age," Anne Arundel History Notes, 24 (October 1992): 1,5,7, 10.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rail: Part VI: Local Railroading from the Great Depression; or from the B. & A. to Light Rail," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, 24 (January 1993): 3-4, 15-18.

Jack [John H.] Kellbaugh, "By Water, Road, and Rail: Part VII: The Derivation of Two Important Names in Local Transportation History," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, 24 (April 1993): 3-5.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, "The History of the Gov. Ritchie Highway," Anne Arundel History Notes, 29 (October 1997): 3-4.

Jack [John H.] Kelbaugh, 'The Life & Death of An Anne Arundel Packing House," *Anne Arundel History Notes*, 29 (Fall 1998): 7-8.

Robert C. Keith, Baltimore Harbor, A Pictorial History (Ocean World Publishing Company, Inc.: Baltimore, 1982).

William J. Kelley, Brewing In Maryland from Colonial Times to the Present (n.p.: Baltimore, 1965).

Denwood N. Kelly, Arnold J. Shank, Jr., and Thomas Gordon, *Money and Banking in Maryland* (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1996).

Jacques Kelly, "Archaeologists to Tour Old Area Industries [SIA Convention]," News American, April 25, 1975.

Jacques Kelly, *Peabody Heights to Charles Village: The Historic Development of a Baltimore Community* (Equitable Bank: Baltimore, 1976).

Jacques Kelly, Bygone Baltimore (Donning Company: Norfolk, Virginia, 1982 [numerous port photographs].

Jacques Kelly, "The Cable Car's Swift, Steam-Powered Ride to Oblivion," News American, June 20, 1982.

Jacques Kelly, "Mencken Went Courting Down by the Old Mill Stream [at Rock Mill or Timanus Mill, Jones Falls]," *News American*, March 10, 1985.

Jacques Kelly, "Saving the Harbor's Smokestacks and Cranes [urged by Harbor Watch Group]," *Evening Sun*, November 20, 1986.

Jacques Kelly, "A Stitch in Time': The Garment Trade Here--A History [review of book by Philip Kahn, Jr., q.v.]," *Evening Sun*, November 27, 1989 (with photo of cutters and tailors).

Jacques Kelly, Getting a Handle on a Bumbershoot Town [the Baltimore umbrella industry]," Sun, August 23, 1990.

Jacques Kelly, "B&O's Royal Blue Was Beautiful, Beloved and Doomed," Evening Sun, October 22, 1990.

Jacques Kelly, 'Tacks, Brads, Nails Spew Out of Old Factory [Holland Manufacturing Company]," *Evening Sun*, November 7, 1991.

Jacques Kelly, *Trackside Maryland, From Railway to Main Line* (Greenberg Publishing Company, Inc.: Sykesville, Md., 1992).

Jacques Kelly, "Waterfront Neighborhoods Slowly Eroded," Evening Sun, February 19, 1992.

Jacques Kelly, "Blind Owner Operates Last Broom Factory in Md., [Howard Overman, Bradford Street]," Sun, September 21, 1992.

Jacques Kelly, "3<sup>rd</sup> Generation Tie Maker Advocate of Ties That Bind [L. Mayers & Son, Inc., necktie makers]," Sun, March 1, 1993.

Jacques Kelly, "On Local Lumber History He's Chairman of the Board, [Leonard Fruman]," Sun, April 28, 1993.

Jacques Kelly, "Howard Street Tunnel Still Busy After 100 Years," Evening Sun, May 1, 1995.

Jacques Kelly, "A Guidebook to Memories Amid the Smokestacks: *Baltimore: Industrial Gateway on the Chesapeake Bay* Is Published by the Baltimore Museum of Industry," *Sun*, August 1, 1995.

Jacques Kelly, "Rails Survive Riffs and Flicks: Expansion of Charles Theater Uncovers Relics of the Famous Ballroom and Baltimore's Cable Railway," Sun, July 23, 1998.

Michael J. Kelly, "I Remember When . . . I Drove Horsecars 18 Hours a Day," Sun Magazine, October 2, 1949.

Steve Kelly, "The Lost Town of Warren," Towson Times, September 7, 1988.

William J. Kelly, "Baltimore Steamboats in the Civil War," Maryland Historical Magazine, 37 (Spring 1942): 42-51.

Seanna Kelly-Coffin, "Keeping Track, Remembering the Fair of the Iron Horse," Catonsville Times, August 17. 1994.

Seanna Kelly-Coffin, "Video Preserves Lost Town's History [Peter Holden's documentary on Warren mill town]," *Towson Times*, June 4, 1997.

Victor S. Kennedy, Roger I. E. Newell, and Albert F. Eble, *The Eastern Oyster* (Maryland Sea Grant College, University of Maryland System, 1996).

Frank R. Kent and Louis Azrael, *The Story of Alex. Brown & Sons, 1800-1975* (Barton-Gillet Company: Baltimore, 1975).

Charles Kerr, "Family Factory Flourishes [Tanner embroidery factory, Perry Hall, manufactures of lace and insignia for military and sports uniforms]," *Evening Sun*, September 11, 1968.

Lawrence Kessner, "Bethlehem Occupies Historic Shipyards [former owners of Key Highway sites were Baltimore Dry Dock and Ship Building Company and William Skinner shipyard]," *Evening Sun*, October 6, 1982.

Edward F. Kuchel, "Master of the Art of Canning: Baltimore, 1860-1900," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 67 (Winter 1972): 351-362.

Tom Keyser, "Daily Grind, Modern Miller Relishes 18<sup>th</sup> Century Ways [John Boag at Union Mills, Carroll County]," *Evening Sun*, December 27, 1984.

John R. Killick, "The Cotton Operations of Alexander Brown & Sons in the Deep South, 1820-1860," *Journal of Southern History*, 43 (May 1977): 169-194. 1800-1975

Charles M. Kimberly, 'The Depression in Maryland: the Failure of Volunteerism," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 70 (Summer 1975): 189-202.

Donald Kimelman, "A Ghostly Depot Haunts the Mayor [surplus WMRR station on Garrison Avenue]," Sun, March 1, 1976.

Edward King, "Baltimore, The Liverpool of America," Scribners Magazine, 9 (April, 1975): 681-695.

Jesse P. King, "I Remember Baltimore's . . . Planing Mill on Cathedral Street [W. H. King & Company]," *Sun Magazine*, n.d., clipping in MHS General Clipping File, "Business-K."

John T. King III, comp., "Gleanings from the Baltimore Gas and Electric Company's Oral History Collection: A Celebration of One Hundred Seventy Five Years," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 86 (Fall 1991): 309-329.

Thomson King, *Consolidated of Baltimore*, 1816-1950 (Consolidated Gas, Light, and Power Company of Baltimore: Baltimore, 1950).

Donald Klein, "Last of Airport Disappearing at Dundalk," Evening Sun, June 22, 1951.

Frederic Shriver Klein, "Union Mills, The Shriver Homestead," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 52 (December, 1957): 290-306.

Mike Klingman, "Psychic Trauma Afflicts Victims of Layoffs [Beth Steel]," *Evening Sun*, July 28, 1987 (first of four articles).

Knappen, Tippets, Abbot Engineering Company, "Report on the Port of Baltimore on Behalf of the City of Baltimore and the State of Maryland, for Baltimore Association of Commerce," (New York, 1950).

[Jonathan] Knight, et al., Report upon the Plan of Construction of Several of the Principal Rail Roads in the Northern and Middle States, and Upon a Railway Structure for a New Track on the Baltimore and Ohio Rail Road by J. Knight, Chief Engineer, and Benj. H. Latrobe (Lucas & Deaver: Baltimore, 1838).

Mary Knudson, "14-Month Ban Put on Gwynns Sewer Hookups," Sun, May 15, 1974.

Don Kochen and Dolly Kochen Willinger, "Kochens Recall Tales of 1919 Airship Disaster Told by Their Father [explosion of U.S. Navy C-8 blimp at Fort Holabird]," *Dundalk Eagle*, January 28, 1999.

Koppers Company, Inc., Bartlett Hayward Presents This Pictorial Review of Its Industrial Activities (Baltimore: 1945).

William E. Korff, "The History and Development of Shipbuilding in Baltimore," paper presented to Phi Mu engineering honor society, 1936, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

John A. Kouwenhoven, Partners in Banking, An Historical Portrait of a Great Private Bank, Brown Brothers Harriman & Co., 1818-1968 (Doubleday: Garden City, New York, 1968).

Louis Kuethe, "List of Maryland Mills, Taverns, Forges, and Furnaces of 1795," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 31 (June 1936): 155ff.

Albin Owings Kuhn, "Effect of Selection on Oil Producing Capacity of Wormseed (Chenopodium Ambrosioides L.)," (Thesis, University of Maryland, 1948), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Peter Kumpa, "City Acts to Condemn Mills, Hamlet for New Liberty Dam [Oakland Factory]," Sun, July 8, 1953.

Peter Kumpa, "From the Start, Iron Works Prospered in Maryland," Evening Sun, December 2, 1985.

Peter Kumpa, "The Horse-Drawn Railroad: Lumbering Toward New Technologies," Evening Sun, February 4, 1991.

Ray Kureth, "Old Main Line of the B&O," Sun Magazine, April 28, 1940.

Oliver H. Laine, "Towson, A Geographic Survey of an Urban Community," (Ph.D. dissertation, Clark University, Worcester, Massachusetts, 1953).

David Lamoreaux with Gerson Eisenberg, "Baltimore Views the Great Depression, 1929-33," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 71 (Fall 1976): 428-442.

Kent Lancaster, "Chattel Slavery at Hampton/Northampton, Baltimore County," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 95 (Winter 2000): 5-6.

Aubrey C. Land, *The Dulanys of Maryland* [investment in iron furnaces] (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1955).

Dwight P. Lanmon, "The Baltimore Glass Trade, 1780-1820," Winterthur Portfolio, 5 (1969): 15-48.

Dwight P. Lanmon, Arlene Palmer Schwind, Ivor Noel Hume, Robert H. Brill, and Victor F. Hanson, John Frederick Amelung, Early American Glassmaker (Associated University Press: Cranbury, New Jersey, 1984).

Emily Emerson Lantz, "History Made Along Old Philadelphia Road," Sun, September 20, 1925.

Emily Emerson Lantz, "A Marker from City's Centenary [rediscovered cornerstone of Baltimore & Susquehanna Railroad, 1829]," *Sun*, September 8, 1929.

Benjamin H. Latrobe, *The Engineering Drawings of Benjamin Henry Latrobe*, Darwin H. Stapleton, ed., (Yale University Press: New Haven, Connecticut, 1980).

Benjamin H. Latrobe, Report on L.P.D. Newman, Chairman of the Committee on the Expediency of Filling Up the Basin of Baltimore (McCoull & Slater: Baltimore, 1859).

Benjamin H. Latrobe, Isaac Ridgeway Trimble, and John H. Tegmyer, Report of the Board of Engineers upon

Changing the Course of Jones' Falls, with a View of Preventing Inundations, to the Mayor and City Council of Baltimore (Cox: Baltimore, 1868).

Benjamin H. Latrobe, "Report to the Mayor and City Council Upon a Plan of Sewerage for Baltimore City and Its Probable Cost" (Baltimore, 1881).

F. C. Latrobe, "Old Mechanical Drawings Given Historical Society, Sketches Made by John Davis, First Superintendent of Baltimore Water Works, Donated to Institution by J. Gilman D'Arcy Paul," Sun, August 19, 1934.

Ferdinand C. Latrobe, Iron Men and Their Dogs (Koppers Company, Bartlett Hayward Division: Baltimore, 1941).

[John H. B. Latrobe], Picture of Baltimore (F. Lucas: Baltimore, 1832).

John H. B. Latrobe, *The Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, Personal Recollections, A Lecture Delivered Before the Maryland Institute* (Sun Book & Job Printing Establishment: Baltimore, 1868).

Malcolm H. Lauchheimer, The Labor Law of Maryland (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1919).

John M. Leach, "The History of the Development of the Steel Industry in Baltimore and Vicinity," paper presented to Phi Mu engineering honor society, 1928, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

David Lee, "The Old Mill at Jerusalem [Harford County]," The Times, Bel Air, Md., April 17, 1931.

J. Leffall, "Huge Amoco Began Small in Baltimore. Roots: The Metered Gas Pump, No-Knock Gasoline and Other Innovations Followed Louis Blaustein's Founding of American Oil Company in 1910," *Sun*, August 12, 1998.

William G. LeFurgy, "Baltimore's Municipal Airport," Aviation Quarterly, 7 (No. 2, 1983): 177-188.

Geiorge M. Leilich, "The Western Maryland: A Corporate History," Railroad History, No. 155 (Autumn 1986): 65-85.

Frederick C. Leiner, "The Baltimore Merchants' Warships: Maryland and Patapsco in the Quasi-War with France," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, (88 (Fall 1993): 260-285.

Frederick C. Leiner, *Millions for Defense: The Subscription Warships of 1798* (Naval Institute Press: Annapolis, 2000).

Diane Levero, "Men of Steel [100th anniversary of first pig iron at Sparrows Point]," City Paper, March 17, 1989.

Richard H. Levine, "It's the Last Ride Home for Trolley Era, Car 7084 Makes the Final No. 8 Line Run With Buffs and Car Lovers 'Mourning' Demise," Sun, November 4, 1963.

Charles T. LeViness, A History of Road Building in Maryland (State Roads Commission: Baltimore, 1959).

Karen Lewand, *North Baltimore from Estate to Development* (Department of Planning, University of Baltimore: Baltimore, 1989).

J. Frank Lewis, Directory, Baltimore, Carroll and Harford Counties, Containing Descriptive Compilations of the Counties, Towsn, Villages, and Postoffices, Giving Location, Population, Names of Post-Masters, Merchants, Manufacturers, Professional Men, Farmers . . . and Other New and Valuable Information Never Before Published (J. Frank Lewis: Baltimore, 188\_).

John F. Lewis, "Carroll County's Oil Fields, For at Least a Century All the World Has Relied on Them for One Product [wormseed oil]," *Sun Magazine*, November 5, 1950.

Ronald L. Lewis, Coal, Iron and Slaves: Industrial Slavery in Maryland and Virginia, 1715-1865 (Greenwood Press:

Westport, Connecticut, 1979).

W. David Lewis, Iron and Steel in America (The Hagley Museum: Greenville, Delaware, 1976).

Jean Libby, "African Ironmaking Culture Among African American Iron Workers in the Western Maryland, 1760-1850," (M.A. thesis, San Francisco State University, Palo Alto, 1991), MHS Library.

Jay L. Lininger, 'The Mineralogy of Maryland: A Historical Sketch," Matrix, 3 (Fall 1994): 77-83.

Terry L. Linton, "The Jerusalem Mill (and Its Forgotten Millwright)," Old Mill News, \_\_ (Spring 1987).

Terry L. Linton, "The Forgotten Millwright, Isaiah Linton, 1759-1775," *History Trails*, 23 (Autumn 1988-Winter 1988-89): 1-7.

Clarence C. Lintz, "Restored Paper Mill Building at Hydro Glen, Freeland [Gore's Paper Mill]," *History Trails*, 16 (Spring 1982): 12.

G. B. Littlepage and H. Gay, "A Brief History of Jerusalem and Its Mill," Sun, (n.d., 1939).

James Weston Livingood, *The Philadelphia-Baltimore Trade Rivalry 1780-1860* (Arno Press & New York Times: New York, 1970).

Peter Lizon, "Vladimir Karfík [architect of Bat'a Shoe Company's town at Belcamp, Harford County]," International Dictionary of Architecture.

William E. Loechel, "Carroll Tower Memories [B. & O. control tower]," The Bull Sheet, April 1, 1995.

Anna G. Logan, "A Forgotten Mill Town of Baltimore County," Federation PTA News, March-April 1938.

Jerald E. Logan, "Eden Mill of Harford County, Maryland," Old Mill News, 25 (Fall 1997): 10-11.

Stephen H. Long, Description of Col. Long's Bridges (n.p.: Concord, New Hampshire, 1836).

Stephen H. Long, Rail Road Manual (W. Woody: Baltimore, 1829).

Stuart Low, "Atholton Archaeology Class Digs into Simpsonville History [site of flour and woolen mills]," Sun, November 24, 1983, Howard County Section.

Fielding Lucas, see John H. B. Latrobe for Picture of Baltimore, 1832.

Henry A. Ludwig, "I Remember . . . Traffic Moved on Iron Tires [Ludwig's carriage works]," Sun Magazine, March 26, 1950.

Margaret Lunger, "I Remember . . . Growing Up in the 'Little Kingdom' of Sparrows Point," Sun Magazine, December 1, 1968.

Steven M. Luxenberg, "Buyer Sought for Mill [Roser Mill, Parkton]," Sun, February 21, 1975.

Sheridan Lyons, "Union Mills Miller Likes Working with the Basics [Christopher Erickson]," Sun, May 5, 1985.

MacKubin, Legg and Company, United Railways and Electric Company of Baltimore: An Analysis, (McKubin: Baltimore, February 16, 1931).

Peg McAllen, "You Can (Still) Be Sure If It's Westinghouse," Maryland, 21 (Winter 1988): 36-43.

William McAllen, "Ellicott Machine Corporation," Maryland, 20 (Spring 1988): 32-37.

Willis A. McCaleb, Baltimore & Ohio Trackside with Willis A. McCaleb, (Morning Sun Books: Scotch Plains, New Jersey, 1998).

Lee McCardell, "Old Slaughter Houses Still Operated at Butchers' Lane In Modern Setup, Cattle Drovers No Longer Clog Roads ...," *Evening Sun*, April 10, 1940.

Lee McCardell, "Shops Replace depot But Mount Clare Remains Heart of B. & O. Rail System, Trains No Longer Run to Plant Where Peter Cooper Assembled Tom Thumb Engine on Land Donated by Carroll Family, But Factory Still Dominates Southwest Baltimore," *Evening Sun*, April 24, 1940.

Lee McCardell, "Your Town, Gwynns Falls A Historic Stream of Mill Towns & Pretty Farm Lands, Retains Many of Its Beauty Spots, Despite Pollution & Depletion of Its Waters," *Evening Sun*, November 13, 1940.

Henry N. McCarl, "The Mineral Aggregate Industry in the Vicinity of Baltimore, Maryland" (Graduate thesis, Pennsylvania State University, 1969), U. of Md. Library, College Park, microfilm.

Michael P. McCarthy, "Baltimore's Highway Wars Revisited," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 93 (Summer 1998): 136-137.

Michael P. McCarthy, "The 'Barnes Dance': Henry A. Barnes, Thomas D'Alesandro, and Baltimore's Postwar Traffic Pains," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 94 (Summer 1999): 201-222.

Lois B. McCauley, A. Hoen on Stone (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1969).

Lois B. McCauley, Maryland Historical Prints, 1752-1889 (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1975).

Robert Francis McCleary, "History and Development of Cable Television in Baltimore County, Maryland," (Ph.D. dissertation, Ohio University, 1978).

Joel McCord, "Archaeologist Shows Off Dickeyville's Relics [Charles D. Cheek's excavation at Franklin Woolen Factory foundation]," *Sun*, December 12, 1983.

S. O. McCourtney, "Old Mills of the County [Harford]," The Times, Bel Air, Md., March 27, 1931.

James R. McCready, "Speechless in 32 Languages [J. H. Furst Printing Company specializing in non-English texts]," Sun Magazine, November 25, 1951.

George Washington McCreary, First Book Printed in Baltimore-town; Nicholas Hasselbach, Printer, the Book Reprinted with a Sketch of Hasselbach's Life and Work (n.p.: Baltimore, 1903).

Charles McFadden, "Old Mill Green {Harford County]," The Times, Bel Air, Md., n.d., 1934.

John W. McGrain, "Mayo's Tide Mill," Anne Arundel County History Notes, 7 (January 1976): 2-3.

John W. McGrain, Oella, Its Thread of History, (Oella Community Improvement Association, Oella, Md., 1976).

John W. McGrain, "Englehart Cruse and Baltimore's First Steam Mill," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 71 (Spring 1976): 65-79.

John W. McGrain, "The Development and Decline of Dorsey's Forge," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 72 (Fall 1977): 346-352.

[John W. McGrain], "Jericho Bridge—Going on 113 Years Old," History Trails, 12 (Spring 1978): 9-12.

John W. McGrain, "Historical Aspects of Lake Roland," Maryland Historical Magazine, 74 (Fall 1979): 253-273.

John W. McGrain, Grist Mills of Baltimore County (Baltimore County Public Library: Towson, Md., 1980).

John W. McGrain, "Good Bye Old Burr: The Roller Mill Revolution in Maryland," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 77 (Summer 1982): 154-176.

John W. McGrain, From Pig Iron to Cotton Duck (Board of Library Trustees: Towson, Md., 1985).

John W. McGrain, "The Man Who 'Invented' Automation [200<sup>th</sup> anniversary of Oliver Evans' Maryland patent]," *Evening Sun*, May 23, 1987.

John W. McGrain, "Roads to Philadelphia, [Historic background Philadelphia Road Corridor Plan]," Office of Planning, Towson, Md., 1989.

John W. McGrain, "Odell's, A Model Mill," History Trails, 25 (Summer 1991): 13-16.

John W. McGrain, "The Intense Utilization of Gwynns Falls," *History Trails*, 26 (Autumn 1991 - Winter 1991-1992): 7-8.

John W. McGrain, "Richard Caton's Mill," History Trails, 31 (Winter 1996-Spring 1997): 12.

John W. McGrain, "Harford County's Mill Heritage," Harford Historical Bulletin, 75 (Winter 1998): 3-40.

John W. McGrain, "Harford County's Mill Heritage II," Harford Historical Bulletin, 80 (Spring 1999): 2-52.

John W. McGrain, "Calverton Mills," History Trails, 34 (No. 3 & 4, 2001).

Avery M'Bee, "Wool-Weaving Dickeys Have a 100-Year Record," Sun, March 27, 1938.

Stephen McKerrow, "Daniels Mill Is Declared a National Historic Site," Evening Sun, May 14, 1973.

Steve McKerrow, "Dundalk's Blue-Collar Heritage [reports on new TV documentary]," Sun, September 10, 1986.

Robert McKim, "Union Manufacturing Company [first annual report]," Baltimore Evening Post, December 19, 1808.

A. M'Laughlin, 'The Time Is Near at Hand [advertisement for real estate lottery; accompanying wood cut shows Angelo's Castle in Ellicotts Mills and the Ellicott Iron Works]," *American*, October 7, 1834.

John Blatter Mahool, Jr., ed., The Mahool Family of Baltimore and Its Branches (n.p., n.p., 1955).

Charles T. Mahan, Jr., The 50 Best of Beloved MA & PA, Book One (Barnard Roberts & Company, Inc.: Baltimore, 1979).

Royal Makepeace, *Report on the Object, Condition, and Prospects of the Canton Company of Baltimore* (The Canton Company of Baltimore: Pechin & Boothby, Printers: Baltimore, 1835).

Manufacturers' Record, Blue Book of Southern Progress (Baltimore, 1909, 1911).

Manufacturers' Record, Baltimore, As It Was, As It Is, As It Will Be (Baltimore, 1914).

Bradley Martin, "Grain, Loan Costs, New tastes Diluting Distilleries [decline of whiskey market]," Sun, January 18, 1976.

John H. Martin, ed., *Journal of Glass Studies*, special Bicentennial issue in honor of Helen McKearin [re John Frederick Amelung of Maryland, glass manufacturer], (Corning, N.Y. 1976), Volume 18.

George J. Martinak, A Short History of Essex and Middle River (n.p.: n.p., 1963).

William B. Marye, "Place Names of Baltimore and Harford Counties," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 25 (December 1930): 321ff.

William B. Marye, "Baltimore City Placenames, Stony Run, Its Plantations, Farms, Country Seats, and Mills," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 58 (September 1963): 211.

Maryland Drydock Company, Annual Report (Baltimore, Md., 1942-1946), EPFL.

Maryland Geological Survey, *Report on the Highways of Maryland* (The Johns Hopkins University press: Baltimore, 1899).

Maryland Geological Survey, Physical Features of Baltimore County (The Johns Hopkins Press: Baltimore, 1929).

Maryland Historical Society, Manuscript Collection, "Industrial Notes," 3 volumes of typed excerpts from Annapolis and Baltimore newspapers (1727-1805), advertisements re mills, furnaces, and products of craftsmen and artisans, MS No. 481.

Maryland Historical Society, "The Coffee Trade of Baltimore: An Exhibition Illustrating the Development of a Prosperous and Long Continued Commerce with Latin America," program, 1951, U. of Md. Library, College Park, "stacks."

Maryland Historical Society, War Records Division, Maryland in World War II, Industry and Agriculture, Vol. 2 (By the Society: Baltimore, 1950-1958).

Maryland Historical Society, Lois B. McCauley, ed., A. Hoen on Stone, Lithographs of E. Weber and A. Hoen & Co., Baltimore, 1835-1969 (By the Society: Baltimore, 1969).

Maryland Shipbuilding & Drydock Company, Annual Report (Baltimore, 1955), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Matthew E. Mason, "The Hands Are Disposed to Be Turbulent: Unrest Among the Irish Trackmen of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad, 1829-1851," *Labor History*, 39 (August 1998): 253-272.

Samuel Mason, Jr., Historical Sketches of Harford County, Maryland (By the author: Darlington, Md., 1940).

Terri Narrell Mause, "Granddaughter to Pen McShane History [Mollie McShane Fenger writing story of McShane foundries and naming of Dundalk]," *Dundalk Eagle*, September 23, 1993.

May Oil Burner Corporation, "Baltimore's Newest Industry [drawing of new factory at Winchester and Carey Streets]," *Sun*, October 15, 1925, adv.

Brantz Mayer, "A June Jaunt [trip on completed B. & O. to Wheeling]," *Harpers New Monthly Magazine*, 14 (April 1857): 592-612.

[H. L. Mencken], "Mathematical Proof That the Warren Property Is Worth \$20,400,003,567,050 [satirical Sunday feature on price asked for Warren mill town]," *Sun*, November 29, 1908.

Willi Mengel, Ottmar Merganthaler and the Printing Revolution (Merganthaler Linotype Company: Brooklyn, New York, 1954).

Merchants and Manufacturers Association: See Baltimore Association of Commerce for Baltimore magazine.

Merchants and Manufacturers Association, Committee on Municipal Problems, Report of the Committee on Municipal Problems Appointed by the Merchants and Manufacturers Association (Baltimore, 1920), EPFL.

Merchants and Manufacturers Association, *The Crown of the Chesapeake: The Life and Resources of Maryland, The Trade and Industries of Baltimore; a Souvenir of the Jamestown Exposition on Hamptron Roads, Virginia, April 26 to November 30, 1907. Endorsed by the Maryland Commission to the Jamestown Exposition (By the Association: Baltimore, 1907), EPFL.* 

Merchants and Miners Transportation Company, Tales of the Coast, Stories of Life and High Adventure in Old Days along the Atlantic Seaboard and A Brief History of the Merchants and Miners Transportation Co., 1852--Seventy Fifth Anniversary--1927 (Read Taylor Press: Baltimore, 1927).

Peter Meredith, "Bethlehem Loss Sets Record at \$1.15 billion," Sun, January 27, 1983.

John E. Merriken, "Annapolis Short line-The First Cars," Capital Traction Quarterly, 1 (No. 6, 1966).

John E. Merriken, "Annapolis & Elk Ridge," National Railway Historical Society Bulletin, 38 (No. 6, 1973).

John E. Merriken, Every Hour on the Hour: A Chronicle of the Washington, Baltimore & Annapolis Electric Railroad (L. O. King: Dallas, Texas, 1993).

Richard D. Meyer, "Parkton Stone Bridge Possibly Oldest in State," History Trails, 15 (Winter 1983-84): 5-8.

Joan Michel, 'Towson Ice. Co. Memories, Two Decades of History Surround Oldtime Manufacturer," *Towson Times*, January 20, 1988.

Joan Michel, "Second Ice Age Means \$1 Billion In Business," Towson Times, January 20, 1988.

Mark Miller, Mount Washington, Baltimore Suburb, A History Revealed Through Pictures and Narrative (GBS Publishers: Baltimore, 1980).

John Millnor Associates, Inc., "Cultural Resources Investigations for the Proposed Construction of Double Track for the North Half of Central Light Rail, City of Baltimore and Baltimore County, Maryland," (John Millnor Associates, Inc, prepared for Rummel, Klepper & Kahl ... and Maryland Mass Transit Administration: Alexandria, Va., 2000).

Robert Mills, "Report on the Survey of Jones Falls," Baltimore American, October 3, 1817.

Paul D. Mindus, "Textile Mill Relocating in City [Rockland Industries leaves Falls Road site; makers of gauze]," *Evening Sun*, April 2, 1982.

Thomas J. Misa, A Nation of Steel: The Making of Modern America. 1865-1925 (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1995).

Alexander D. Mitchell IV, "In Search of the Oldest Rail in America [President Street Station]," Railfan and Railroad, August 1998.

Broadus Mitchell, "The Rise of Cotton Factories in the South," (Ph. D. Thesis, Johns Hopkins University, 1918), ms., JHU Library.

Suzzane M. Mittenthal, *The Baltimore Trail Book* (Greater Baltimore Group, Sierra Club: Baltimore, 1970; revised, 1983, James W. Poultney, ed.).

Elizabeth H. Moberly, "The Submarine That Had Wheels; It Was Simon Lake's Argonaut, First Publicly Tried Out in the Patapsco," Sun Magazine, October 2, 1949.

Nelson J. Molter, An Illustrated History of Severna Park, Anne Arundel County, Maryland: the Annapolis Short Line & W. B. & A. Railroads, with a Brief Mention of the Surrounding Community (Whitmore Print & Stationery Company: Annapolis, 1969).

George W. Montgomery, "I Remember . . . The Night Boat to Philadelphia," Sun Magazine, April 29, 1951.

George L. Moore, "I Remember . . . The Old 'Company Store' at Sparrows Point," Sun Magazine, January 4, 1959.

Paul Moore, "Railway Growth Helped Give Timonium Its Fair," Evening Sun, August 28, 1956.

Robert C. Moore, "A Brief History of the Copper Mine at Bare Hills, Maryland," Matrix, 3 (Fall 1994): 93-97.

David P. Morgan, "A Picture Report on the Western Maryland," Trains, 14 (No. 5, 1954).

Jon Morgan, "Kaiser [Aluminum & Chemical Corp.] to Close Plant in Halethorpe," Evening Sun, November 20, 1987.

Wes Morgenstern, ed., *Working on the Western Maryland: A Collection of Employee Interviews* (Western Maryland Railway Historical Society: Union Bridge, Md., 1999).

Arthur Mormann, *A History of Lochearn*, eds. Samuel Poist, George Evans, and Dale Janney (D. Stuart Webb: Baltimore, 1976).

Margaret Shrove Morris, Colonial Trade of Maryland, 1689-1715 (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1941).

Frank E. Morrison, "I Remember . . . Baltimore's Union Stockyards as a Place of Constant Drama," *Sun Magazine*, April 28, 1968.

Frank Morrison, "I Remember . . . The Old Wilkens Hair Factory," Sun Magazine, January 19, 1969.

Kenneth Morse, Charles R. Lloyd, ed., *Baltimore's Streetcar Routes*, Revised ed. (Baltimore Streetcar Museum: Baltimore, 1996).

Motor Bus Society, *Motor Coach Age*, three-part history of Baltimore's bus system: 1915-1945 (July-August 1988); 1945-1970, the National City Lines era (November-December 1988); 1970-1988, the Mass Transit Administration era (March-April 1989).

[Rev.] Kevin Mueller, *The Best Way to Go: The History of the Baltimore Transit Co.* [re trolley cars] (by the author: Baltimore, 1997).

Edward A. Mueller, "The Greatest of All the Coastal Lines Out of Baltimore: Merchants and Miners Transportation Company, Part I, 1852-1909," *Weather Gauge*, 32 (Spring 1996): 4-14; Part II, 1910-1952," *Weather Gauge*, 32 (Fall 1996): 10-23.

Edward A. Mueller, "The Merchants and Miners Transportation Company," Steamboat Bill, 56 (No. 2, 1999): 89-107.

Dawn M. Muir, "Recycling Baltimore, Adaptive Reuse of Industrial Buildings in Baltimore, Maryland" (Graduate thesis, Middle Tennessee State University, 2000; available at Maryland Historical Trust, Crownsville, Md.).

Edward K. Muller and Paul A. Groves, "The Changing Location of the Clothing Industry," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 71 (Fall, 1976): 403-420.

Edward K. Muller and Paul A. Groves, 'The Emergence of Industrial Districts in Mid-Nineteenth Century Baltimore,'' *The Geographical Review*, 69 (1979): 159-178.

Louise Mueller and Joseph E. Green, "We Remember . . . When Cars Came Every 3 Minutes [cable car technology]," *Sun Magazine*, October 20, 1957.

Joanne Nardol, "Life in a Rural Community Near Baltimore [at Heathcote Mill, Maryland Line]," *Sun Magazine*, November 22, 1970.

Joe Narozki, "David Mayers Dies; Necktie Maker Extraordinaire," Evening Sun, August 17, 1990.

Lenora Heilig Nast, ed., Laurence K. Krause, and R. C. Monk, *Baltimore, A Living Renaissance* (Historic Baltimore Society: Baltimore, 1982).

National Museum of History and Technology, *Guide to the Manuscript Collections*, (Smithsonian Institution Press: Washington, D.C., 1978). Includes Collection No. 278, Charles B. Chaney, Jr., Railroad Negatives: 20,000 photographs of locomotives of Pennsylvania Railroad and B. & O., 1850 to 1947. Also Collection No. 154, Baltimore and Ohio Railroad records, 1826-1943, surveys, correspondence, plans, tracings, blueprints of right of way buildings and bridges.

Joe Nawrozki, "Dock Workers Recall How It Was. Waterfront Gangs Tell a Port Historian of Life Before Containers, Automation [re folk historian Tom Carroll of Pittsburgh]," Sun, December 27, 1994.

Kathleen Mary Neils, "Trade Relations Between Bremen and Baltimore During the 1830s," (M.A. thesis, University of Delaware, 1966).

Erik Nelson, "200 Year-Old Roxbury Mill Crumbling into History [Howard County]," Sun, August 4, 1994.

Lee H. Nelson, "Brickmaking in Baltimore, 1798," *Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians*, 18 (1959): 33-34.

Cynthia Neverdon-Morton, "Black Housing Patterns in Baltimore City, 1885-1953," *Maryland Historian*, 16 (Spring-Summer 1985): 25-39.

Sally Newcomb, "A History of Chromite and Copper in Maryland: The Tyson Years," Matrix, 3 (Fall 1994): 84-92.

A. J. Nichol, *The Oyster Packing Industry of Baltimore: Its History and Current Problems* (Chesapeake Biological Laboratory Contribution No. 111, Weant Press: Baltimore, 1937).

Alton Everett Nock, "An Investigation of American Wormseed in Maryland (M.S. thesis, with bibliography, University of Maryland, 1928), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Ralph Norman and C. Milton Wright, "Old Mills of Harford County," in *Directory of Harford County* (County Directories Publishing Company: Baltimore, 1953).

Josephine Novak, "Shriver Homestead Beckons [at Union mills], "Sun, June 5, 1968.

Northern Central Railroad, "First Annual Report of the President and Directors of the Northern Central Railway Company to the Stockholders for the Year 1854-5" (James Lucas and Sons: Baltimore, 1856).

Tom Nugent, "Life at the Point [steel plant]," Sun Magazine, September 5, 1982.

Druscilla Null, "The Development of the Dundalk Historic District, 1890-1985: Evolution of a Planned Industrial Community, (M.A. thesis, George Washington University, 1985).

Thomas H. O'Connor, *Baltimore Broadcasting from A to Z* (O'Connor Communications Consultants: Baltimore, 1985).

Michael O'Leary, The Largest Warbird [Martin Mars aircraft]." Warbirds International, September-October, 1988, pp.

54ff.

Richard O'Meara, "The Baltimore Beneath [excavation of Baltimore Glass Works, Federal Hill; findings from Arlene Palmer's research paper]," *Evening Sun*, January 13, 1971.

Old Town Merchants and Manufacturers' Association, Souvenir of Baltimore, 1911, Compliments of the Old Town Booming Committee of the Old Town Merchants and Manufacturers Association (By the Association: Baltimore, 1911), EPFL.

Olmsted Brothers, *Report on the Development of Public Grounds for Greater Baltimore* (Lord Baltimore Press: Baltimore, 1904).

Sherry H. Olson, Baltimore: The Building of An American City (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore 1980).

Oregon Furnace Ledgers, and day books of Ashland Iron Company, 1851-1891, including accounts of company store operated by Thomas Kurtz, 14 volumes, Maryland Historical Society Library, Baltimore, manuscript collection, MS. 629.

Phyllis Orrick, "The Dying Art [A. W. Schmidt & Son slaughterhouse, Harford Road]," City Paper, March 2, 1984.

Edward Orser and Joseph Arnold, *Catonsville*, 1880 to 1940, From Village to Suburb (The Donning Company, Publishers: Norfolk, Virginia Beach, Va., 1989).

W. Edward Orser, *Blockbusting in Baltimore: The Edmondson Village Story* (University of Kentucky Press: Lexington, Kentucky, 1994).

Charles Ostrander et al, "The History of Chromium and Its Development in Maryland," *Maryland Naturalist* 16 (No. 1, 1946).

Clint Page, "Stone Hill [company town of Mount Vernon Mills]," Baltimore, 68 (February 1975): 16-19.

John S. Pancake, "Baltimore and the Embargo: 1807-1809," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 47 (September 1952): 173-187.

Edward C. Papenfuse, In Pursuit of Profit: The Annapolis Merchants in the Era of the American Revolution, 1763-1805 (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University press, 1975).

Edward C. Papenfuse, "Mercantile Opportunity and Urban Development in a Plantation Society: A Case Study of Annapolis, Maryland, 1763-1805," (University Microfilms: Ann Arbor, Michigan, 1975), EPFL.

Edward C. Papenfuse and Joseph M. Coale III, *Hammond-Harwood House Atlas of Historical Maps of Maryland*, 1608-1908 (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1982).

Mark Parrent, "A Bite of History, Please, and Hold the Bulldozers [McHenry Mill site archaeology, Gwynns Falls]," *Sun*, November 3, 1981.

George A. Parker, "The Susquehanna Bridge on the Philadelphia, Wilmington and Baltimore Railroad," *Railroad History*, (Spring 1976): 39-55.

Patapsco Electric and Manufacturing Company and Victor G. Bloede, A Short History of the Patapsco Electric and Manufacturing Co., What It Is, What It Has Accomplished, What It is Asking, What It Promises to Do (addressed to Mayor and City Council, Baltimore, 1912), EPFL.

William Patterson, Chairman, Report of the Committee and Constitution of the Union Manufacturing Company of Maryland, Baltimore [plan for cotton works at Oella]," (Niles & Frailey: Baltimore, 1808).

Peter L. Payne and Lance E. Davis, *The Savings Bank of Baltimore*, 1818-1954 (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1954).

Nancy C. Pearre and Allen V. Heyl, Jr., Chromite Deposits and Other Mineral Deposits in Serpentine Rocks of the Piedmont Upland Maryland, Pennsylvania, and Delaware (U.S Geological Survey: Washington, D.C., 1960).

Edwin H. Perkins, "Oil from Carroll County, Maryland's Unique Industry Aids Doctors Throughout the World [wormseed oil]," *Sun Magazine*, n.d.

Edwin J. Perkins, Financing Antebellum Importers: The Role of Brown Bros. & Co. in Baltimore, "Business History Review, 45 (1971): 426-451.

Larry Perl, 'Food Industry's Sweetheart, Cup Maker's Annual Sales Hit \$1.1 Billion [Sweetheart Cup Company, Owings Mills], '*Jeffersonian*, Towson, Md., March 21, 2002.

Christopher Pfrommer, "Harbor Field Ending Up As Marine Terminal," Evening Sun, December 30, 1960.

Christopher Phillips, Freedom's Port, the African American Community of Baltimore, 1790-1863 (University of Illinois Press: Urbana, 1997).

Thomas L. Phillips, Orange Grove in 1900 (n.p.: Washington, D.C., 1971).

Phillips Packing Company, Inc., Annual Report [tomato and produce cannery] (Cambridge, Md., 1945), EPFL.

George R. Phipps, "History of the J. P. Friez & Sons, Co. [makers of weather instruments]," paper presented to Phi Mu engineering honor society, 1973, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Phoenix Shot Tower Company: [Gay Street] Account Book, 1836-1846, Maryland Historical Society Library, MS. 657.

Antero Pietila, "Patapsco Mill Town, Paternalism Lives--in Oella," Sun, August 6, 1973.

Pig Iron [pseud.], "Letter to Editor [re Thomas Davis producing 107 tons of iron in first week at Oregon Furnace]," *Baltimore County Advocate*, July 21, 1854.

Ron Pilling, "Shot from Baltimore, The Old Shot Tower from the Chesapeake City," *Civil War Times*, 19 (April 1980): 28ff.

Pittsburgh Association of Iron and Steel Engineers, From Ore to Ships; the Maryland Plant of the Bethlehem Steel Company (Pittsburgh, 1938), at EPFL.

J. Hall Pleasants, Two Hundred and Fifty Years of Printing in Maryland (John D. Lucas Printing Company: Baltimore, 1945).

Glenn Porter, Merchants and Manufacturers (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1971).

Jack C. Potter, 'The Philadelphia, Wilmington, and Baltimore Railroad; 1831-1860: A Study of Early Railroad Transportation (M. A. thesis, University of Delaware, 1960).

Garrett Power, Karen H. Edgecombe, and William J. Bellows, *The Real Beneficiaries of Federal Dredging: A Legal, Political and Economic Assessment of the Fifty-Foot Channel for the Port of Baltimore* (Maryland Sea Grant College: College Park, Md., 1981).

Joan Prall, Mills and Memories' [re Carroll County gristmills], (Westminster, Md., 1985).

Gary J. Previts and William D. Sampson, "Exploring the Contents of Baltimore and Ohio Railroad Annual Reports: 1827-1856," *Accounting Historians Journal*, 27 (June 2000): 1-42.

Jacob M. Price, France and the Chesapeake: A History of the French Tobacco Monopoly, 1674-1791, and of Its Relationship to the British and American Tobacco Trades (University of Michigan Press: Ann Arbor, 1973).

A. B. Propf, "Jerusalem's Ancient Mill [Harford County]," Sun, September 8. 1935.

Public Service Commission, Case No. 533: In the Matter of the Valuation of the Properties and the Investigation of the Capitalization and Affairs of the United Railways and Electric Company of Baltimore Before the Public Service Commission (Baltimore, 1926), JHU Library.

Public Service Commission of Maryland, Opinion in the Matter of the Application of the Baltimore and Annapolis Railroad Company . . . for a permit for the operation of Motor Vehicles for Public Use in the Transportation of Passengers for Hire Between Baltimore . . . Annapolis . . . and Intermediate Points . . . Case No. 4908. In the Matter of the Application of Red Star Motor Coaches, Inc., for Authority to Engage in the Public Transportation of Passengers by Motor Vehicles between Baltimore and Annapolis and Intermediate Points. Case No. 4928, (Baltimore: 1948).

William D. Purdum, "The History of the Marble Quarries in Baltimore County, Maryland," paper presented to Phi Mu engineering honor society, U. of Md., 1973, College Park Library.

[Samuel Purviance], "Census of Deptford Hundred or Fells Point, 1776," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 25 (September, 1930): 271-275.

Karl Raitz, ed., A Guide to the National Road (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1996).

John Wirt Randall, The Farmers National Bank of Annapolis (published by the Directors: Annapolis, 1905).

Frederick N. Rasmussen, "Tom Thumb, A Little Engine That Could But Did Not," Sun, November 10, 1980.

Fred Rasmussen, "A Railroad Retired, The Mighty B&O Rolls into History [dissolution of corporation]," *Evening Sun*, September 10, 1986.

Fred Rasmussen, "J. Rafferty, Executive of Tugboat Company [obituary of president of Baker-Whiteley Coal Company, later Baker-Whiteley Towing Company]," *Sun*, July 9, 1995.

Fred Rasmussen, "Blanche D. Hutchinson, 93, Aviator, Part of 'America's First Flying Family' [flew in two-engine Sikorski amphibian to Greenland in 1931]," Sun, November 4, 1995, obituary.

Frederick N. Rasmussen, "Remembering When Boats Learned to Fly. Aviation: The China Clipper, Built in Middle River, Was Once the Largest Plane Anyone Had Ever Seen. A Model of It Will Soon Hang at BWI," *Sun*, September 19, 1998.

Frederick N. Rasmussen, "James M. Easter II, 82, Engineer, Entrepreneur and Railroad Head [obituary; notes Easter's experiment running Budd rail-diesel passenger cars on B. & A. Railroad, 1961]," *Sun*, July 25, 2001.

Frederick N. Rasmussen, "A Memorable Visit to Annapolis [*Great Eastern* anchored off city; toured by President Buchanan and cabinet]," *Sun*, August 11, 2001.

Frederick N. Rasmussen, "Long History of Subway Ideas [Bancroft Hill's 1929 plan]," Sun, January 26, 2002.

Frederick N. Rasmussen, "Canal Has Long Been Important Artery for Regional Freight-Hauling [C & D Canal]," *Sun*, March 2, 2002.

Leonard Rea, "The Financial History of Baltimore, 1900-1926," (Ph.D. dissertation, Johns Hopkins University, 1928).

Ronald E. Reaves, "Inventor of Telephone Visited Westminster Exchange in 1884," *Cracker Barrel*, 18 (November 1988): 13, 15.

Ronald E. Reaves, "Telephone Service Comes to Maryland . . . Baltimore, Hagerstown, Westminster," Cracker Barrel, 18 (December 1988): 20-22.

Regional Planning Council, *Housing Production* [re construction industry in Metropolitan Area] (Baltimore, 1971-1989, periodical), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Isaac Rehert, "Co-operative Gallery Occupies Old Mill [the Ashland Factory in Dickeyville]," Sun, September 27, 1976.

Isaac Rehert, "Industrial Museum Planned for the City," Sun, November 30, 1976.

Bruce Reid, "Company Town Is Recaptured in Photos at Sparrows Point," Sun, September 27, 1982.

Ira Reid, The Negro Community of Baltimore, A Summary Report of a Social Study Conducted for the Baltimore Urban League through the Department of Research (National Urban League: Baltimore, 1935).

Milton Reizenstein, *The Economic History of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad*, 1827-1853 (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1897).

Ralph Reppert, "A Billion-Dollar Industry [centenary of Jacob Fussell's mass-production of ice cream on Hillen Street]," Sun Magazine, April 29, 1951.

Ralph Reppert, "Changing the Face of the Earth, The Liberty Reservoir Is Doing That, As Land Is Cleared, Buildings Are Razed, Families Move [Oakland cotton mill town and Bollinger Mill]," *Sun Magazine*, August 2, 1953.

Ralph Reppert, "The B. & A. Engine That Pulls All the Trains," Sun Magazine, February 7, 1960.

Ralph Reppert, "The B. & O. in 36 Volumes [collection of Howard N. Barr]," Sun Magazine, February 26, 1978.

Ralph Reppert, "Yes, Sir, They're His Babies, Herman Oberender Cares for the Famous B. & O. Engines Just Put in a New Museum," *Sun Magazine*, June 28, 1953.

Reunion Committee, The, *The Point*... to Remember [African American experience at Bethlehem Steel] (Sparrows Point, 1973).

Mark Reutter, "The Pratt Street Night Train," Sun Magazine, August 20, 1972.

Mark Reutter, Sparrows Point, Making Steel—The Rise and Ruin of American Industrial Might (Summit Books: New York, 1988).

Mark Reutter, "Portfolio: Men of Steel," Regardie's, [Washington, D.C], 16 (October 1989): 126-138.

Revere Copper and Brass, Inc. *Baltimore Sesquicentennial News* [tabloid for 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary] (by the company: Baltimore, 1951), in MHS General Clipping File, "Business-R,"

S. M. Reynolds, "Baltimore's New Telephone-Cable Plant [Western Electric at Point Breeze]," *Sun Magazine*, December 2, 1928.

Kurt Rheinheimer, "When Middle River Was Mr. Glenn Martin's Territory," Evening Sun, November 16, 1979.

B.Stuart Rhine, "The Maryland and Pennsylvania Railroad, Part I: Birth of the Ma & PA Railroad," *Harford Historical Bulletin*, 69 (Spring 1996): 75-124.

Charles Llewellyn Righter, "I Remember . . . Bolton in the Green Season [Bolton produce depot on NCRR]," Sun Magazine, December 12, 1954.

J. Roach, Jr., and Company, "Umbrellas, Umbrella Manufactory [at Market Street]," American, June 20, 1821, adv.

Michael Warren Robbins, "The Principio Company: Iron-Making in Colonial Maryland, 1720-1781," (Ph.D. dissertation, George Washington University, 1972).

Michael W. Robbins, *Maryland's Iron Industry During the Revolutionary War* (Maryland Bicentennial Commission: Annapolis Md., 1973).

Philip Robbins, "Sparrows Point Plant Surpassing All Others," Evening Sun, December 26, 1956.

Conway Robinson, "That Smell? Wormseed [in Carroll county]," American, November 12, 1961.

Conway Robinson, "Electricity Is Virtually Free, An Old Waterwheel Provides the Power, But the Lintzes Have to be Careful When They Use TV [Gore Paper Mill, Baltimore County]," *Sun Magazine*, December 29, 1968.

John Robinson, "Baltimore County's Ghost Towns, Little Remains of Once Proud Villages [including Thistle]," News American, June 28, 1982.

Ralph J. Robinson, "The Story of Sugar Refining in Baltimore Reaches Back 150 Years," *Baltimore*, 34 (January 1941): 35-38.

Ralph J. Robinson, "The Story of the Fertilizer Industry in Baltimore," Baltimore, 42 (June 1940): 17ff.

Ralph J. Robinson, "Ship Building on the Patapsco," Parts I-5, Baltimore, 44 (April-August, 1951).

Ralph J. Robinson, "Forgotten Baltimore Firsts in Metal Working," Baltimore, 46 (November, 1952): p. 32.

Ralph J. Robinson, "The Early Trade of Baltimore's Port," Baltimore, 47 (June 1954): 31-35.

Ralph J. Robinson, "The Formative Years of the Port," Baltimore, 46 (July 1953): 17ff.

Ralph J. Robinson, "The Port's Beginnings, Stansbury's Cove--An Early Baltimore Harbor," *Baltimore*, 48 (November 1954): 74-78.

Russ Robinson, "When Cider Turns Clear, Watch Out [Baltimore County cider mills]," Sun, November 20. 1983.

Sara Robinson, "Slate Quarrying and the Welsh," Harford Historical Bulletin, 39 (Winter 1989): 1-4.

Josephine A. Roche, *Wage Earning Women and Girls in Baltimore: A Study of the Cost of Living in 1918* (New York National Consumers' League, New York, 1918), U. of Md. Library, College Park, microfilm.

Seth Edward Rockman, "Working for Wages in Early Republic Baltimore: Unskilled Labor and the Blurring of Slavery and Freedom," (Ph.D. dissertation, University of California, Davis, 1999).

Homer T. Rosenberger, "How Pittsburgh Gained An Additional Rail Outlet to Seaboard in the Twentieth

Century," Pennsylvania History, 35 (No. 1, 1968).

Patricia A. Rouzer, "Carroll Officials Hope to Restore Mill [Union Mills]," Sun, September 11, 1978.

Patricia A. Rouzer, "Memories Preserved, Shriver Home Offers Historical Glimpses [Union Mills]," Sun, July 18, 1982.

Patricia A. Rouzer, "Old Mill to Grind Again, Millwright Brings Old Technology Back to Life [Derek Ogden at Union Mills]," Sun, March 29, 1983.

Frank D. Roylance, "Excavations Unearth History of President Street Station," Sun, March 4, 1998.

Michael Ruby, "Used Industrial Plants for Sale, Building Designs Make Rehabs Difficult [including former Seagram distillery in Dundalk]," *Daily Record*, Baltimore, September 20, 1989.

Robert Ruby, "BG&E's Heating Plant Steams Along [steam service to office buildings; map of steam service district]," Sun, April 12, 1983.

Norman G. Ruckert, The Fells Point Story (Bodine & Associates: Baltimore, 1976).

Norman G. Ruckert, *Historic Canton, Baltimore's Industrial Heartland and Its People* (Bodine & Associates, Inc.: Baltimore, 1978).

Norman G. Rukert, Federal Hill (Bodine & Associates: Baltimore, 1980).

Norman G. Ruckert, The Port, Pride of Baltimore (Bodine & Associates, Inc.: Baltimore, 1982).

R. E. L. Russell, "When Stonewall Stole B. & O.'s Camelbacks [from Harpers Ferry in Civil War]," Sun, July 25, 1943.

Frank R. Rutter, South American Trade of Baltimore (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1897).

Roderick N. Ryon, "An Ambiguous Legacy: Baltimore Blacks and the CIO, 1936-1941," *Journal of Negro History*, 65 (Winter 1960): 18-33.

Roderick N. Ryon, "Old West Baltimore," Maryland Historical Magazine, 77 (March 1982): 54-69.

Roderick N. Ryon, "Baltimore Workers and Industrial Decision-Making, 1890-1917," Journal of Southern History, 51 (November 1985): 565-580.

Roderick N. Ryon, "Craftsmen's Union Halls, Male Bonding, and Female Industrial Labor: The Case of Baltimore, 1880-1917," *Labor History*, 36 (Spring 1995): 211--231.

Roderick N. Ryon, Northwest Baltimore & Its Neighborhoods, 1870-1970 Before "Smart Growth," (University of Baltimore: Baltimore, 2000).

Charles F. Sabel, "Left Behind at the Forge [book review of Mark Reutter's Sparrows Point: Marking Steel, q.v.]," New York Times, February 5, 1989.

Bernard J. Sachs, George F. Nixon, and Harold E. Cox, *Baltimore Streetcars*, 1905-1963: The Semiconvertible Era (Baltimore Streetcar Museum: Baltimore, 1962).

Lawrence W. Sagle, A Picture History of B. & O. Motive Power (Simmons-Boardman: New York, 1952).

Lawrence W. Sagle, "America's Oldest Railroad Shops-Mt. Clare," Railway & Locomotive Historical Bulletin,

127 (1972).

Lawrence W. Sagle, "Baltimore & Ohio Stations in Baltimore," *Railway & Locomotive Society Bulletin*, 106 (1962).

Gaspare John Saladino, "The Maryland and Virginia Wheat Trade from the Beginning to the American Revolution," (M.A. thesis, University of Wisconsin-Madison, 1960.

Stephen J. Salamon and William E. Hopkins, *The Western Maryland Railway in the Diesel Era* (Old Line Graphics: Silver Spring, Md., 1991).

Harold Sampson, "A History of the Ashland Iron Company: with a Short Introduction to Iron Manufacture in Maryland," 1935, ms., paper submitted in JHU economic history course, in EPFL, Baltimore.

William D. Sampson and Gary John Previts, "Reporting for Success: The Baltimore and Ohio Railroad and Management Information, 1827-1856," *Business and Economic History*, 28 (No. 2, 1999): 235-254.

Fred M. Sanborn, "I Remember . . . . Cycling as a Great Sunday Sport [ca. 1906]," *Sun Magazine*, March 25, 1956.

Theodore Anton Sande, *Industrial Archeology, A New Look at the American Heritage* (Stephen Greene Press: Brattleboro, Vermont, 1976).

Walter S. Sanderlin, A History of the Chesapeake and Ohio Canal (Johns Hopkins Press: Baltimore, 1946).

William Burton Sanders, "History of the Western Maryland Railroad," Master's Thesis, University of Colorado, Boulder, 1925.

William Burton Sanders, "History of the Western Maryland Railroad, 1830-1866," (M.A. thesis, University of Colorado, 1925), EPFL.

Virginia A. Sandlass, "History of Dickeyville," ms., 1960 [EPFL, Baltimore].

Gilbert Sandler, "Charles Center, Lexington Street and Memory Lane," Baltimore, 69 (July 1976): 21-23.

Gilbert Sandler, "Baltimore Glimpses: A City of Men's Clothing," Evening Sun, June 30, 1992.

Gilbert Sandler, "Baltimore Glimpses: Decline of Public Transportation," Evening Sun, December 8, 1992.

Gilbert Sandler, "Baltimore Glimpses, The Old Lamplighter]," Evening Sun, October 5, 1993,

Gilbert Sandler, "Baltimore Glimpses: The Man Who Put Middle River on the Map [re Glenn L. Martin]," *Evening Sun*, September 20, 1994.

Gilbert Sandler, "Baltimore Glimpses: The Amusing 'Sky-Ride' over the Falls [Guilford Avenue trolley car elevated viaduct]," *Evening Sun*, April 4, 1995.

Gilbert Sandler, Jewish Baltimore: A Family Album (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 2000).

Katherine Scarborough, "Baltimore's Spreading Suburbs," Sun, December 4, 1932.

Katherine Scarborough, "Famous Old Mills Tackle Task Vital to Nation [Hampden-Woodberry]" Sun, December 31, 1944.

Harry G. Schalck, "Planning Roland Park, 1891-1910," Maryland Historical Magazine, 67 (Winter 1972):

419-428.

J. Thomas Scharf, The Chronicles of Baltimore (Turnbull Brothers: Baltimore, 1874).

J. Thomas Scharf, History of Baltimore City and County (Louis H. Everts Company: Philadelphia, 1881).

Gary W. Schlerf, *The History of the Canton Railroad Company, Artery of Baltimore's Industrial Heartland* (Canton Railroad Company: Baltimore, 1996).

Chaloner B. Schley, "Baltimore's Role in International Banking," Baltimore, 65: (December 1971): 24-32.

Schluderberg-Kurdle Company, Annual Financial Report [production of Esskay meat products](Baltimore, 1976), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

John C. Schmidt, "Ten Years in the Making, \$68 Million Beltway Opens Today," Sun, July 1, 1962.

Schneidereith and Sons, New Wings for Intelligence, Being a Tribute to the Life and Work of Ottmar Mergenthaler, Inventor of the Linotype on the Occasion of the One Hundredth Anniversary of His Birth, (Baltimore, 1954).

Mirian Schoenbaum, "Geography and History of Urban Non-Residential Land Use and Economic Development in the Fairfield Section of Baltimore, Maryland, 1963-1999," (Ph.D. dissertation, Johns Hopkins University, 2000).

Carl Schoettler, "After 110 Years, End of the Line Comes Tonight for the Railway P.O. [discontinuance of mail-sorting cars attached to trains]," *Evening Sun*, June 30, 1977.

Carl Schoettler, "He Likes to Look Down on Trains, Traffic Lights [inventor Charles Adler]," Evening Sun, December 13, 1977.

Carl Schoettler, "The Sweat, Pain, and Triumphs of Steel Workers [film about steelworkers, *One Voice* by Linda Zeidman and Stan Markowitz]," *Evening Sun*, June 12, 1986.

Carl Schoettler, "For Black Steel Men, the Living Wasn't Easy; Documentary: African-Americans Working in the Industry Not So Long Ago Found That Discrimination Was Part of the Job. Those Who Were There Tell About it [Sparrows Point]," *Sun*, February 2, 1998.

John Schulian, "Oella's Future Is Past, Wool Mill Closes, Town's Turn Next," Evening Sun, December 8, 1972.

Ernest F. Schwaab, *The Secrets of Canning: a Complete Exposition of the Theory and Art of the Canning Industry* (J. Murphy & Co.: Baltimore, 1899).

George B. Scriven, "The Susquehanna and Tidewater Canal," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 71 (Winter 1976): 522-526.

John F. Scott, Jr., *Voyages into Airy Regions* [early aviation], (Fishergate Publishing Company: Annapolis, 1984).

Joseph Scott, A Geographical Description of the State of Maryland and Delaware (Kimber, Conrad and Company: Philadelphia, 1807).

Rector R. Sealy, Maryland Automobile History, 1900 to 1952 (Adams Press: Chicago, 1985).

Matthew J. Seiden, "The Shriver Story Goes Back to 18<sup>th</sup> Century Home in Carroll [Union Mills]," Sun, August 13, 1972.

Matt Seiden, "At Pratt and Calvert Streets, a Race Is on to Dig Up City's History [Elizabeth Comer's excavation of Cheapside Wharf]," Sun, November 19, 1984.

May A. Seitz, History of Hoffman Paper Mills in Baltimore County (Privately Printed: Towson, Md., 1946).

Albert Sehlstedt, Jr., "Archaeologists to Dig for Pieces of Baltimore Town [18<sup>th</sup> century Cheapside Wharf]," Sun, November 11, 1984.

Coleman Sellers, Jr., "Oliver Evans and His Inventions," *American Miller*, 14 (July 1, 1886):379 (quoted from *Franklin Journal*).

John E. Semmes, John H. B. Latrobe and His Times, 1803-1891 (Norman Remington: Baltimore, 1917).

Jeanne B. Sergeant, "Slow Death of a Company Town [Sparrows Point residential area]," *Baltimore*, 66 (August 1973): 28-33.

Ronald G. Shafer, "An Old Mill Town Battles to Remain a Living Community [Oella]," *Wall Street Journal*, June 8, 1977.

John H. K. Shannahan, Jr., "Sparrows Point's History Goes Back to 1652," Sun, December 20, 1908.

John H. K. Shannahan, "This Is How They Build a Ship," Sun, April 28, 1911.

John H. K. Shannahan, "A History of the Maryland Plant of the Bethlehem Steel Company, Its Origin and Development from 1886-1925," ms. in Bethlehem Steel Company office, Baltimore.

John H. K. Shannahan, "Manufacture of Tin cans Is Laborious [re tin mill at Sparrows Point]," Sun, November 17, 1929.

John H. K. Shannahan, "Maryland's Early Iron Works, Industry Held an Important Place During Colonial Period, " "Sun Magazine, December 8, 1929.

John H. K. Shannahan, "From Sparrows Nest to Sparrows Point [mention of company's early brickyard]," Sun, November 8, 1931.

Fred. G. Shapiro, "The Plaque Nobody Reads [monument at Viaduct Hotel site, Relay]," *American*, September 29, 1957.

M. Sigmund Shapiro, "The Saga of Samuel Shapiro & Company, Inc.," Generations, (Fall 1999): 14-18.

Stephanie Shapiro, "Songs of a Time That Is Passing [Monalisa De Gross' book on A-rab sights and sounds]," Sun, March 12, 1999.

Henry K. Sharp, *The Patapsco River Valley, Cradle of the Industrial Revolution in Maryland* (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 2001).

G. Terry Sharrer, "Patents by Marylanders, 1790-1830," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 71 (Spring 1976):50-99.

Terry G. Sharrer, "Flour Milling in the Growth of Baltimore, 1750-1830," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 71(Fall 1976): 322-333.

Terry G. Sharrer, "The Merchant Millers: Baltimore's Flour Milling Industry, 1783-1860," *Agricultural History*, 56 (January 1983): 138-150).

Shaw, Canby & Company, "Patapsco Mills [new buyers of Ellicott's original mill]," *Howard Free Press*, Ellicotts' Mills, Md., December 19, 1840, adv.

Tina Hirsch Sheller, "Artisans and the Evolution of Baltimore Town, 1765-1790," (Ph.D, dissertation, University of Maryland, College Park, 1990).

Tina H. [Hirsch] Sheller, "Artisans, Manufacturing, and the Rise of a Manufacturing Interest in Revolutionary Baltimore Town," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 83 (Spring 1988): 3-17.

Ted Shelsby, "Backyard Potters' Dominate Maryland Trade [mentions Terry Tessem's kiln at Union Mills, Carroll County]," Sun, July 4, 1976.

Ted Shelsby, "Eastmet's Slide to Bankruptcy, Rooted in Ill-Advised Expansion [Eastern Stainless Steel Company]," *Sun*, January 13, 1986.

B. H. Shipley, Jr., *Remembrances of Passing Days*, A Pictorial History of Ellicott City and Its Fire Department (Donning Company/Publishers: Virginia Beach, Va., 1997).

Fred B. Shoken, "10 Survivors of Baltimore's Greatest Disaster [office towers rehabbed after 1904 Baltimore Fire]," *Evening Sun*, February 7, 1994.

Wallace Shugg, "The Cigar Boat: Ross Winans's Maritime Wonder," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 93 (Winter 1998): 428-442.

Wallace Shugg, A Monument to Good Intentions; The Story of the Maryland Penitentiary, 1804-1995 [weaving and other' industries], (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 2000).

Charles R. Shultz, "Andalusia': Queen of the Baltimore Gold Rush Fleet," Maryland Historical Magazine, 86 (Summer 1991): 150-175.

Jason Shultz, "Bush's Tariffs Too Weak to Stabilize Big Steel [with photo of open hearth at Bethlehem Steel]," Sun, March 11, 2002.

J. C. Sidney, "New Map of Baltimore County," advertised by J. C. Sidney, Civil Engineer, *Baltimore County Advocate*, March 30, 1850.

Albert J. Silverman, "The 'Lady' Isn't City's First Floating School [re sloop of war Ontario used as training ship 1857]," *Evening Sun*, May 20, 1986.

Harold I. Silverman, "Franklintown Road Once Scene of Cattle 'Drives," American, November 16, 1958.

James R. Simmons, "Old Upper Crossroads Mill One of County's Last [Fawble Mill]," Harford Gazette, November 18, 1949.

Joseph T. Singewald, Jr., Report on the Iron Ores of Maryland (Johns Hopkins University Press: Baltimore, 1911).

Joseph T. Singewald, Jr., "The Quartz (Flint) Industry in Maryland" in *Maryland Geological Survey*, Volume 12 (Johns Hopkins Press, Baltimore, 1928).

A. Skotnes, "Buy Where You Can Work': Boycotting for Jobs in African-American Baltimore, 1933-1934," *Maryland Historical Magazine*, 89 (Fall 1994): 26-273.

Cynthia Skove, "Ashland, Md., 1837-1984," News American, December 16, 1984.

Harold E. Slanker, Jr., "The J. F. Johnson Lumber Company: A Composite History," Anne Arundel History Notes, 24

(July 1993; October 1993): 1-2; 1-2.

Eva Slezak, comp., "Blacks Employed in Maritime Related Occupations in Wood's *Baltimore Directory*, 1871," *Journal of the Afro-American Historical and Genealogical Society*, 11 (Winter 1990): 169-185.

Art Slusark, "Miller's Life Grinds Slowly, Serenely at Rare 1797 Gristmill in Maryland [Union Mills]," *Washington Times*, May 27, 1985.

Donald D. Smith, "Pennsylvania 4666 [Parkton local]," Trains, September 1986, pp. 50-52.

Jane A. Smith, "Somewhere Among the Piles of 'Good Stuff,' Whitey's Got Lots of History Tucked Away [Arthur G. Mansberger's purchase of 40 bags of business billheads from City Hall]," *Sun*, March 7, 1989.

[William Prescott Smith], "A Citizen of Baltimore," A History and Description of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad (John Murphy Company: Baltimore, 1853).

William Prescott Smith, Great Railway Celebrations of 1857 (D. Appleton & Company: New York, 1858).

Leonard J. Sneddon, "Maryland and Sectional Politics, Canal Building in the Federalist Era," *Maryland Historian*, 6 (Fall 1975): 79-84.

Frank E. Snyder and Brian H. Guss, *The District: A History of the Philadelphia District, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers--1865-1971* (Government Printing Office: Washington, D.C., 1976).

William T. Snyder, Jr., "History Told on Pottery [including 19th century Baltimore scenes and navy ships]," Sun, August 1, 1943.

William T. Snyder, Jr., "The Claremont Hotel and Union Stockyards," Baltimore, 37 (September 1944).

Helen B. Sollins and Moses Aberbach, "The Baltimore Spice Company," interview with Gustav Brunn, Ralph A. Brunn, and families], *Generations*, 3 (June 1982): 10-22.

Sean Somerville, "Buyer Signs Deal to Rescue BethShip," Sun, August 30, 1997.

Sean Somerville, "Shipyard's Comeback a Miracle [Sparrows Point]," Sun, March 15, 1998.

Jared Sparks, "Baltimore," North American Review, 20 (No. 46, New Series 21, 1825).

Michael L. Spaur, "What's in a Name? Woodbine [feed mill and paper mill in Carroll County]," *The News*, Frederick, Md., March 13, 1980.

Edward Spencer, ed., Celebration of 150<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of the Settlement of Baltimore (Baltimore, 1880).

Edward Spencer, "Soldiers Delight Hundred in Baltimore County," Maryland Historical Magazine, 1 (No. 2, 1906).

John H. Sprinkle, Jr., "The Contents of Charles Cox's Mill House Chest," Historical Archaeology, 25 (1991): 91-93.

Edward Stabler, A Brief Narrative of the Invention of Reaping Machines: and An Examination of the Claims for Priority of Invention: by a Maryland Farmer and Machinist. Also a short Appendix, Consisting of English Publications, as to Operation and Success of Reaping machines in England in the Years 1851, 1852 and 1853 [re Obed Hussey of Baltimore], (Mills & Cox: Baltimore 1854; Reprinted, W. B. Conkey Co.: Chicago, 1897.

John T. Starr, "B&O's Gone, But Not Its Massive Viaducts," Evening Sun, November 12, 1986.

John M. Starrels, "Gloom at the Point, Layoff at Bethlehem, Baltimore's Largest Private Employer, Reflect Steel Import

Competition, and Threaten the Economy," Evening Sun, January 22, 1987.

Michael Statz, "Steeling for the Future, Dundalk Struggles to Escape Its Past," City Paper, January 24, 1986.

Alvin F. Staufer, *Pensy Power* [Pennsylvania Railroad engines], (Standard Printing and Publishing Company: Carrollton, Ohio, 1962).

Brooke Stauffer, Adventures in Science & Technology: Washington, Maryland & Virginia (Washington Book Trading: Arlington, Virginia, 1995).

Charles George Steffen, "Between Revolutions: The Pre-Factory Urban Worker in Baltimore, 1780-1820," (Ph.D. dissertation, Northwestern University, 1977).

Charles G. Steffen, "The Pre-Industrial Iron Worker: Northampton Iron Works, 1780-1820," *Labor History*, 20 (March 1979): 89-110.

Charles G. Steffen, *The Mechanics of Baltimore: Workers and Politics in the Age of Revolution*, 1763-1812, (University of Illinois Press: Urbana, 1984).

Harry Stegmaier, Jr., *Baltimore & Ohio Passenger Service*, 1945-1971: Route of the National Limited (TLC Publishing Company: Lynchburg, Virginia, 1993).

Charles Francis Stein, Jr., Origin and History of Howard County Maryland (Howard County Historical Society: Baltimore, 1972).

Kristen L. Stevens, "An Investigation of the Archaeological Resources Associated with the Brown's Wharf Site (18BC59) on Thames Street, Baltimore, Maryland: Final Report," (Baltimore Center for Urban Archaeology, Baltimore City Life Museums: 1989).

Frank M. Stewart, "History of Postal Service in Harford County," Harford Historical Bulletin, 55 (Winter 1993): 3-32.

Douglas F. Stickle, "Death and Class in Baltimore: The Yellow Fever Epidemic of 1800," Maryland Historical Magazine, 74 (September 1979): 282-299.

Jamie Stiehm, "Stieff Silver Building Gains a New Purpose, High Tech Tenants Begin Moving into Structure After Interior Renovation," Sun, January 17, 2002.

O. J. Stonesifer, History of Union Bridge, Md. (Pilot Publishing Company; Union Bridge, Md., 1937).

John F. Stover, History of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad (Purdue University Press: West Lafayette, Indiana, 1987).

William Arthur Streett, "An Economic Survey of Roads in Maryland," (M.A. thesis, University of Maryland, 1928).

William Stump, "Man in the Street: William E. Woodall [ship builder]," Sun Magazine, November 9, 1952.

William Stump, "The Man Behind the Iron Horse, Observance of the B. & O.'s 125<sup>th</sup> Birthday Recalls the Role That Ross Winans Played," *Sun Magazine*, February 24, 1952.

Brian Sullam, "Maryland Paper Acquires Two Paperboard Mills [including Federal Paper Board Mill at White Hall, Baltimore County]," Sun, June 4, 1980.

Festus P. Summers, *The Baltimore and Ohio in the Civil War* (Stan Clark Military Books: Gettysburg, Pa., 1993; originally published 1939).

Marie A. Tanner, "Lace Making at Perry Hall," Federation PTA News, 14 (March-April 1938):5.

Ida M. Tarbell, History of the Standard Oil Company (McClure, Phillips & Company: New York, 1904).

Blaine Taylor, "Glenn L. Martin: Middle River's Pioneer," The Times, Essex, September 29, 1988.

Virginia Terhune, "Steelmakers Ask Government Aid with Benefits [Sparrows Point]," Jeffersonian, Towson, Md., December 6. 2001.

Virginia Terhune, "Equipment Maker Hikes Port Cargo, CNH Global Bolsters Local Jobs [mfr of tractors and combines commits to shipping 50,000 vehicles yearly from Dundalk Marine Terminal]," *Jeffersonian*, February 26, 2002.

Preston Thayer, 'The Railroad Designs of Frank Furness: Architecture and Corporate Imagery in the Late Nineteenth Century (Ph.D. dissertation, University of Pennsylvania, 1993).

Bettye C. Thomas, "A Nineteenth Century Black Operated Shipyard, 1866-1884: Reflections on Its Inception and Ownership," *Journal of Negro History*, 59 (1974): 1-12.

Dawn F. Thomas and Robert Barnes, *The Green Spring Valley—Its History and Heritage*, 2 vols. (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1978).

Ronald A. Thomas; Martha J. Schieck; and Kenneth J. Basalik, "Archaeological Site Testing and Survey Oella Sanitary Sewer Project, Baltimore County, Maryland," (Mid-Atlantic Archaeological Research, Inc.: Newark, Delaware, 1981).

Ronald A. Thomas and Judson M. Kratzer, "Archaeological Data Recovery at the Granite Factory, Oella, Maryland," (Mid-Atlantic Archaeological Research, Inc.: Newark, Delaware, 1982).

Ronald A. Thomas, "Lake Roland Dam and Gatehouse," History Trails, 27 (Summer 1993): 13-16.

E. L. Thompson, "Beyond Ellicott's Mills," Trains, September 1944.

Katherine H. Thompson, "The Oakland Mills" (paper submitted in American Economic History, Johns Hopkins University, 1935, EPFL VF.

William Thompson, "Bid to Lift Shipwreck's Engine Runs Out of Steam, The Columbia's Rare Prize Remains on Bay Bottom After Series of Mishaps," Evening Sun, August 28, 1992.

Tidewater Portland Cement Company, Full-page advertisement with drawing of production buildings at Union Bridge, Carroll County, *Baltimore*, 17 (June 1924): inside cover.

Stanton Tiernan, "Odd Occupations in Baltimore, A Woman Miller, A Cake Decorator, and Our Oldest Pottery Works [Rockingham ware at Bennett pottery]," Sun, October 17, 1935.

Stanton Tiernan, "Baltimore's Deserted Catacomb, Gloomy Down Caves Dug Long Ago by Railroad Engineers [platform intended to supplement Camden Station]," Sun, March 21, 1937.

William P. Tonry, "Professor Tonry on Canning, Use and Danger of Inside Solder [oyster canning in Baltimore]," Sun, October 5, 1888.

Daniel Carroll Toomey, The Civil War in Maryland (Toomey Press: Baltimore, 1983).

Daniel Carroll Toomey, A History of Relay, Maryland, and The Thomas Viaduct (Toomey Press: Baltimore, 1984).

George Torrance, "To the Public [60 inches of paid advertising disputing ownership of Warren Factory]," *Baltimore Republican and Commercial Advertiser*, January 12, 1836 (more January 25).

Frank Towers, "Job Busting at Baltimore Shipyards: Racial Violence in the Civil War Era South," *Journal of Southern History*, 66 (May 2000): 221-256.

John D. Toy, Laws, Documents, and Judicial Decisions Relating to the Baltimore and Fredericktown, York, and Reisterstown Cumberland and Boonsborough Turnpike Road Companies (John D. Toy: Baltimore, 1841).

Paul J. Travers, The Patapsco, Baltimore's River of History (Tidewater Publishers: Centreville, Md., 1990).

Edward Trippe, "Steam Boat. The Steam Boat *Chesapeake* [adv. by ship's master for first steam-powered excursion on the bay from lower end of Bowley's Wharf]," *Federal Gazette and Baltimore Advertiser*, June 12, 1813.

Reginald V. Truitt, *Baltimore and the Oyster Industry* (Chesapeake Biological Laboratory: Solomons Island, Md., 1937, Contribution No. 12), U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Richard K. Tucker, "End of an Era, The Story of the B. & A.," Evening Sun, December 14, 1949.

Richard K. Tucker, "1804 Grave in Bethlehem Steel Plant Is Part of Sparrows Point History [Trotten family cemetery; also mention of Eldred Hotel and the Marine Store]," *Evening Sun*, March 1, 1954.

Linda Turbyville, Bay Beacons: Lighthouses of the Chesapeake Bay (Eastwind Publishing: Annapolis, Md., 1995).

Roger Twigg, "At Carroll Cider Mill, Folks Say It's Sweet When It's Hard [Roger Mann's, Westminster]," Sun, November 2, 1980.

Martha Ellicott Tyson, Settlement of Ellicott's Mills (Maryland Historical Society: Baltimore, 1871).

John S. Tyson, *Founders of Ellicotts Mills*. Editor, John W. McGrain. Originally serialized in *Howard District Press*, Ellicotts Mills, Md., 1847 (privately printed, 1994).

Vernon Uhl, "I Remember . . . When the Stock Yards Handled Oxen," Sun Magazine, August 20, 1950.

Carol Ukens, "Strutt Preserves Company Town [Ashland houses]," Towson Times, December 4, 1985.

Union Manufacturing Company, Report of the Committee and Constitution of the Union Manufacturing Company of Maryland (Niles & Frailey: Baltimore, 1808), microfilm, U. of Md. Library, College Park.

Union Trust Company of Maryland, One Hundred and Fifty Years of Banking in Baltimore, 1795-1945 (Baltimore, 1946).

United Railways and Electric Company, Annual Report[s], (Sun Job Printing Office: Baltimore, 1904, 1923), JHU Library.

Urban Design Group, "Fells Point Historic District, Baltimore, Maryland: A Survey, Evaluation and Interpretation of Architectural and Environmental Values Associated with Structures and Areas within the District. [Prepared for Urban Design Concept Associates, a Joint Venture of Skidmore, Owings, and Merrill and others],"(Maryland State Highway Administration, Interstate Division for Baltimore City: Baltimore, 1970).

U.S. Bureau of the Census, Census of Manufactures, Preliminary Report, Industry Series, Malleable Iron Foundries (Industry 3322) (Superintendent of Documents: Washington, D.C., 1982), EPFL.

U.S. Commissioner of Labor, Carroll D. Wright, Seventh Annual Report: The Slums of Baltimore, New York, and Philadelphia (GPO: Washington, D.C., 1894).

Ellen Uzelac, "From Baltimore Co., Sealy Plant, a Bedtime Story [mattress factory]," Sun, October 16, 1985.

Martin K. Van Horn and Robert L. Williams, Green Spring Accommodation: 130 Years of Railway History in the Green Spring Valley, Baltimore County, Maryland (Transportation Trails: Polo, Illinois, 1996).

Robert Hardin Van Meter, "The Baltimore and Ohio R.R., 1827-1832: A Case Study in Early American Engineering," (M.S. thesis, University of Wisconsin-Madison, 1958).

Charles Varlé, A Complete View of Baltimore (S. Young: Baltimore, 1833).

Lawrence Vershel, "Carroll County Shoe Plant Undergoes Large Expansion [Westminster Corporation]," Evening Sun, December 2, 1970.

Robert I. Vexler, *Baltimore: A Chronological and Documentary History*, 1632-1970 (Oceana Press; Dobbs Ferry, New York, 1975).

Robert M. Vogel, "The Engineering Contributions of Wendel Bollman," U.S. National Museum: Washington, D.C., 1964), Bulletin 240.

Robert M. Vogel, "Speculations on the History and Original Appearance of the Last Bollman Truss [Elysville]," *Industrial Archaeology* (U.K.), 7 (November 1970): 424-438.

Robert M. Vogel, ed., Some Industrial Archeology of the Monumental City & Environs; the Physical Presence of Baltimore's Engineering and Industrial History: A Guide for S. I. A. Tourists (Society for Industrial Archeology: Washington, D. C., 1975).

Pat Vojtech, Chesapeake Bay Skipjacks (Tidewater Publishers: Centreville, Md., 1993).

Ernest von Hartz, "Gustave Fast-Genius of Machinery, Recipient of Wetherill Medal, Works Beside the Severn [biography of inventor of the Fast coupling, etc.]," Sun Magazine

ERROR: syntaxerror OFFENDING COMMAND: ,

STACK:

0 -0.128